Distribution Agreement

In presenting this thesis or dissertation as a partial fulfillment of the requirements for an advanced degree from Emory University, I hereby grant to Emory University and its agents the non-exclusive license to archive, make accessible, and display my thesis or dissertation in whole or in part in all forms of media, now or hereafter known, including display on the world wide web. I understand that I may select some access restrictions as part of the online submission of this thesis or dissertation. I retain all ownership rights to the copyright of the thesis or dissertation. I also retain the right to use in future works (such as articles or books) all or part of this thesis or dissertation.

Signature:

Braden Dauzat

Date

Informing the Autocrat: Agents, Investment, and Judicial Independence in Authoritarian Regimes

By

Braden Dauzat Doctor of Philosophy Political Science

Dr. Jeffrey Staton, Ph.D Advisor

Dr. Jennifer Gandhi, Ph.D Committee Member

Dr. Miguel Rueda, Ph.D Committee Member

Accepted:

Lisa A. Tedesco, Ph.D Dean of the James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies

Date

Informing the Autocrat: Agents, Investment, and Judicial Independence in Authoritarian Regimes

By

Braden Dauzat B.A., Political Science, Louisiana State University

Advisor: Dr. Jeffrey Staton, Ph.D

An abstract of A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Political Science 2020

Abstract

Informing the Autocrat: Agents, Investment, and Judicial Independence in Authoritarian Regimes

By Braden Dauzat

Most authoritarian regimes lack independent judicial systems, yet many receive high volumes of litigation challenging government action in administrative and economic matters. Surprisingly, even in regimes where judges are hand-picked loyalists courts frequently rule against the regime. Even more surprisingly, there is broad evidence that authoritarian regimes often comply with anti-regime rulings. Extant theories of the role of courts in authoritarian regimes focus on the economic role of independent courts or the political role of dependent courts, and as a result they struggle to make sense of these patterns. In this dissertation, I offer a new theoretical framework that can account for these patterns and provide a logic that explains the economic role of dependent courts in authoritarian regimes. I argue that dictators face a fundamental tension between allowing their agents to engage in illicit corruption, and in attracting investment. This theory views courts as tools that can provide dictators with information that allows them to manage the agent-investment tension. However, I argue that courts provide less trustworthy information as their independence from the regime increases. As a result, courts can alleviate the agent-investment tension, but only if courts are not too independent. I develop a formal model of this theory and derive a number of implications which I then test empirically. I find support for my theoretical framework, and conclude with implications of this theory for scholarly work and policy implementation.

Informing the Autocrat: Agents, Investment, and Judicial Independence in Authoritarian Regimes

By

Braden Dauzat B.A., Political Science, Louisiana State University

Advisor: Dr. Jeffrey Staton, Ph.D

A dissertation submitted to the Faculty of the James T. Laney School of Graduate Studies of Emory University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Political Science 2020

Acknowledgements

Nobody writes a dissertation on their own, and I am grateful to all those who have offered advice, support, critiques, and suggestions throughout my years at Emory. I owe thanks to many in the Emory community and beyond. To Jeff Staton for reading and rereading drafts and pushing me to constantly clarify and deepen my thinking on this subject, and for his consistent belief that finishing the dissertation was something I could do. To Miguel Rueda, for his patience as a teacher and for showing me how to struggle and learn on my own, and for consistently providing thoughtful and detailed feedback and questions. To Jennifer Gandhi, for opening her home and her family to me and the rest of the Comparative Working Group and forming an environment that was critical, but always fun and supportive. I am grateful to each of my advisors for helping me to learn to take criticism and failure in stride, have confidence in myself and my ideas, and that setbacks are very rarely the end of the world.

To my cohort members and particularly to Dani Villa and Jimmy Szewczyk, who early on offered support, friendship, encouragement, and humor that made the transition to graduate school much easier to bear and made coursework much more fun than it should have been. To the Emory graduate students who took it upon themselves to make a nervous first year student feel welcome, supported, and valued - Rick Morgan, Laura Maxwell, Nancy Arrington, and Jane Lawrence Sumner. To Alexis, Amiel, Kevin, and Ben whose constant friendship gave me an outlet to vent, to laugh, and to never take myself or graduate school too seriously. And of course to Spencer, who has always supported me in everything. I could not ask for a better partner.

Table of Contents

1	Introduction					
	1.1	Argument	3			
	1.2	Plan of Book	6			
2	\mathbf{Th}	The Economic Role of Courts in Authoritarian Regimes				
	2.1	Judicial Independence and Compliance in Authoritarian Regimes	13			
		2.1.1 Judicial Independence in Authoritarian Regimes	14			
		2.1.2 Judicial Compliance in Authoritarian Regimes	16			
	2.2	Theories of Judicial Institutions in Authoritarian Regimes	19			
		2.2.1 Dependent Judicial Institutions	19			
		2.2.2 Judicial Institutions and Economic Challenges	22			
		2.2.3 Empirical Patterns Re-examined	26			
	2.3	The Agent-Investment Tension	28			
	2.4	The Dictator's Informational Problem	35			
	2.5	Courts as a Solution to the Agent-Investment Tension	37			
	2.6	Discussion.	41			
3	A]	Formal Model of Judicial Institutions and Investment				
	in	Authoritarian Settings	43			
	3.1	The Dictator's Preference	43			
	3.2	The Firm's Preference	45			
	3.3	Model Without a Court	46			
		3.3.1 Players	47			
		3.3.2 Actions	47			
		3.3.3 Timing	47			
		3.3.4 Information	48			
		3.3.5 Utilities	49			
		3.3.6 Strategies	50			
	3.4	Analysis of a Model Without a Court	51			
	3.5	Model With a Court	54			
		3.5.1 Strategies	56			
	3.6	Analysis of a Model with a Court	56			
		3.6.1 Judge-Type Thresholds	57			
		3.6.2 Pooling Equilibria	58			
		3.6.3 Pooling Equilibria Comparative Statics	62			
	3.7	Discussion	64			

4 Empirical Evidence					
4.1 Empirical Implications and Hypotheses					
4.1.1 Review, Compliance, and Corruption	70				
4.2 Empirical Analysis	71				
4.2.1 Data	71				
4.2.2 Empirical Estimation	78				
4.2.3 Hypothesis 1: Judicial Independence	82				
4.2.4 Hypothesis 2: Review of the Judiciary	84				
4.2.5 Hypothesis 3: Compliance with the Judiciary	89				
4.2.6 Hypothesis 4: Agent Corruption and Expropriation	91				
4.3 Discussion of Empirical Results	93				
5 Conclusion	95				
A Empirical Appendix	00				
	99				
A.1 Countries in Analysis	100				
A.2 Export Commodity to GDP Ratio	100				
A.3 Instrumental Variable Analysis	100				
B Model Without a Court	104				
B.1 Pooling	104				
B.2 Pooling No File.	107				
B.3 Separating	107				
B.4 Semi-Separating	107				
C Model With a Court	109				
C.1 Firm-Friendly	109				
C.2 Regime-Aligned.	113				
C.3 Anti-Firm.	116				
C.4 The Dictator's Choice of Judge and The Firm's Investment Decision	120				
C.4.1 Firm Utility Monotonicity.	120				
C.4.2 Maximum Firm Utility	122				
C.4.3 Dictator Utility Monotonicity.	123				
C.4.4 Dictator's Choice of Judge	125				
C.5 Pooling Equilibria Comparative Statics	126				
C.5.1 Dictator's Choice of Judge	126				
C.5.2 Probability of Review	127				
C.5.3 Probability of Dictator's Compliance.	127				
C.5.4 Firm's Expected Corruption Level	128				
Bibliography	129				

List of Figures

2.1	Yearly LJI in Democracies and Dictatorships 1946-2008	15
2.2	Yearly Compliance in Democracies and Dictatorships 1946-2008	18
3.1	Case-Space Dictator Preferences	44
3.2	Case-Space Firm and Dictator Preferences	46
3.3	Case-Space Model With a Judge and Dictator	55
3.4	Case-Space Model Judge-Types	58
4.1	Estimated ACDE of Export Commodity Price Shocks on LJI	82
4.2	Estimated ACDE of Export Commodity Price Shocks on Judicial Attacks	85
4.3	Estimated ACDE of Export Commodity Price Shocks on Judicial Purges	87
4.4	Estimated ACDE of Export Commodity Price Shocks on Judicial Compliance	89
4.5	Estimated ACDE of Export Commodity Price Shocks on Property Rights	91
A.1	Country-Average Export Commodities as a Share of GDP	100
A.2	Estimated Coefficient on LJI Instrumented by Price Shocks	103

List of Tables

2.1	Expropriation Orders Struck Down in Mexico	12
4.1	Latent Judicial Independence Results	84
4.2	Attacks on the Judiciary Results	86
4.3	Purges of the Judiciary Results	88
4.4	Judicial Compliance Results	90
4.5	Property Rights Results	92

Chapter 1 Introduction

In 1980, the Argentine Supreme Court issued a decision in the case Nacion Argentina v Paz y Posse Limitada Ingenio de San Juan. This case concerned the expropriation of profitable sugar mills in the province of San Juan by the Argentine military dictatorship. At issue was how to properly value the property expropriated in light of currency depreciation, as the government had determined a compensation amount which it had partially paid the owners before a large drop in the value of the currency. The sugar mill owners sued, arguing that the compensation should be adjusted for the change in currency valuation. The courts issued rulings favoring the sugar mill owners at both the district and appellate level. At stake in the case was the considerable total sum of 23,349,318,022 Argentine pesos which the government was ordered to pay by the appellate court. The government challenged the appellate court ruling and on this appeal the case was heard by the Argentine Supreme Court.

The military regime in Argentina at the time of this case was one of the most brutal and repressive in Latin America, operating a years long campaign of state terrorism against any opponents of the regime resulting in the forced disappearances of thousands (Helmke 2012; Pereira 2008). Upon taking power, the regime had no hesitation in overhauling the Supreme Court as well as the legislative and executive branches of government. The regime also faced no issues suspending and altering the constitution as was convenient. None doubted that the new Supreme Court would be loyal and aligned with the junta, because Argentina's institutional history meant that "it was seen as de rigueur that the junta would replace the individual members of the Court with judges who shared the military's basic outlook and ideology (Helmke 2012 pg. 69)." During the period in which the case was heard, "judges reasonably expected that the military regime would sustain its hold on power" (Helmke 2012 pg. 75), and so faced strong incentives to continue to please the junta. At the time of this case, every member of the Supreme Court had been appointed by the military junta and chosen specifically for their loyalty to the regime (Helmke 2002; Helmke 2012).

Despite this, the Supreme Court upheld the ruling of the lower courts and ruled that the regime must take currency depreciation into account and pay the total sum ordered. In addition, the court ruled that the government must also pay for the costs of appeal and updated the compensation mandated by the appellate court to account for currency shifts in the time elapsed between appeal and final decision. Despite the magnitude of this loss and the cost to the government, there is no evidence that the courts faced any negative consequences for this ruling (Helmke 2012). There was no evidence of any backlash, no increase in purges or judicial attacks at this time, and no evidence that the government did not pay this amount as the ruling demanded.

Given the close and dependent relationship between the Argentine Supreme Court and the military junta, why would economic actors choose to challenge government actions using the judiciary in the first place? All evidence supported the idea that the Argentine judicial system was one of the weakest and most dependent judicial systems in the world (Helmke 2012). One might naturally assume that pursuing a case challenging the government in a court like this would be a waste of time, money, and resources. And yet, the sugar mill owners not only filed a case challenging the government in an incredibly dependent judicial system but won at every level of this system. While the decision to challenge the government in this system is puzzling, the outcome of the case and response to the outcome is equally if not more difficult to understand. Why did the court rule against the regime, and why did the regime appear to accept this costly ruling?

This case is surprising given our current understanding of the role of courts in authoritarian regimes. Scholars have focused primarily on explaining the role of courts in authoritarian regimes in two ways. On one hand, scholars have focused on the role of dependent judicial institutions, which are seen as a tool of the government used to punish political enemies, implement repression, and enforce social control (Ginsburg and Moustafa 2008; Pereira 2008; Shen-Bayh 2018; Toharia 1975). On the other hand, the literature has focused on the role of independent judicial institutions which are seen as powerful institutions that function to constrain government actions, particularly with respect to economic and administrative cases (Ginsburg and Moustafa 2008; Moustafa 2007; R. Peerenboom 2009; Wang 2015).

While these theories provide important context and insight into a number of observed phenomenon in authoritarian regimes, neither set of theories can easily account for why dependent courts might rule against the regime in important economic matters. And the simple fact is that most courts in authoritarian regimes are far from highly independent, but neither are most courts in authoritarian regimes completely dependent. Rather, most courts tend to have very low to middling levels of independence. Despite this, courts in authoritarian regimes experience high amounts of litigation challenging the government and they rule against the government frequently, particularly in economic litigation (C. E. Schwarz 1977; Shvets 2013; Shvets 2016; Solomon 2004; Toharia 1975; Trochev 2010). What's more, it appears that regimes often comply with these rulings¹.

1.1 Argument

My dissertation is concerned with understanding the economic role of courts in authoritarian regimes and the way in which judicial independence affects that role. I argue that judicial institutions can be seen as tools to manage a critical tension between agency control and economic investment in authoritarian regimes. Like previous theories, I argue that leaders of authoritarian regimes should be particularly concerned with maintaining power compared to democratic regimes, considering the

¹See Chapter 2 for empirical evidence of the patterns described here.

consequences of removal for authoritarian leaders can range from imprisonment to death (Boix and Svolik 2013; Epperly 2017; Epperly 2019; Hess 2013; Powell and Thyne 2011; Svolik 2012). Maintaining the loyalty and support of agents is critical to remaining in power (Egorov and Sonin 2011; Gandhi and Przeworski 2006). One important way authoritarian regimes do this is by controlling access to potential rents from corruption and low level expropriation (Hollyer and Wantchekon 2015; Shleifer and Vishny 1993). Control over access to corruption can be used to both reward loyal agents, and punish disloyal ones.

However, because authoritarian regimes also desire economic development and investment this method of agency control is problematic (Geddes et al. 2014; N. M. Jensen et al. 2014; Moustafa 2007; Pepinsky 2009; Wang 2015). Regimes require some level of economic development to access resources needed to fend off and co-opt potential threats to their rule, but allowing agents access to corruption undermines this. This produces a tension between maintaining the loyalty of agents and attracting economic investment. I will refer to this tension as the "agent-investment tension."

I argue that this tension is driven by the fact that dictators lack information on how the actions of their agents affect economic actors. Because economic investment is so vital for regime survival it is in regimes' interest to limit corruption in order to attract investments. However, the level of corruption undertaken by agents is inherently difficult for the regime to monitor and address (Birney 2014; Hollyer and Wantchekon 2015).

I argue that courts can provide information the regime needs to monitor corruption. This information allows regimes to manage the agent-investment tension in a way that both maintains the loyalty of agents and attracts economic investment. As decentralized and formalized monitoring institutions, courts incentivize third parties to generate a stream of information at little cost to the regime (Ginsburg and Moustafa 2008; Magaloni 2008; McCubbins and Schwartz 1984). Judicial rulings in cases challenging agent action provide signals to the regime about the level of corruption agents engage in. If the regime can trust this information, this would enable the regime to monitor agent corruption and strike a balance between its need to reward agents and its need to attract economic growth. This raises the question: what type of court should we expect governments to create to manage this trade-off?

In answering this question, I argue in contrast with the current literature that there is a trade-off between judicial independence and how well courts can monitor for the regime. As judges become more independent, they are less and less likely to rule in a way the regime would agree with. A key insight of my theory is that the regime will only choose to enforce the decisions of courts without reviewing those decisions when the regime can trust that judicial rulings are in its own interest. If courts are too independent, then the regime cannot trust that the court's rulings are aligned with the regime's interest. In order for judicial monitoring to alleviate the agent-investment tension, courts cannot be too independent from the regime. Only within a range of limited independence can dictators increase judicial independence in order to better attract investment. Judicial rulings from sufficiently dependent courts provide regime leaders with trustworthy signals that allow the regime to manage the trade-off between investment and agent corruption. In turn, this allows the regime to reduce agent corruption, even to some extent beyond its own preference, in order to attract investment. By manipulating judicial independence and utilizing the monitoring capacity of the judicial system, regimes are able to resolve an important tension and increase their chances of remaining in power and in control of the regime. However, my framework emphasizes that there is a limit to how independent courts can become and still perform this function.

1.2 Plan of Book

Proceeding forward, in Chapter 2 I will elaborate on the nature of the puzzle discussed here. One part of this puzzle focuses on the nature of dependent courts in authoritarian regimes and what they are used for. Why do economic actors challenge government action in courts widely thought to be dependent on the regime? Why do these actors sometimes win in substantial and important cases in these courts? Another part of this puzzle concerns the way authoritarian regimes interact with courts both independent and dependent. Namely, why do the majority of authoritarian regimes appear to have mixed records of compliance with the judiciary even as the majority of courts in authoritarian regimes have very limited independence?

I analyze expropriation cases in Mexico under authoritarianism as well as present cross-national evidence on judicial independence and judicial compliance in authoritarian regimes. This evidence suggests that even though high levels of judicial independence are rare in authoritarian regimes, it is not uncommon for courts to rule against the government and the government to comply with these rulings. I give an overview of extant theories that might address these patterns and highlight that none of these theories provide a logic that would explain these empirical facts. I present a theory of courts in authoritarian regimes that provides a way to understand these empirical patterns. I discuss the key tension that drives my theory of courts in authoritarian regimes as a tension between regime compensation of agents through corruption opportunities and the regime's need to attract investment. I outline the nature of agency control in authoritarian regimes and discuss how the nature of agency control interacts with and undermines the regime's ability to generate economic investment and growth. I present my theory that courts can help regimes to manage the agent-investment tension by facilitating transmission of information about agent corruption to regime leaders. I discuss why highly independent courts in authoritarian regimes are not be able to do this, and why instead regimes must rely on courts with

limited independence.

In Chapter 3 I develop and analyze a formal model of the theory discussed in Chapter 2. This model formalizes the interaction between an investing firm and a dictator, both with and without a court, in order to form predictions over the conditions under which we might see changes to judicial independence and the relationship between the dictator and the judicial system. I examine how judicial independence impacts how courts interact with the tension between investment and agent corruption. I discuss how and why courts can help both governments and firms at low levels of independence. I present comparative statics in order to form empirical predictions from this model. I also discuss how this model can help make sense of the patterns I observe in Chapter 2.

In Chapter 4, I present empirical tests of several comparative statics derived from the formal model in Chapter 3. I test these comparative statics utilizing exogenous changes in global export commodity prices in authoritarian regimes. I find evidence largely consistent with my model, and consistent with the idea of judicial independence in authoritarian regimes being a product of the trade-off between agency monitoring and attracting economic investment.

Finally, I conclude with thoughts of the implications of this theory for scholarly work as well as for development and judicial independence broadly in authoritarian regimes. This dissertation offers a new framework for understanding courts in authoritarian regimes and beyond. This framework offers a new path to understanding the nature of rule of law in authoritarian regimes. Further, this dissertation offers a more integrated approach of how the nature of authoritarian rule and agency control interacts with nominally democratic institutions. In addition to this contribution to the academic literature, my dissertation has important implications for policy design, activism, and non-governmental organization intervention in authoritarian regimes.

Chapter 2 The Economic Role of Courts in Authoritarian Regimes

In Chapter 1, I described how a firm was able to successfully sue the Argentine autocratic military junta over a commercial matter related to federal expropriation in one of the world's least independent judicial systems. This is was not a one-off, idiosyncratic event. A search of expropriation cases in the Argentine Supreme Court database turns up dozens of similar results ¹. Beyond Argentina, there is evidence in a variety of settings that courts are used to challenge government action in authoritarian regimes even when they are widely considered to be dependent. Examples of the importance of dependent commercial courts to economic actors can be found in authoritarian regimes such as Pakistan after military coup, Spain under General Franco, and Singapore among others (Chemin 2009; Chua and Haynie 2016; Ginsburg and Moustafa 2008; Toharia 1975).

Russia is one prominent example, with authors finding very high use of commercial courts to challenge government action in one of the world's most prominent authoritarian regimes under the rule of Vladimir Putin (Lambert-Mogiliansky et al. 2007; Shvets 2013; Shvets 2016; Solomon 2004; Trochev 2010). Particularly interesting is the finding that anti-government litigation and rulings are relatively widespread even among judges hand picked by the regime and appointed to federal commercial courts (Shvets 2016; Trochev 2010). Trochev writes:

"In 2008,...courts ordered the Russian government to pay 33.2 billion rubles (\$1.1 bln US) to 137,359 plaintiffs who successfully sued Russia just in two kinds of lawsuits: for the damages caused by wrongful actions of

 $^{^1{\}rm A}$ database of judicial decisions of the Supreme Court of Argentina can be found online at <code>https://sj.csjn.gov.ar/sj/</code>

government officials and the for the failure of federal government agencies to perform their contractual obligations" (Trochev 2010 pg. 1).

Another illuminating example of the ways in which courts closely aligned with authoritarian regimes are regularly used to challenge regime action in the economic sphere can be found in Mexico under the rule of the Partido Institucional Revolucionario (PRI). The PRI held uninterrupted control of national legislative, judicial, and presidential institutions from 1929-2000 in Mexico. The party was able to do this by maintaining a tight grip on electoral institutions through electoral fraud, intimidation, and coercion in order to operate as a dominant party autocratic regime for over 70 years. During this time, Mexican Presidents had extraordinary control over the federal judiciary and were not shy in exercising this control. In fact, out of the 14 party Presidents in the 20th century, none appointed fewer than 30% of the justices on the Supreme Court during their time as President (Magaloni 2008). And most presidents were responsible for appointing over half of the Supreme court during their presidential tenure, with some even replacing the entire court or doubling the number of justices (Magaloni 2008).

While justices were appointed by the President with consent of the Senate, the tight party grip on both institutions and strong centralization of power in the office of the Presidency meant in practice the President faced little to no opposition to his choices (Magaloni 2006). While on paper justices were often appointed with life tenure, removing unwanted justices was not a serious problem for the PRI. Almost half of Supreme Court Justices served for less than 6 years. In addition, PRI control of the legislative branch meant Presidents could easily amend the constitution to eliminate life tenure or change the number of justices on the Supreme Court as needed. In fact, the Mexican constitution was amended over 200 times in this period and the number of Supreme Court justices was changed 5 times (Magaloni 2008).

The Supreme Court Justices were chosen for their impeccable party credentials

and loyalty to the party and the President (Pozas-Loyo and Ríos-Figueroa 2018). In addition, these justices had very strong career incentives to rule in line with the government as their limited tenure often ended in party affiliated careers and positions, which were highly conditional on loyal behavior while in office (Domingo 2000; Magaloni 2008; Pozas-Loyo and Ríos-Figueroa 2018). These justices were then responsible for appointing and promoting all lower federal judiciary positions.

From formerly secret recorded minutes of Supreme Court meetings over appointments, it is apparent that for nearly all of the mid-20th century candidates were chosen and appointed on the same basis of party loyalty and ideological adherence to the current president's vision that produced the justices (Pozas-Loyo and Ríos-Figueroa 2018). According to observers, this system of appointment and top down control of the judiciary from the Supreme Court was "key to maintaining the judicial system for the benefit of the autocracy" (Magaloni 2008 pg. 181) which resulted in a "highly responsive and subservient judiciary" (Magaloni 2008 pg. 181).

In this dependent judicial system, the primary legal tool that citizens could use to challenge government action was the amparo action (Magaloni 2008; C. E. Schwarz 1977). Amparo actions allowed lawsuits to challenge government action or inaction in order to protect an individual's rights under the constitution. This potentially included any government action, so long as it could be tied to a constitutional right, and in practice included many forms of regime action in economic and commercial matters. Scholars have argued this subservient system was set up to be strong enough to "monitor lower level officials and judges" but kept "weak enough to prevent citizens from enforcing their rights vis-á-vis the regime" (Magaloni 2008 pg. 181). Because courts were so dependent, scholars argue that "citizens found little effective redress for their grievances through the courts" against autocratic abuse (Magaloni 2008 pg. 190). As a result, the prevailing view in the literature of the Mexican judicial system and those like it is that largely dependent courts such as these were of no use in challenging

the government in important matters such as economic cases. As Magaloni argues,

"In important issues involving expropriation of property, harsh economic regulation, and the violation of due process, citizens were subject to government abuses but could not challenge these abuses through the courts." (Magaloni 2008 pg. 181)

One reason for the perceived ineffectiveness of courts in this area is that the Mexican Constitution granted extreme economic powers granted to the government in Article 27. This Article established that "all land and natural resources originally belonged to the state, which could expropriate private property if it could be justified in light of the 'common good'" (Magaloni 2008 pg. 192). Because the constitution granted the regime extremely wide latitude in economic regulation and expropriation the Mexican judicial system was seen as having no real power to constrain the government in this area in particular.

But if this is the case, how are we to understand the high amparo caseloads during this period? Empirical accounts reveal that citizens and firms utilized courts and amparo actions to challenge government action in administrative and economic cases quite frequently. In 1974 alone, over 63,000 amparo cases challenging government actions were heard (C. E. Schwarz 1977). While this figure is from a single year, amparo caseloads in the tens of thousands was not unusual for Mexico when comparing patterns from previous decades (Gonzalez 2002; C. Schwarz 1972; C. E. Schwarz 1977). The fact that a large volume of cases challenging government action under the PRI was sustained over decades indicates that citizens and economic actors did not view the amparo suit as useless to challenge government action.

Further, how are we to understand why claimants so often win in these cases especially in economic cases that should be important to the regime? In analyzing amparo cases in this period, scholars have found a surprisingly high rate of rulings against the government. For example, Gonzalez Casanova analyzed a random sample of 3700 amparo decisions made by the Supreme Court during the PRI period against the executive branch, and found that claimants won 34% of these cases (Gonzalez 2002). In another analysis, Schwarz finds that in administrative and labour cases, federal courts ruled against the government in 61% of cases (C. Schwarz 1972). This study also finds that between 1964 and 1968 government is ruled against 43% of the time in all cases where the government is a party. These are not trivial rates of anti-government decisions, and are far too frequent to chalk up to mistakes or unique events.

Especially puzzling given the extreme dependence of the Mexican judiciary and the perceived importance of economic policy and expropriation is the analysis of expropriation cases during the PRI period in Herrera-Martin 2014. Throughout the period of PRI rule, the Supreme Court issued decisions in 510 cases challenging expropriation orders at all levels of government (Herrera-Martin 2014). The majority of the cases heard, at just over 58%, were cases challenging state level expropriation. Municipal level expropriation was the smallest share, at nearly 5.5%. Cases challenging federal level expropriation was nearly 36.5% of the total (Herrera-Martin 2014).

Decision Grounds	Supreme Court Rulings	Percent Struck Down
Procedure	259	43.24%
Public Purpose	114	68.42%
Compensation	96	56.52%
Prior Hearing	27	22.22%
Jurisdiction	11	90.91%
Hearing	3	100%

Table 2.1: Expropriation Orders Struck Down in Mexico

In this extremely dependent court system, the Supreme Court ruled against the government and struck down the expropriation order in a surprising 51.57% of cases challenging expropriation. A breakdown of cases by decision grounds is shown in Table 2.1 which is created from Table 4, Table 5, and Figure 5 in Herrera-Martin 2014. Hundreds of expropriation orders were successfully challenged primarily on grounds

of procedure, public purpose, and compensation. Though compliance is difficult to observe directly, there is substantial evidence that the government frequently, but not always, complied with these rulings despite their cost and reversal of government action (Herrera-Martin 2014).

Under authoritarian rule, Mexican judges were appointed based loyalty to regime leaders. The Supreme Court had no insulation from executive interference in the number and makeup of judges and the regime was easily able to amend or alter the constitution as they pleased. Judges faced very strong career incentives at every level to act in line with regime wishes. Despite this, Mexican courts under authoritarianism ruled against the government quite frequently in cases challenging government action in administrative and economic cases, even at the level of the Supreme Court. Indeed, the high volumes of litigation and win-rates against the government indicate that Mexican courts were an important venue through which citizens and firms could challenge government action despite the dependent and regime-aligned nature of the system.

2.1 Judicial Independence and Compliance in Authoritarian Regimes

The empirical examples reviewed so far describe a pattern of dependent judiciaries frequently ruling against authoritarian regimes in important economic cases, and regimes often appearing to comply with these rulings. But how widespread might these patterns be? To get a sense of the extent to which these examples might be representative of courts in authoritarian regimes, I examine cross-national empirical data. First, I examine how levels of judicial independence vary in authoritarian regimes. Then, I examine how frequency of compliance with the judiciary varies in authoritarian regimes.

2.1.1 Judicial Independence in Authoritarian Regimes

What does judicial independence look like in authoritarian regimes? I examine patterns of judicial independence in authoritarian regimes using Latent Judicial Independence (LJI) scores developed by Linzer and Staton 2015. This measure is formed from a latent variable model which uses several existing cross-national measures in order to capture the underlying concept of de facto judicial independence across the measures. The model used to construct this measure effectively handles missingness as well as temporal dependence in the data, and has been shown to have high reliability as a measure of judicial independence. This represents the best available measure to capture judicial independence for my purposes, and is widely used within the field as a cross-national measure of de facto judicial independence (Beazer and Blake 2018; Chilton and Versteeg 2017; Epperly 2012).

In order to provide context to this measure in authoritarian regimes and better interpret the observed levels of judicial independence, I compare the differences in the distribution of judicial independence across authoritarian and democratic regimes. To compare democratic and authoritarian levels of judicial independence, I measure democracy and authoritarianism using the measure developed in Cheibub et al. 2010, a widely utilized cross-national measure of regime type (Acemoglu, Naidu, et al. 2019; Hollyer, Rosendorff, et al. 2011; Svolik 2012). This measure is a binary measure of democracy and dictatorship where a country is coded as a democracy if the country has free and fair elections and evidence of peaceful transition of power through election, and the country is coded as a dictatorship if it does not. This provides a binary measure of democracy and dictatorship for all regimes from 1946 to 2008. Many measures of democracy include other normative factors, such as rule of law, in their coding (Coppedge et al. 2017; Jaggers and Gurr 1995). This could potentially pose a problem for interpretation to the extent that these concepts are also correlated with judicial independence. The Cheibub et al. 2010 minimalist measure of democracy and



dictatorship avoids these issues and is the best measure for my purposes.

Figure 2.1: Yearly LJI in Democracies and Dictatorships 1946-2008

Figure 2.1 presents a density plot of LJI scores for all democracies and dictatorships existing between 1946 and 2008. Courts in dictatorships are on average far less independent than courts in democracies. The mean scores for all democracy years is over three times that of dictatorships. One example near the authoritarian mean is Chinese courts in the very beginning of Deng Xiaoping's reforms to the Chinese economy. From 1978 to 1983 China's LJI score ranged from about .21 to .23, hovering right around the authoritarian LJI mean of .22. For comparison, a democratic country near the democracy mean of .69 is France in the early 2000's. Russia since the fall of the Soviet Union and Mexico under the PRI are examples of above-average LJI scores for authoritarian regimes. In Russia, LJI ranged from about .3 to .35 since the early 1990's. In Mexico, LJI ranged from around .28 to .45 from 1948 to the end of the PRI period. Argentine courts during the late 1960's to 1970's are an example of below average LJI scores for authoritarian regimes with LJI scores ranging from only .08 to .18 during this period.

The distribution of dictatorship-year scores is well to the left of the distribution of democracy-year scores. Over 93% of authoritarian observations are below center on this scale. There are almost no dictatorships in which judicial independence meets even the average level of independence in democracies across all country years, consisting of less than 3% of the total authoritarian observations. There are only 8 authoritarian countries in this period that ever reach average levels of judicial independence in democracies, and of these over three quarters of the observations come from just two authoritarian countries: South Africa and Botswana. Other countries that reached this level did so only very briefly, only for a couple years at most.

These patterns indicate that only very few courts in authoritarian regimes reach even moderate levels of independence. On the whole, courts in dictatorships are simply not very independent. However, while the evidence does not indicate a pattern of independent courts, neither does it indicate that courts in authoritarian regimes are totally lacking in independence. Rather, most courts in authoritarian regimes appear to have very low to middling levels of independence.

2.1.2 Judicial Compliance in Authoritarian Regimes

In order to examine judicial compliance in authoritarian regimes, I need both a measure of government compliance with the judiciary and a way to identify authoritarian regimes over time. To measure authoritarian regimes, I use the Cheibub et al. 2010 measure again. To measure compliance, I will use the Varieties of Democracy (V-dem) project's information on judicial institutions (Coppedge et al. 2017). Specifically, I will use V-dem's yearly measure of government compliance with the judiciary. To get this measure, V-dem proposes the following question to country experts: "How often would you say the government complies with important decisions of the high court with which it disagrees?" Each expert answers this question by a five-level response ranging from 'Never' to 'Always.' V-dem reports an item response theory measurement model which takes these scores and transforms them to a continuous measure as well as ensures scores are comparable across coders and time periods. To ease the interpretation in this section, I analyze scores from the measurement model that are transformed to exist on the scale of the original answers ranging from a score of 0 ('Never') to a score of 4 ('Always') so that a higher score indicates increasing frequency of compliance with important decisions of the high court that the government does not agree with.

Figure 2.2 presents a density plot of V-dem's yearly compliance with the judiciary measure for all democracies and dictatorships between 1946 and 2008. It is clear that authoritarian regimes exhibit much wider variation in yearly compliance with courts than they do with judicial independence. Authoritarian regimes exhibit lower average compliance than democracies, and only rarely appear to 'always' comply with courts. But in contrast to judicial independence, it is not true that compliance is rare in authoritarian regimes. Where before less than 7% of authoritarian observations had LJI scores above the middle of the scale, with judicial compliance authoritarian regimes are much more dispersed with a nearly equal split of authoritarian observations above the middle of the scale and below it.

The authoritarian mean of 1.8 on the V-dem scale indicates that a regime complies with important decisions with which it disagrees roughly half of the time. Though far from perfect compliance, this amount of compliance is non-trivial. This is especially so given the lack of judicial independence observed in Figure 2.1. For perspective,



Figure 2.2: Yearly Compliance in Democracies and Dictatorships 1946-2008

post-communist Russia has compliance with the judiciary scores near the authoritarian mean of 1.8 for most of the 1990's. Argentina during authoritarianism is an example of a more highly compliant authoritarian regime, with compliance scores right around 3 on the V-dem scale indicating the regime 'usually' complies, despite the very weak state of judicial independence in Argentina throughout this period. Mexico is another example of fairly high compliance, with compliance scores ranging from 2.6 to 3.15 throughout this period despite the frequent rulings against the regime in commercial and administrative cases.

2.2 Theories of Judicial Institutions in Authoritarian Regimes

The empirical patterns analyzed so far demonstrate that judicial institutions in authoritarian regimes in Mexico, Argentina, and Russia are not unique but rather conform with the general patterns of courts in authoritarian regimes. The patterns show that most regimes do not have independent courts, but rather courts with low levels of independence. Despite this, courts in authoritarian regimes are fairly frequently, though not always, complied with when they rule against the regime.

How can the existing literature help us to understand the observed patterns of compliance, dependence, and rulings of courts in authoritarian regimes? In the following sections, I examine the existing literature on courts in authoritarian regimes and focus on theories that might explain patterns like these. Because the cases discussed involve notoriously dependent courts, I first detail the existing literature that focuses on the reasons and rationale for the role of dependent courts in authoritarian regimes. Then, because these cases involve economic actors and litigation challenging government action in the economic realm, I detail the existing literature that focuses on the economic role of courts in authoritarian regimes.

2.2.1 Dependent Judicial Institutions

Despite the fact that most courts in authoritarian regimes lack independence, relatively few scholars have attempted to directly address the role of dependent courts in dictatorships. One potential rationale for the prevalence of dependent courts in authoritarian regimes is straightforward and simple. If independent judicial institutions are a potential threat to regime interests, then this threat can be avoided by keeping judicial institutions subservient to the regime. So one often implicit reason authoritarian regimes are thought to choose to have dependent judicial systems is to avoid any potential threat that independent judicial systems might pose (Moustafa 2007; Wang 2015).

Another reason is that dependent courts are useful in and of themselves as institutions to impose regime control on political opponents (Ginsburg and Moustafa 2008; Pereira 2008; Shen-Bayh 2018). In the hands of an autocrat, dependent judicial systems can be used as an alternate and complementary mechanism for the repression of both elites and the masses. Though often implicit, a core assumption in this literature is that courts are effective for political and social control when the regime can rely on courts to show deference to the regime. Courts that are aligned with and deferential to regime interests are willing to be used as tools for social and political control and can be trusted by the regime to perform this function. This key idea is encapsulated by a quote from Ginsburg and Moustafa in Rule by Law where they summarize the findings of Pereira in his chapter covering the use of courts during military rule in the late 20th century in the countries of Argentina, Brazil, and Chile:

"Where courts showed deference to the regime, political cases were routed through the regular judiciary and repression was therefore routinized and somewhat domesticated. Where judicial-military relations were poor, on the other hand, violence was extralegal in character, with much more lethal and arbitrary consequences" (Ginsburg and Moustafa 2008 pg. 5).

Courts can be used by regimes to maintain order and to sideline political opponents - but only if they they lack significant independence from the regime and can be trusted to implement the regime's will (Cheesman 2011; Chua and Haynie 2016; Hilbink 2007; Pereira 2008; Tate and Haynie 1993; Toharia 1975). This is the rationale for why authoritarian regimes often create a parallel system of dependent and regime-aligned courts who are granted jurisdiction to handle politically sensitive cases. One prominent example is the case of Spain under the dictatorship of General Franco. In Spain, ordinary courts were allowed some independence but the regime tightly controlled jurisdiction to funnel sensitive issues into courts and tribunals aligned with regime interests. Toharia argues these courts and tribunals were created "not so much to accomplish a task as to remove control over key economic problems from ordinary courts to institutions closely dependent upon the Executive" (Toharia 1975 pg. 491).

In addition to Spain and the dictatorships of the Southern Cone, the use of courts for political repression can be observed in several other settings, including Stalinist Russia and Nazi Germany where judicial institutions beholden to the regime were utilized for show trials and punishment of opponents of the dictator (Shen-Bayh 2018). Further examples of the use of courts and judicial institutions for political repression can be found in Cambodia, Egypt, Iran, Zimbabwe, and Kenya (Sadek 2012; Shen-Bayh 2018). But why would regimes choose to rely on dependent courts for political and social control of dissidents rather than use other methods?

Judicial institutions are thought to be useful for dealing with enemies of the regime for several reasons. Perhaps the most important reason is that judicial systems and trials routinize the process of repression and provide a useful veneer of legitimacy and procedure to the regime's actions (Shen-Bayh 2018). Judicial institutions and the procedures and trials associated with them are powerful symbols of justice and fairness. The power of trials and judicial institutions to shape public narratives is thought to be attractive to regimes as it allows them to "engage in political theater that create[s] a dangerous, subversive 'other,' thus unifying the regime and its supporters" (Pereira 2008 pg. 24).

In addition to engaging in political theater and shaping public narrative about opponents, utilizing judicial systems has the benefit of appearing to be an orderly and civilized way of resolving disputes. Using dependent courts for political repression gives the regime a way to handle political opponents where "law and legal institutions can be deployed to sideline opposition and maintain political dominance without resorting to brute force" (Moustafa 2014 pg. 283). This also helps to justify and legitimize the regime using the veneer of the rule of law rather than arbitrary and capricious use of extra-legal force.

In summary, the literature provides two answers that might explain the role of dependent courts in authoritarian regimes. One answer is simply that keeping judicial systems dependent removes any potential threat that might arise from these systems. The implication is that these types of courts are irrelevant institutions. The other answer is that dependent judicial systems can be relied upon to rule in a way that implements repression and social control on behalf of the regime. Next, I will consider how existing theories understand the role of the judiciary in hearing claims from economic actors challenging the actions of the government.

2.2.2 Judicial Institutions and Economic Challenges

One of the most well known accounts of courts in authoritarian regimes argues that independent and powerful courts with the jurisdiction to hear claims against the government can allow otherwise unconstrained regimes to form credible commitments in the economic sphere, and attract more investment as a result (Ginsburg and Moustafa 2008; Moustafa 2007; Wang 2015). Regimes naturally have time-inconsistent preferences with respect to attracting economic investment (Kerner and Lawrence 2014; North and Weingast 1989; Stasavage 2007). In order to attract investment, regimes have incentives to make an investment-friendly environment, including promises of property rights protections, low taxes, low regulations, and other policies favorable to investors. But once investment has occurred, regimes often have little incentive not to raise taxes or even directly expropriate the property of investors when they need to raise funds or to please other constituents.

Being relatively unconstrained, at least compared to democratic regimes, this time-inconsistent preference problem is thought to be more troubling for authoritarian regimes than democratic ones. There are few political, legal, or electoral constraints on leaders, who have the power to implement wide ranging policies that suit their whims. Because of these features, it is widely thought that authoritarian regimes have more difficulty credibly committing to respecting property rights of investors and maintaining stable policies in the economic sphere, and as such have greater difficulty attracting investment and growth compared to regimes with more 'democratic' institutions (Acemoglu, Johnson, et al. 2001; Acemoglu, Naidu, et al. 2019; Gandhi 2008; N. M. Jensen et al. 2014; North and Weingast 1989).

In both authoritarian and democratic settings scholars have argued that powerful and independent judiciaries can function as a third-party enforcement mechanism to help regimes form credible commitments in the face of time-inconsistent preferences. There is a large and influential literature on the benefits of 'good' institutions for economic development. This work links good institutions and rule of law, theoretically and empirically, to lowered risk of arbitrary government action and to economic investment and growth (Henisz 2000; N. Jensen 2008; Klerman 2006; Klerman and Mahoney 2005; Li and Resnick 2003; North and Weingast 1989; Stasavage 2007).

Accordingly, an important literature focuses on how strong and independent legal institutions are beneficial for economic investment and growth (Dove 2015; Haggard, MacIntyre, et al. 2008; Haggard and Tiede 2011; Ma et al. 2010; Messick 1999; R. P. Peerenboom 2002; R. Peerenboom 2009; Root and May 2008; Voigt and Gutmann 2013; Voigt, Gutmann, and Feld 2015). One variant of this logic in authoritarian regimes is advanced most notably by Tamir Moustafa in his 2007 book "The Struggle for Constitutional Power." This book asks the question, "Why would an entrenched authoritarian regime establish an independent constitutional court with the power of judicial review?" (Moustafa 2007 pg. 4). The answer he provides is that regimes will do this when they need to form credible commitments in order to attract foreign investment. Unconstrained regimes find it difficult to commit to respecting property rights. Investors will be less likely to invest if they think the government will expropriate or otherwise abuse their property. Moustafa argues in line with the

broader institutional literature that "independent judicial institutions are among the primary means to establish credible commitments to property rights" (Moustafa 2007 pg. 24). When deciding whether or not to create independent judiciaries, regimes face a choice between appointing independent judiciaries and "accepting institutional constraints on power" (Moustafa 2007 pg. 24) or in keeping dependent courts and "maintaining unrestrained power and forgoing economic benefits" (Moustafa 2007 pg. 24). He argues that authoritarian regimes will accept institutional constraints in the form of an independent court when the need for economic benefits is sufficiently pressing.

Moustafa develops this theory in the context of Egypt under authoritarian rule in the 20th century. He argues that the Egyptian government established "a constitutional court with almost complete independence from executive control in 1979" (Moustafa 2007 pg. 4) in order to attract foreign investment after disastrous expropriations and economic policy of the preceding decades had driven foreign investors away. He argues that the authoritarian government ruling Egypt at the time desperately needed to form a credible commitment to respect the property rights of investors whose assets the regime depended upon. Because of this, the regime chose to create an independent judicial system which could constrain its power. He provides evidence that the court was independent by cataloging various ways in which the court ruled against the regime. He argues that the independence of this court allowed the Egyptian government to form credible commitments to respect the property rights of investors, and successfully attracted foreign investment into Egypt as a result.

Another theory, advanced by Yuhua Wang in his 2015 book "Tying the Autocrat's Hands," is a modification of the preceding view of independent courts in authoritarian regimes. In Wang's view, in authoritarian regimes judicial independence is maintained only in the realm of economic litigation and courts are dependent otherwise. In this account, Wang agrees that authoritarian rulers "must respect the rule of law to make

a credible commitment to investors, whose assets are urgently needed" (Wang 2015 pg. 18). However, Wang argues that authoritarian rulers do so in a way where "they sequence the legal reforms such that they 'tie their hands' in commercial cases yet extend their discretionary power in the political realm" (Wang 2015 pg. 18). This partial form of the rule of law entails the dictator constraining their discretionary power in economic cases challenging the government, but not in sensitive political cases. This allows authoritarian leaders to make credible commitments to investors, while simultaneously "limiting citizens' ability to use the judiciary to challenge the state" (Wang 2015 pg. 158). This results in courts being independent in the economic sphere, yet dependent in the political sphere. Authoritarian leaders are able to make this commitment in the economic sphere because it relies on investors, but need not make any such commitment in the political sphere.

Wang analyzes and develops this theory using the case of China's systemic legal reforms from the 1990's onward. Like Moustafa, Wang argues that the Chinese government faced incentives to increase judicial independence and constraints on government action for economic reasons. However, the Wang account differs in a number of important respects. First, Wang argues that the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) increased judicial independence in response to demand from foreign firms. He argues that foreign firms desired judicial independence in order to better compete with local firms who had connections to local politicians and bureaucrats that foreign firms did not. This differs from Moustafa's argument, where the government acted to attract investment rather than in response to already existing investors. Second, Wang argues that the CCP only provides judicial independence in the economic sphere as a result of demand from foreign firms. This demand from foreign firms allowed the CCP to keep courts dependent and unable to challenge the regime in political cases while at the same time increasing independence and power to constrain the regime in economic cases.

2.2.3 Empirical Patterns Re-examined

Why would a dependent court rule against the government in economic and administrative cases? Current theories are focused on the political role of dependent courts or on the economic role of independent courts. As a result, these theories are not able to account for or directly speak to this phenomenon. None of the extant theories that might address these patterns gives us a way to understand why a dependent court would rule against the government in a costly expropriation case and face no repercussions. In fact, extant theories would not expect dependent courts to have any meaningful litigation challenging the government in the first place.

The current literature has no role for dependent courts in economic litigation challenging the regime, and so it is difficult to understand why a dependent court would consistently rule against the regime in important economic cases. From the point of view of these theories, it is hard to understand why courts were granted jurisdiction to hear challenges to government expropriation in the first place. It is hard to understand why a firm would waste its time suing in a judicial system that lacks independence, and it is especially hard to understand why the court ruled against the government in such a case.

The fact that dependent courts rule against authoritarian regimes so frequently raises another question - why do authoritarian regimes sometimes comply with these rulings and sometimes not? From any of the dominant perspectives on courts in authoritarian regimes, the patterns of compliance that can be observed in authoritarian regimes are perplexing. While these theories do not claim to make direct predictions over the levels of regime compliance observed, the theoretical frameworks they offer do lead to reasonable inferences one might make about how much compliance with court rulings should be expected.

One type of court described above is dependent and a tool of the regime, useful for projecting legitimacy and power over regime enemies and the general population.
Under this theoretical framework, this type of court should reasonably be expected to almost never rule against the government, and the government would certainly not be expected to follow the order if it did. As a result, we should never observe any compliance with cases the government disagrees with in these regimes. However, we can observe that despite the majority of courts lacking high levels of independence - compliance with courts is not rare at all in authoritarian regimes. In fact, most authoritarian regimes have middling levels of compliance with courts in contrast to what these theories would predict.

The other type of court is independent of the regime, useful for monitoring agents and constraining the regime itself. Under this theoretical framework, this type of court should reasonably be expected to rule against the government fairly frequently, and the government should be expected to follow these judicial orders. These theories predict both that independent courts will rule against the regime, and independent courts derive their value from their ability to constrain the regime. As a result, we should see both that the courts rule in ways the government disagrees with and we should observe only high levels of compliance with the court. However, this is not the case as we can observe that authoritarian regimes do not tend to have extremely high levels of compliance. In addition, empirically it appears that the vast majority of authoritarian regimes only ever reach low to middling levels of independence and that highly independent courts in authoritarian regimes are exceedingly rare in the first place.

What if courts, as Wang suggests, are only independent of the regime in certain types of cases, such as commercial or administrative law? If this is the case then we should still expect to see very high levels of compliance. Under this theoretical framework, courts should only rule against the government in the types of cases in which their independence is respected, in which case they will be complied with. In cases where their independence is not respected, they should not rule against the government at all.

The current understanding of courts in authoritarian regimes does not offer a ready explanation to the patterns observed in this chapter. None of these theories offers an explanation for why most authoritarian regimes exhibit mixed levels of compliance with the judiciary despite most authoritarian courts exhibiting low levels of judicial independence. None of these theories offers an explanation for why dependent courts might be used to challenge regime administrative and economic action at high volumes and significant success rates. And in fact, the logic of these theories imply empirical patterns that we simply do not observe broadly across authoritarian regimes. The fact that these puzzling patterns are widespread indicates that there is an important gap in our understanding of courts in authoritarian regimes. In the next section, I address this gap by discussing an inherent tension prevalent in authoritarian regimes which I argue can help explain these patterns.

2.3 The Agent-Investment Tension

A fundamental assumption applicable to all political regimes is that regime leaders want to stay in power, and there are many factors that affect how and if they do so. My theory focuses on two particular factors that have an important impact on this goal: access to rents and economic resources, and the reliability of government agents.

A long empirical record demonstrates that poor economic growth and high economic instability are predictive of authoritarian regime breakdown and leadership turnover, as well as democratic transition (Pepinsky 2009; Wright and Escribà-Folch 2012). Poor economic performance is often a primary reason for the involuntary removal of autocratic rulers (Geddes et al. 2014). Past research has demonstrated that investment and economic growth gives rulers the tools necessary to stymie opposition from both elite and mass threats. For example, foreign direct investment (FDI) is associated with greater stability and longevity for authoritarian rulers (Escribà-Folch 2017). Likewise, regimes that invest in institutions that improve their investment climate substantially increase leadership survival, particularly in autocracies (Arias et al. 2018). Other research has found that economic crises and poor growth is associated with increased instability and regime change in autocracies (Rosenfeld 2018). This research suggests that an important way that dictators can solidify their rule and reduce the probability of losing power is by generating economic development through investment in the economy 2 .

Agent control and loyalty in authoritarian regimes is also closely connected to the survival of dictators (Bueno de Mesquita et al. 2005; Egorov, Guriev, et al. 2009; Egorov and Sonin 2011; Gregory 2003; Montefiore 2010; Svolik 2012; Tyson 2018)³. Authoritarian regimes vary in the extent to which power is centralized but every regime depends on agents in order to operate and authoritarian regimes are no exception to this rule. Loyal agents are needed to implement policies in line with the dictator's goals and as such are a critical element to maintaining power and effectively thwarting threats to that power. In addition to policy implementation, maintaining the loyalty of agents is important to avoiding threats stemming from factionalism. Dictators often tie career advancement and appointments for political offices to loyalty and ideological alignment, rather than purely to performance, due to the importance of agent loyalty in authoritarian regimes (Egorov and Sonin 2011; Shih et al. 2012).

Though both agent loyalty and investment are necessary for authoritarian leaders, the way in which dictators maintain the loyalty of agents produces a tension between agent loyalty and economic investment. An important way in which dictators maintain the loyalty of agents is by distributing goods or policies that agents desire (Bueno de

²Economic investment, development, and growth in my theoretical framework can involve anything from creating new industrial plants to expanding a restaurant or investing in the stock market. The relevance to this dissertation is that economic development and growth are driven by economic actors choosing to invest their capital within an economy in the expectation that this investment will bring them profit. I make no distinction between international and domestic sources of economic investment.

 $^{^{3}}$ Agents in authoritarian regimes are any actors that hold political or bureaucratic office that the dictator relies on for policy implementation. This can include governors, town mayors, members of the legislature, secret police officers, bureaucrats in the finance ministry, etc.

Mesquita et al. 2005). One such good is the opportunity to use political or bureaucratic positions to engage in corruption that personally benefits agents (Wintrobe 1998). In authoritarian regimes, providing rent-seeking opportunities through leadership positions to key opposition elites in the legislature allows the regime to co-opt these elites, buy their loyalty, and reduce threats of social protest (Reuter and Robertson 2015). As a result authoritarian regimes commonly foster loyalty among their agents by controlling access to opportunities for corruption inherent in political and bureaucratic appointments (Darden 2008; Hollyer and Wantchekon 2015; Sun 2017; Urban 1985).

Traditionally corruption is defined as the illicit sale or use of government property or power for personal gain by government officials (Shleifer and Vishny 1993). For instance, government officials may collect bribes for providing permits or licenses, giving passage through customs, or for prohibiting the entry of competitors through selective restriction of the right to engage in commerce or operate businesses (Drury et al. 2006; Shleifer and Vishny 1993).

In this dissertation, I take a broader approach to defining corruption than just considering bribery - though bribery is certainly an important component of corruption. Particularly, I wish to highlight that corruption may also include a variety of nominally legal government actions that nevertheless involve the illicit use of government power for personal gain. As scholars have noted, there are many opportunities for illicit personal enrichment inherent in political positions. Prime political or bureaucratic positions can "provide its holder with rent-seeking opportunities, a platform for lobbying for business interests... Legislative leadership positions can also provide particular individuals with direct legal authority over questions of personal interest to them" (Reuter and Robertson 2015 pg. 237). Policies such as industrial zoning, the setting of fees for goods and services, expropriation of private property, setting taxes and tariffs, and more are all actions that are legally within the scope of government powers in most regimes. However, each of these actions could be used to generate personal benefits for the agents responsible for implementing them or their allies. For instance, politicians may implement new laws, or bureaucratic agencies may implement new regulations, that increase the property value of holdings for themselves or their allies. The arbitrariness of authoritarian rule and the significant discretion inherent in the positions of many bureaucratic officials or politicians provide ample opportunity to use government positions for personal enrichment beyond just bribery, extortion, or embezzlement. The key concept I wish to capture includes all of the ways in which agents personally enrich themselves through control of goods or powers that belong to the state, whether through legal or illegal means.

Using the personal benefits provided by political positions to reward agents also includes taking advantage of differences across positions and the dictator's control of career advancement within the government (Hollyer and Wantchekon 2015; Iyer and Mani 2012; Lazarev 2007). Some government posts are naturally more lucrative than others in terms of the access they offer to rents from corruption. These posts might involve frequent opportunities for large amounts of bribery or otherwise provide ample opportunity for corruption. Other posts are much less desirable and offer very limited ability for personal enrichment. By assigning loyal agents to attractive positions such as in a customs and procurement offices or a senior position in the ministry of finance, regime leaders can reward and keep their loyalty. In addition, authoritarian rulers can attempt to gain followers and sway the loyalty of enemies by providing them with plum political positions which offer opportunities for enrichment. In this way, agent loyalty is generated and maintained by providing opportunities to solicit bribes or otherwise personally enrich themselves at the expense of economic actors.

At least in part because of these dynamics, corruption is endemic to authoritarian governance. While there is some evidence that corruption increases in newly democratized countries, this increase is only observed for a brief time at best before corruption in democracies again falls below levels observed in dictatorships (Rock and Bonnett 2004). In general, features associated with authoritarian regimes are strongly correlated with increased corruption in most empirical analyses. State intervention in the economy, lack of a free press, fiscal centralization, and other factors associated with authoritarian regimes are also associated with higher levels of corruption (Brunetti and Weder 2003; Zaloznaya 2015). In particular, a broad trend is that a lack of political competition is found to be highly correlated with corruption and authoritarian regimes on the whole are far more corrupt than democratic ones (Chang and Golden 2010; Montinola and Jackman 2002; Treisman 2000).

Why would dictators seek to compensate and provide incentives to their agents in this way, rather than in other ways such as providing increased wages or benefits for political officials? One reason that allowing opportunities for corruption is an attractive way to reward agents because it is a cheaper substitute from the dictator's perspective compared to more direct monetary benefits. Dictators may not always have the capacity to offer compensation that agents would want directly, and may not always have the capacity to prevent corruption in any case. Dragu and Przeworski argue that authoritarian leaders may in some circumstances prefer their agents not engage in corruption to increase their payoffs at least for security agents (Dragu and Przeworski 2019), however the wide prevalence of corruption in authoritarian regimes appears to imply that even if dictators have this preference it is typically not possible to enforce it (Hollyer and Wantchekon 2015). Controlling agent compensation directly would require that the dictator also control and prevent all forms of corruption or use of political office for private gain. This is a difficult and costly enterprise even in advanced democracies, which have a plethora of third party watchdog and media agencies that can effectively monitor and expose agent corruption. It is likely to be even more expensive and difficult to control this directly in authoritarian regimes. In contrast, to allow agents to utilize the inherent opportunities for corruption in their positions, regime leaders need do nothing but control the appointment of agents. Rather than build the capacity to find and distribute goods to loyal agents themselves, it is simpler and cheaper for dictators to simply choose not to punish corruption and allow loyal agents to enrich themselves (Hollyer and Wantchekon 2015).

Another reason that utilizing corruption opportunities to reward agent loyalty is attractive to many regime leaders is that it has the benefit of being nontransparent. This allows regime leaders to manage agents in a way that offers a shield from public scrutiny (Hollyer and Wantchekon 2015; Shleifer and Vishny 1993). For some agents, the amount of compensation that would keep them loyal to the regime may need to be huge sums of money that the regime would rather not be seen providing directly. By allowing these agents to control positions of power that offer them access to corruption opportunities capable of producing large rents, the regime is able to manage elite agents and provide them necessary benefits without facing criticism or backlash for doing so.

Incentivizing agents by allowing them opportunities for corruption directly undermines the goal of attracting investment (Bardhan 1997; Barro 1991; Mauro 1995). Bureaucratic and political corruption slows and distorts economic growth, investment, and development. The predominant view is that corruption is damaging to economic performance 'as both a tax on productivity and a market distortion' (Drury et al. 2006 pg. 123). However, many authors argue that corruption is worse than a tax because there is no standard central mechanism for collection, which means that corruption is difficult to predict and may far exceed potential tax rates as it drains resources that might otherwise be used for more productive activity (Drury et al. 2006; Rose-Ackerman 1996; Tullock 1967). Because of the illicit and unpredictable nature of corruption, it is also argued that bribes are more distortionary than taxes of the same amount. Further, a culture of widespread corruption means that policymakers may pursue initiatives primarily for the opportunities for personal monetary gain they involve rather than what might be most efficient as a public good and best promote development.

And while some authors argue that corruption may potentially have economic benefits in some way, such as allowing actors to avoid opaque and convoluted regulations, few would argue that widespread corruption is the most efficient or beneficial strategy to promote economic growth (Wang 2014). Empirical evidence has demonstrated that corruption is strongly associated with reduced private sector investment, even in countries with onerous regulation that corruption might theoretically help bypass and simplify (Bardhan 1997; Barro 1991; Drury et al. 2006; Mauro 1995). The following quote neatly illustrates the reality of investment in authoritarian regimes and why reliance on corruption opportunities to reward agents might deter investment:

"To invest in a Russian company, a foreigner must bribe every agency involved in a foreign investment, including the foreign investment office, the relevant industrial ministry, the finance ministry, the executive branch of the local government, the legislative branch, the central bank, the state property bureau, and so on. The obvious result is that foreigners do not invest in Russia." (Shleifer and Vishny 1993 pg. 615)

On one hand, authoritarian leaders generally have powerful incentives to attract investment and promote economic development. On the other hand, authoritarian leaders also have powerful incentives to allow agents opportunities for corruption for personal enrichment. However, the tolerance of corruption to reward agents comes at the direct expense of economic development by harming businesses and creating an arbitrary business environment where costs and regulations are difficult to predict and plan for. Driven by the goal of remaining in power, authoritarian leaders face a tension between the methods used to control agent loyalty and the need to induce economic investment and development.

2.4 The Dictator's Informational Problem

How might dictators solve this agent-investment tension? Dictators want to allow corruption to maintain the loyalty of agents, but also want to limit corruption subject to this constraint in order to attract investment. Suppose dictators could perfectly observe corruption throughout the regime. Dictators could evaluate each instance of corruption based on how much harm it caused to investment, balanced with how necessary corruption is to reward their agents. If an instance of corruption was not unduly harmful to investment, dictators could choose to allow the corruption to stand. But if corruption was too harmful to the goal of economic development, then dictators could choose to punish the corruption and reverse whatever action their agent took. This way, dictators could ensure that agents have access to opportunities for corruption but that this access does not totally impede broader goals of attracting economic growth. In this world, dictators could choose to allow or not allow agent corruption in each instance based on their preferred balance of this tension. This would allow dictators to handle the agent-investment tension by striking a balance that allows them to both maintain agent loyalty as well as attract investment.

However, a key issue is that corruption by its nature is very difficult to monitor and observe (Hollyer and Wantchekon 2015; Pan and Chen 2018). Dictators have an inherent informational disadvantage relative to their agents, and this disadvantage only increases given the illicit and secretive nature of corruption. Dictators rely on their bureaucracies and other agents such as mayors and state legislators to implement a wide range of policies and tasks that potentially affect economic actors. Bureaucracies in modern nations are vast and complicated, making it especially difficult for dictators to monitor the wide range of actions that their agents are responsible for.

Making monitoring even more difficult is the fact that secrecy and lack of transparency is endemic to authoritarian regimes, and attempting to alleviate this secrecy is the purported purpose of many authoritarian institutions (Boix and Svolik 2013; Hollyer, Rosendorff, et al. 2011). Typically, these institutions are thought to provide information to elites about the actions of the dictator. However, here I am concerned with a different problem - the dictator's informational disadvantage with respect to his agents' corrupt actions. The lack of information on corruption should be a particularly difficult problem for authoritarian rulers who face informational constraints. Authoritarian regimes are less transparent compared to democracies and also lack many of the civil society institutions that democracies have for monitoring bureaucratic and political agents, such as a free and independent press or the mechanism of free and fair elections which can bring corruption to light. To the extent that freedom of the press is allowed, it is generally circumscribed and limited to certain types of investigative tasks (Lorentzen 2014). While it is possible that allowing some form of freedom of the press can alleviate informational problems to some extent, it is unlikely that the limited forms of freedom of the press observed in authoritarian regimes are able to completely resolve the dictator's lack of information.

The inability to observe corruption is a problem for dictators. If a dictator cannot observe corruption, then he cannot credibly promise to limit corruption even if he wanted to. Without any assurance that agent corruption will be kept in check many economic actors may choose to not invest in the regime, preventing the dictator from accessing the resources and revenue he needs. One might think that a potential solution to this problem is that dictators could rely on firms to alert them to actions that are beyond the dictators' tolerances. Because economic actors experience the corruption, they should have valuable information about whether or not the corruption they experienced is in line with the dictator's preference. If economic actors could convey this information to dictators, then dictators would be spared the cost and difficulty of monitoring their agents. They could use this information to limit corruption while still allowing enough to maintain the loyalty of their agents. However, dictators cannot trust economic actors to report this information accurately. Economic actors want dictators to prevent all corruption and as a result always have an incentive to make corruption seem as harmful as possible.

Similarly, while regime agents know what corruption has taken place they cannot be trusted either. Personal gain gives agents a strong incentive to hide or misrepresent their actions in order to enrich themselves beyond what the dictator might tolerate. These incentives worsen dictators' relative lack of information with respect to their agents' actions. And beyond the difficulty in observing corruption when it takes place, concluding that agent action was the result of corruption and caused undue damage to economic actors can involve evaluating complex policy decisions that are not obviously the result of corruption. Even when agent behavior is clearly observable, it might be difficult for regime leaders to gauge how that behavior fits with their preferences. In particular, it might be difficult for dictators to know the extent to which actions were personally motivated, and the extent to which actions were sound administrative or policy decisions.

2.5 Courts as a Solution to the Agent-Investment Tension

If the dictator could obtain more information about agent corruption, they could strike a balance to maintain agent loyalty and attract investment by limiting corruption to some extent. How might they obtain the information necessary to do this? My theory argues, consistent with prior literature, that courts can function as effective monitors of agents. A well known argument in the literature on judicial institutions argues that courts are good monitors, and that the monitoring provided by court systems "can help solve information asymmetries and reduce the scope for corruption" (Root and May 2008 pg. 314) by providing dictators with information about agents. The benefit of courts in particular is that they function as a "fire-alarm" oversight mechanism (McCubbins and Schwartz 1984) where information is generated by a dispersed citizenry rather than a top-down monitoring mechanism. This stream of information generated by citizens can effectively alert the government about "bureaucratic abuses that other forms of vertical oversight cannot" (Magaloni 2008 pg. 181). Bottom-up monitoring makes courts particularly cost effective compared to top-down monitoring, and also has the ability to generate far more reliable and widespread streams of information for the government (McCubbins and Schwartz 1984).

My theory builds off of these theories which have recognized that courts can monitor agents for corruption and disobedience, but it differs from this monitoring literature in an important way. My theory explicitly recognizes that there is a trade-off between judicial independence and the usefulness of courts as monitors. While it is widely recognized in the literature that courts make effective and cheap monitors of agents, to date no authors have directly addressed what type of court might best do so in an authoritarian setting. Rather, the underlying assumption in the literature appears to be that independent courts make the best monitors of agents. In studies of African courts, it has been argued that "opportunities to develop judicial independence arose as leaders grew concerned about corruption" (Widner 2001 pg. 393), and the prevailing view is that China increased judicial independence in order to better monitor its agents (Ginsburg and Moustafa 2008; R. P. Peerenboom 2002; R. Peerenboom 2006). This sentiment is echoed by discussion that courts used for monitoring purposes need to be 'strong' (Magaloni 2008 pg. 181) or 'empowered' (Moustafa 2007 pg. 32).

While the issue is not directly addressed in the literature, a close reading indicates that the prevailing view appears to imply, if anything, that independent courts are better monitors of regime agents. However, as I will outline below, I argue the opposite. I argue that dependent courts will make better monitors precisely because these courts are aligned with regime interests, and so regime leaders can trust the rulings of these courts to be in their interest. Being able to trust the rulings of dependent courts gives regime leaders greater information about how the action of their agents fit into the regime leaders' preferences, and from their perspective means dependent courts are more useful monitors. This fits in line with literature in political science and economics which discusses how agent biases affect information transmission (Calvert 1985; Kydd 2003; Montagnes and Wolton 2017).

Building off of the judicial monitoring literature, I argue that because of the agent-investment tension, the ability of courts to monitor agents inherently affects the amount of investment in a regime. Because there is a trade-off between judicial independence and monitoring, I argue that only courts that are sufficiently dependent will be effective monitors of agent action. As a result, courts can reduce agent corruption and increase investment only so long as they are not too independent.

To illustrate the logic of my theory, first imagine an authoritarian regime with a totally dependent court. When I refer to a court, I refer to the entire court system including high and low courts. The dictator has an interest in balancing his need for investment and his need to allow agents to enrich themselves, and so the dictator will seek to allow some level of agent corruption up to a point and then prevent corruption when it becomes too costly to investment. A dependent court hearing commercial cases concerning corruption will rule in a way perfectly aligned with the dictator's interests, meaning that the court will rule all corruption the dictator disagrees with as illegal. The dictator in return would never need to review the court's decisions, and instead would always be able to trust the court's rulings are in his interests. In other words, it would always be in the dictator's interests to comply with and enforce the court's rulings with a perfectly dependent court.

Now, imagine the court becomes slightly more independent. As a result, the court begins to rule some corruption the dictator agrees with as illegal. Now, the dictator can no longer trust that every ruling is perfectly aligned with his own preferred balance between agent loyalty and investment. As a result, the dictator knows it is not always in his interest to comply with the court's ruling. Now the dictator has incentives to review the court's rulings when the court rules an action illegal rather than trust the court and implement the ruling. As the court becomes more and more independent, the dictator's incentives to review increase as well because the dictator knows the court is more and more likely to not be ruling in line with his interests. However, a key point is that even as the dictator chooses to review more, he will not review all cases. Reviewing cases is time consuming, difficult, and costly and so the dictator is constrained from being able to review every case. Because of the cost and difficulty of review, for any court that is not perfectly non-independent there will be at least some cases that the dictator does not review.

A key insight of my theory is that so long as the court is not too independent, the dictator will choose to enforce the court's ruling for these unreviewed cases. The dictator does this because it is more likely than not that the dictator and the court agree when the court is not too independent. Importantly, this means that the dictator will enforce rulings that declare agent corruption illegal for cases that it does not review. For economic actors, this means that semi-independent courts will result in less agent corruption overall and make a regime more attractive to invest in as a result.

Why would a dictator ever appoint a court that is not perfectly dependent? The answer is that they will do so when they need to in order to attract investment. If conditions for investment are poor, a more independent court can compensate to some extent because appointing a more independent court results in more rulings against corrupt agent actions experienced by investors. And again, so long as the court is not too independent, this will produce greater overall enforcement of rulings against corrupt agent actions. This means investors get to keep more of their profits, making investment a more attractive and lucrative opportunity. Dictators are able to commit to enforcing these rulings not because they are constrained by courts, but because the courts are sufficiently aligned with the regime that the dictator would rather not engage in costly review to figure out the 'correct' action from his perspective and is better off just enforcing the court ruling.

2.6 Discussion

My theory of courts as a solution to the agent-investment tension contributes to the literature on judicial institutions and authoritarian regimes in a number of ways. My theory draws from several strands of the literature on courts in authoritarian regimes as well as drawing from the literature on agent corruption and loyalty in authoritarian regimes. My theory builds off of these accounts by recognizing that there is a trade-off between judicial independence and monitoring agents from the dictator's perspective. Further, my theory builds off this literature by taking this insight and examining how judicial monitoring interacts with the agent-investment tension faced by authoritarian regimes. From this, my theory argues that courts can help solve the agent-investment tension in authoritarian regimes, but that because there is a trade-off between judicial independence and agent monitoring courts can only do so if they are not too independent.

This theoretical framework is able to explain puzzling patterns and facts discussed in this chapter that other theories could not. My theoretical framework is able to explain the role of both dependent and semi-independent courts in authoritarian regimes, and provides a logic that helps to understand why dependent courts rule against the government and why regimes would sometimes choose to comply with these rulings. In the context of my theory, dependent courts are capable of providing regime leaders with critical information about agent corruption and so it is often in the regime's interest to comply with rulings striking down expropriation or other forms of administrative action. In this context, it would not be unusual or irrational to see high caseloads challenging government action even in dependent courts. It would also not be unusual to observe rulings against the regime in dependent courts. Again, these rulings against the regime provide regime leaders with valuable information about the action of their agents. Because agents will often behave in ways contrary to the goals of regime leaders, and because regime leaders can be alerted to this behavior through the judicial process, then it is expected in this framework that regime leaders would often comply with rulings against the 'regime.' It is in regime leaders best interest to do so, as it agrees with the court's ruling which has exposed the action of the regime leaders' agents.

And while my theory is able to explain why even dependent courts would rule against the regime and why regime leaders would comply with these rulings, my theory also is able to account for why in some instances the regime might not comply with the same court. If courts have even very low levels of independence, there will be some cases in which regime leaders do not agree with the court's ruling. My theory argues that regime leaders will only sometimes become aware of this discrepancy upon reviewing or overseeing the case, and in these instances the regime would not comply as there is no incentive for them to do so.

In addition to explaining the empirical facts discussed in this chapter, this framework also generates several predictions that are either opposite to what existing theories predict, or not directly addressed by existing theories. In the next chapter, I formalize this framework in order to derive comparative statics for predictions which I then test.

Chapter 3 A Formal Model of Judicial Institutions and Investment in Authoritarian Settings

In this chapter, I develop and analyze a formal model of the theory described in Chapter 2. In order to better understand how the presence of judicial institutions might affect the interaction between authoritarian rulers and potential investors, I first develop a model without a court. In this model, there are two players: a dictator, and a firm. The dictator represents the leadership of an authoritarian regime, while the firm represents any kind of economic actor within the regime - whether foreign or domestic.

3.1 The Dictator's Preference

I start by first defining a dimension in which the dictator's preference can manifest. The key tension of this theory involves the extent to which economic actors have profits threatened by agent corruption. To capture this idea, the policy dimension in this model can be thought of as a case-space covering the share of firm profits that are lost as a result of illicit agent action ranging from 0 to 1. I will use the terms 'corruption' and 'agent corruption' throughout this chapter to capture the idea of illicit agent behavior that harms firm profit in order to enrich agents.

In this model, agents are not directly modeled actors. Rather, agent corruption is modeled as randomly drawn points appearing along this case-space in accordance with how much firm profit is lost as a result of agent corruption. Any type of corruption can be ordered along this case-space by the share of profits lost to the firm the corruption causes. Corruption that causes firms to lose more profit is located higher on the case-space, while corruption that causes firms to lose less profit is located lower on the case-space. At zero, the firm would lose no profits at all as a result of agent corruption. Corruption close to 0 can be envisioned as illicit actions that result in very little profit lost for the firm such as small and infrequent regulatory fees, bribes, and burdens the firm must comply with to continue operating. Corruption higher on the space results in the firm losing a greater share of profit. This corruption might include firms being charged extortionary prices by local officials in order to have access to electricity, minor or major expropriation of property, or sudden and expensive policy changes. At 1, the firm would lose the entirety of their profits as a result of agent corruption.

Figure 3.1: Case-Space Dictator Preferences

	Allow	Remove	
0		δ	1

Figure 1 displays this case-space. Each actor has a preference in this space over how much corruption should be allowed to reduce firm profits. I model these preferences as cut-lines in the case-space, and they represent each actor's 'type.' In line with other case-space models, this type is thought of as dividing the case-space into two regions (Beim et al. 2014; Beim et al. 2016). Actors prefer to allow corruption that is below their cut-lines, and remove corruption that is above their cut-lines.

Using this case-space, we can conceive of the dictator as having some type, ' δ ' that exists on the case-space and describes the tolerance the dictator has for agent corruption. We can conceive of this type as existing upon this dimension of firm profit-loss, because the dictator in my theory judges agent corruption not based on how illicit or illegal the corruption is, but rather based on how much corruption damages the dictator's goal of attracting investors. As discussed before, the dictator's preference originates from the dictator's trade-off that balances the goals of attracting investment

and allowing agents access to rents from corruption. This trade-off is best thought of in this setting as a cut-line in the case-space representing the dictator's preference over how much corruption is to be allowed. In order to reward his agents, the dictator needs to allow some amount of corruption to take place. However, the dictator also needs to ensure that this corruption does not become so harmful that economic actors are no longer willing to invest. So, the dictator wants to allow any corruption that exists below his cut-line, but to remove all corruption above his cut-line.

In my framework, I consider this preference to be exogenous and originating from a trade-off that is unique to the circumstances of each authoritarian ruler and their respective needs for political control and to attract capital. Some regimes will have greater trouble maintaining discipline and loyalty within the regime and will have greater tolerance for corruption as a result, allowing them to better utilize plum bureaucratic and political positions for agency and faction control. Other authoritarian leaders, for ideological or for practical reasons, might value investment and economic growth more and are less willing to allow agents to undermine this goal through personal enrichment.

3.2 The Firm's Preference

Like the dictator, in this model the firm's preference can be conceptualized as a cut-line in the case-space dividing the space into corruption the firm would prefer to be allowed, and corruption the firm would prefer to remove. Ideally, the firm would always prefer that it keeps all of its profit and loses none to corruption. In the context of the case-space, this means that firms will prefer that all corruption is removed. This is represented by the firm having a cut-line at 0.



Figure 3.2: Case-Space Firm and Dictator Preferences

Figure 2 displays the case-space with both the dictator's type, δ , and the firm's type, 0, on the space. The dictator's preferences are displayed above the case-space, while the preference for the firm's preferences are displayed below the case-space. We can see that above the dictator's type, δ , both actors agree that this corruption should be removed. The only space where the actors disagree is for corruption below the dictator's type δ . The dictator prefers to allow corruption below his type, while the firm wants all corruption to be removed.

3.3 Model Without a Court

This is a game of complete but imperfect information where the dictator does not observe agent corruption on this case-space, $\rho \in [0, 1]$, until and unless he pays a cost to review. For the dictator, the continuum of possible ρ values can be separated into two relevant states of the world: $\rho \leq \delta$, and $\rho > \delta$. The fundamental tension of the game is that the dictator does not know whether or not $\rho \leq \delta$ unless he engages in costly review, and while the firm does know this it faces an incentive to convince the dictator that $\rho > \delta$ regardless of the true location of ρ .

Below, I walk through the structure of the game and examine the game's Perfect Bayesian Equilibria (PBE), with off-path beliefs being consistent with the passive conjectures restriction. I also restrict attention to pure strategy equilibria and cutpoint strategy equilibria. I am interested in exploring pooling equilibria in which the firm either always chooses to file or always chooses to not file, and separating or semi-separating equilibria where the firm chooses to file only for certain values of ρ . This allows me to consider when and how firms can transmit information through their decision to file in a setting without a court. Specifically, if only pooling equilibria exist the dictator receives no information and cannot update his prior beliefs over the location of ρ . I seek to characterize if, and under what conditions, a separating or semi-separating equilibrium can exist that allows the firm to transmit information to the dictator, and how informative the firm can be.

3.3.1 Players

In the model there are two players: a dictator, D, and a firm, F. Each player has a type defined as a cut-line in the case-space covering dimension of the share of profits lost as a result of corruption by unmodelled agents. This case-space ranges from [0, 1]. The dictator's type is denoted by δ and ranges from $[\frac{1}{2}, 1]$. The firm always has a type equal to 0 to represent the firm's desire that all corrupt actions are removed.

3.3.2 Actions

In this game, the firm must decide whether to invest or not, denoted by $i \in \{0, 1\}$ where *i* takes on a value of 1 if the firm chooses to invest. The second action available to the firm is the choice to file or not, denoted by $f \in \{0, 1\}$ where *f* takes on a value of 1 if the firm chooses to file a claim.

Conditional on the firm choosing to to invest and file, the government then has two choices to make. The government must decide whether to review the claim or not, denoted by $r \in \{0, 1\}$ where r takes on a value of 1 if the dictator chooses to review. Then, the government must decide whether to strike the corruption or not, denoted by $s \in \{0, 1\}$ where s takes on a value of 1 if the dictator chooses to strike.

3.3.3 Timing

1. The firm moves first, and chooses to invest or not. If it does not invest, the game ends.

- If the firm chooses to invest, then Nature moves twice. First, Nature draws some amount of agent corruption, ρ, which is distributed uniformly from 0 to 1. The value of ρ drawn represents the realized share of profits lost to the firm as a result of agent corruption.
- Then, Nature draws a cost of review, κ_r, distributed uniformly from 0 to 1. This cost of review is the cost the dictator would pay to observe agent corruption, ρ, if it chooses to review the firm's claim.
- 4. The firm then chooses to file a claim, or not. If the firm chooses not to file a claim, the game ends.
- 5. If the firm chose to file, the dictator then chooses to review or not. If the dictator chooses to review the claim, it pays the cost of review, κ_r , and observes the true value of agent corruption, ρ .
- 6. Then, whether or not the dictator chose to review, the dictator must choose whether or not to strike the agent corruption and the game ends.

3.3.4 Information

At the time of investment, both the firm and the dictator are only aware of the dictator's cut-point, δ , the distribution of agent corruption, ρ , and the distribution of the dictator's cost of review, κ_r . Both the dictator and the firm construct prior beliefs over agent corruption and cost of review from the fact that they are distributed uniformly. Because agent corruption, ρ , is distributed uniformly, prior beliefs over agent corruption are that $Pr(\rho \leq \delta) = \delta$, and $Pr(\rho > \delta) = 1 - \delta$. Prior beliefs over κ_r are formed in the same way.

When Nature draws the realized level of agent corruption, the firm observes this and conditions its decision to file on the level of agent corruption it observes. The firm, however, does not observe the realized value of the dictator's cost of review. When the dictator is choosing to review or not, the dictator observes the realized value of his cost of review, but not the level of agent corruption. However, before deciding to review, the dictator updates his beliefs over the level of agent corruption as a result of observing the firm's decision to file. If the dictator chooses to review, he can observe the level of agent corruption perfectly. If the dictator chooses not to review, he does not observe agent corruption and instead relies on his updated prior beliefs over the location of agent corruption when deciding to strike or not.

3.3.5 Utilities

The dictator wishes to strike down corruption above his cut-point, and not strike down corruption below his cut-point. Similar to other case-space models (Beim et al. 2014; Beim et al. 2016), this is represented by the dictator receiving a payoff of 0 if he does not strike agent corruption above his type or if he does strike agent corruption below his type. He receives a payoff of 1 if he chooses to strike agent corruption above his type, and a payoff of 1 if he chooses not to strike agent corruption below his type. If he reviews, he subtracts the cost of review, κ_r , from his payoff. Take *I* as an indicator function equal to 1 if its argument is true, and 0 otherwise. Given this, one can show the following expression captures the dictator's payoff at every possible history.

$$U_D(f, i, s, r; \rho, \delta, \kappa_r) = i \left((1-f) I(\rho \le \delta) + f((1-s) I(\rho \le \delta) + s(1-I(\rho \le \delta)) - r\kappa_r) \right)$$

$$(3.1)$$

The firm's fixed cost of investment is represented by κ_i , and the firm's profit upon investment before factoring in agent corruption is represented by π . Both of these quantities are always greater than zero. The firm loses a portion of its profit as a result of agent corruption, represented by $\pi(1 - \rho)$ (Montagnes and Wolton 2017). The firm is best off when agent corruption, ρ , is as low as possible, which occurs when the dictator chooses to strike. In that case, the firm keeps all profit from investment minus the fixed cost of investment, as represented by $\pi - \kappa_i$. I assume that $\pi > \kappa_i$, so that the firm would always invest if there were no agent corruption. Given this, the following expression captures the firm's payoff at every possible history of the game.

$$U_F(i, f, s; \rho, \kappa_i, \pi) = i \big((1-f)(\pi(1-\rho) - \kappa_i) + f((1-s)(\pi(1-\rho) - \kappa_i) + s(\pi - \kappa_i)) \big) \quad (3.2)$$

3.3.6 Strategies

For the firm, a complete strategy includes both the firm's decision to invest and when the firm will choose to file. Because the firm observes agent corruption, ρ , before choosing to file, the firm's strategy can be written as a cut-point strategy with regard to the observed value of agent corruption. Given this, a firm's strategy lives in the space $\{0, 1\}x\{g; g:[0, 1] \rightarrow \{0, 1\}\}$ which consists of a decision to invest and a function that maps an observed level of corruption to a decision to file. An example of a complete strategy for the firm then is $S_F = (1, I(\rho \ge \rho^*))$ where the firm chooses to invest and file a claim for all agent corruption observed above some cut-line, ρ^* .

A strategy for the dictator will include the choice to review as well as the decision to strike. The dictator's choice to review or not will depend on the observed value of the cost of reviewing, κ_r , in the course of the game. The decision to strike will depend upon both the choice to review and upon the observed value of ρ if the dictator reviewed. The dictator's strategy lives in the space $\{0, 1\}x\{g:[0, 1] \rightarrow \{0, 1\}; g:[0, 1] \rightarrow$ $\{0, 1\}; g:[0, 1] \rightarrow \{0, 1\}\}$ which consists of three functions. The first function maps the observed cost of review to the decision to review or not. The second function maps the observed cost of review to the decision to strike or not if the dictator does not review. The third function maps the observed value of agent corruption to a decision to strike, in the event that the dictator did review. An example of a complete strategy for the dictator then is then $S_F = (I(\kappa_r \leq \kappa_r^*), I(\kappa_r > \kappa_r^*), I(\rho \geq \delta))$ where the dictator chooses to review if the cost of review is below some cut-line, κ_r^* , strike if the cost of review is above some cut-line, κ_r^* , and to strike if observed agent corruption is above the dictator's cut-line, δ .

Below, I analyze the PBE of this game - focusing on identifying pooling, separating, or semi-separating equilibria where the firm chooses to invest. A PBE has two requirements. At each node of the game, players possess beliefs that are rational, meaning they are based on priors updated by Bayes' rule given observed actions of other players wherever possible. Second, at each node of the game players' choices are consistent with sequential rationality, meaning that at every node each player's strategy specifies optimal actions given their beliefs and the strategies of the other players. Beliefs over any histories not reached in equilibrium are constructed by passive conjectures.

3.4 Analysis of a Model Without a Court

Proposition 1 The only pooling equilibrium where the firm invests is one where the firm chooses to file a claim for any level of agent corruption.

In a pooling equilibrium where the firm invests, the firm will always file for any level of agent corruption that it observes. Because the firm's decision to file is uninformative, the dictator cannot update his prior beliefs over the level of agent corruption based on the firm's decision to file. As a result, the dictator always believes that agent corruption is more likely to be below his cut-line in this equilibrium and will not choose to strike agent corruption unless he has more information.

However, even in this equilibrium where the firm does not signal any information, the dictator will still sometimes strike down agent corruption in a way that benefits both actors. The dictator will choose to review agent corruption if the cost of review is sufficiently small that the expected benefit of review outweighs the expected benefit of striking agent corruption given his priors. When the cost of review is sufficiently small, the dictator will review the firm's claim and strike corruption if it finds that agent corruption is above his cut-line. Since there is always a chance that the dictator will strike down corruption above his cut-line, the firm always faces an incentive to file for agent corruption above the dictator's cut-line. As a result of this incentive, there can be no pooling equilibrium where the firm invests but never files a claim.

Because the dictator will only strike down agent corruption when he reviews, the dictator will never strike down any agent corruption below his cut-line and will fail to strike down corruption above his cut-line when the cost of review is high. Because the firm is not able to inform the dictator in this equilibrium, the dictator will make review and policy mistakes that harm both actors.

Proposition 2 In any semi-separating equilibrium where the firm invests, the firm is limited in the extent to which its decision to file can inform the dictator about the level of agent corruption.

In the uninformative pooling equilibrium, both actors would be better off if the dictator had more information about agent corruption. Can the firm find some way to use its filing decision to signal information about agent corruption to the dictator? The answer is yes - but only up to a point. The firm can adopt a semi-separating strategy and choose to file only for observed agent corruption above some cut-point, ρ^* , and not file otherwise. The dictator can then update his prior beliefs over the location of agent corruption with the knowledge that agent corruption must at least be above ρ^* . Armed with better information about agent corruption, the dictator is now more likely to review any case filed by the firm and more likely to discover that agent corruption is above his cut line. This leaves the firm and the dictator better off compared to the uninformative pooling equilibrium, as the dictator is more likely to strike corruption above his cut-line and will make fewer review mistakes.

However, this equilibrium can only be supported so long as the cut-point chosen by the firm is not too high. In particular, the firm cannot choose a cut-point that would convince the dictator to believe it is more likely than not that agent corruption is above his cut-line. If the firm could do this, then the dictator would choose to strike agent corruption unless the cost of review is sufficiently small. This would give the firm an incentive to take advantage of the dictator's lack of information and file even when agent corruption is below the firm's cut-point, ρ^* , in the hopes that the dictator will not review. This would make the equilibrium unsustainable. Instead, the best the firm can do is increase the likelihood that agent corruption is higher than the dictator's type. This makes the dictator more likely to review when the firm files, though the dictator will still not choose to strike if it does not review.

For this same reason, no pure separating equilibrium can exist. Though it would benefit both the dictator and the firm if the dictator knew when agent corruption was above his own cut-line, the firm is not able to signal this information. If the dictator ever believes the firm's decision to file is fully informative as to the location of agent corruption relative to his cut-line, then the firm would face an incentive to file cases even when agent corruption is not above the dictator's cut-line. Because the firm has an incentive to have the dictator strike all agent corruption, the dictator cannot rely on signals sent by the firm to inform him as to when agent corruption should be struck.

In a model without a court, the dictator's lack of information means that the dictator will engage in two kinds of costly mistakes: review mistakes, and policy mistakes. With respect to review, the dictator's lack of information will lead the dictator to engage in costly review of the firm's claims even when it considers the corruption in question to be acceptable. If the dictator had more information, they would not need to waste time and resources engaging in review. With respect to policy, the dictator's lack of information means the dictator will sometimes allow corruption

that it would consider unacceptable if it knew the corruption's true location on the case-space. This is a problem from both the firm and the dictator's perspectives.

In both pooling and semi-separating equilibria, the dictator will only ever strike corruption above his type. But without more information on corruption, the dictator cannot effectively remove corruption in line with his type. Because the dictator cannot trust the firm, the dictator will always fail to strike corruption above his cut-line unless the cost of review is sufficiently low. The less the dictator is informed, the more likely it is that the dictator makes policy or review mistakes. The risk of policy mistakes leads the firm to choose to not invest when it otherwise would if the dictator could better observe corruption. This leaves both the dictator and the firm worse off.

3.5 Model With a Court

The model presented above solely with a dictator and investing firm serves to highlight two important aspects of the firm and dictator interaction. The first is how the dictator's lack of information prevents the dictator from always striking corruption above his cut-line, δ . The second is how the firm's incentives to misrepresent agent corruption prevent the firm from solving this informational problem.

In this section, I introduce a court to the model to analyze how a third party monitor can influence the dictator's informational problem. This model is identical to the one above, with two key differences. First, before the firm invests the dictator appoints a judge of type $\beta \in [0, 1]$, observed by all players. Second, if the firm invests and files a claim, the judge then always reviews the claim and perfectly observes agent corruption. The judge then issues a ruling of legal or illegal in line with her cut-point, β . The judge always rules any corruption above her cut-line illegal, and always rules any corruption below her cut-line legal. This ruling is then observed by the dictator before he chooses to review, and the game proceeds as before.



Figure 3.3: Case-Space Model With a Judge and Dictator

Figure 3.3 demonstrates how the judge's signals overlap with the dictator's preferences. As before, the dictator wants to allow all corruption below his cut-line, and wants to remove all corruption above his cut-line. The judge is modeled here as an actor whose only concern is issuing a ruling that depends on her cut-line, β . Because the judge is modeled as only caring about sending a signal that matches her preference, the judge will always rule all actions below her cut-line as legal and all actions above her cut-line as illegal. The judge can be viewed as a non-strategic actor that simply receives a payoff of 1 if she rules legal when agent corruption is below her cut-line, $\rho \leq \beta$, and a payoff of 1 if she rules illegal when agent corruption is above her cut-line, $\rho > \beta$. She receives a payoff of 0 otherwise. The appointment of β and the issuance of rulings by the judge do not directly impact the payoffs of the other actors, so payoffs for the firm and the dictator are identical to those described above in equations 3.1 and 3.2.

Observe that below the judge's cut-line and above the dictator's cut-line, the signal the judge sends matches the dictator's preference. However, for agent corruption between the judge's cut-line and the dictator's cut-line there is conflict. The judge rules agent corruption in this region as illegal, but the dictator wishes to allow agent corruption here. How trustworthy the judge's rulings are to the dictator depends on the direction of the ruling as well as the size of the conflict region.

The location of the judge's cut-line, β , relative to the dictator's cut-line, δ , can be viewed as representing how independent the judiciary is from the dictator. The distance between the cut-lines captures both how aligned the judiciary's preferences are with the dictator's as well as the willingness of the judiciary to rule against the wishes of the dictator. Judges with a cut-line further away from the dictator's cut-line can be seen as more independent from the dictatorship when compared to judges with a cut-line closer to the dictator's cut-line. Judges with cut-lines further away from the dictator's cut-line will have larger conflict regions and will rule against the wishes of the dictator for a greater range of agent corruption. A judge with the same cut-line as the dictator so that $\beta = \delta$ would be a judge totally lacking in independence. For this totally dependent judge, there would be no conflict region and every ruling would perfectly reflect the preferences of the dictator.

3.5.1 Strategies

The firm's strategy in this game is the same as above, except the firm can now condition its strategy on the observed cut-line of the judge appointed by the dictator at the start of the game. The dictator's strategy differs in two key ways. First, the dictator now must appoint a judge of type $\beta \in [0, 1]$ at the start of the game. In addition, the dictator no longer just observes the firm's decision to file but also observes the judge's ruling of legal or illegal and updates his beliefs accordingly. In this model the dictator's decisions to review and strike are conditioned not just on the cost of review drawn and the firm's decision to file, but also on the direction of the judge's ruling and the judge's type. Though the judge is an actor whose payoffs only depend on the location of agent corruption relative to her cut-line, we can define the judge's strategy as always ruling legal if agent corruption is below her cut-line and always ruling illegal otherwise.

3.6 Analysis of a Model with a Court

Proposition 3 In any separating or semi-separating equilibria, the firm cannot signal more information than it could through a pooling equilibrium.

Though separating or semi-separating equilibria are possible in this model, neither of these can convey more information to the dictator than the firm could convey with a pooling strategy. Whatever strategy the firm chooses, it cannot convey more information about agent corruption than the judge's ruling does in equilibrium. For reasons similar to the first model, the firm's ability to convey information through strategic filing is fundamentally limited by its incentive to mislead the dictator. If the firm could convey more information than the judge's ruling does in equilibrium, the firm would face the same incentives to mislead the dictator as it did in the model without a court.

Because the firm cannot convey more information than the judge in equilibrium, the firm and the dictator are just as well off under a pooling equilibrium as they would be under a separating or semi-separating equilibrium. While separating and semi-separating equilibria will be more complex, they will not substantively differ from pooling equilibria where the firm's decision to file is uninformative. As a result, I focus the analysis that follows on understanding the set of pooling equilibria where the firm invests and always files.

3.6.1 Judge-Type Thresholds

What type of judge should the dictator appoint? As the dictator decides what type of judge to appoint, the dictator must consider the information that he will receive from this judge's rulings and how that will affect his expected payoff as well as how that will affect the firm's decision to invest. To understand the pooling equilibria of the model, I walk through how the dictator's beliefs and sequentially rational strategy change as a result of the relative location of the judge's cut-line to the dictator's cut-line. Figure 3.4 displays two thresholds of the game as a function of the relative distance and location of the judge's cut-line, β , relative to the dictator's cut-line, δ .





Judges can be categorized based on where their cut-lines lie in relation to these judge-type thresholds. To help simplify discussion of the model's pooling equilibria, I will refer to judges with a cut-line $\beta < 2\delta - 1$ as 'firm-friendly,' because their preferences are relatively more aligned with that of the firm than that of the dictator. For judges with a cut-line $2\delta - 1 \leq \beta \leq \delta$, I refer to these judges as 'regime-aligned' because their preferences are relatively more aligned with the dictator than with the firm. I refer to judges with a cut-line $\beta > \delta$ as 'anti-firm' because their cut-line is the greatest distance away from the firm's cut-line.

3.6.2 Pooling Equilibria

Proposition 4 In any pooling equilibrium where the firm invests, the dictator will appoint a regime-aligned judge.

The firm chooses to invest only if the judge is such that in expectation the payoff for investing is greater than 0. For the firm, it is always sequentially rational to file for any corruption observed even in off-path branches of the game tree. As before, the dictator must form beliefs about the location of corruption relative to his cut-line based on the firm's decision to file. Because the firm always chooses to file, the dictator does not update his prior beliefs over the location of corruption when the firm files. After observing the firm file, the dictator's belief is $b_D(\rho \leq \delta | File) = \delta$. If the firm chooses the off-path action of not filing a claim, then the game ends and the dictator's belief is unimportant. However, beliefs are constructed via passive conjectures so that $b_D(\rho \leq \delta | \neg File) = \delta$ and $b_D(\rho \leq \delta | File) = \delta$, even for off-path judicial appointments. After the firm files, the dictator observes the ruling of the judge and updates this belief consistent with Bayes' rule. What this updated belief becomes depends on the relative location of the dictator and judge's cut-lines, the direction of the judge's ruling, and which of the thresholds the judge falls into: firm-friendly, regime-aligned, or anti-firm. To understand why the dictator will always appoint a regime-aligned judge, I briefly describe how the dictator's beliefs and sequentially rational actions are affected based on the type of judge appointed.

Consider how the appointment of a judge with a type below the dictator's affects the game. Recall that the judge will always issue a ruling of legal if the action in question is below her own cut-line, and a ruling of illegal if the action in question is above her cut-line. When the judge's cut-line is below the dictator's and the judge issues a legal ruling, the dictator is able to update his beliefs and knows with certainty that agent corruption must be below both the judge's cut-line and his own. Because the dictator knows with certainty that agent corruption is below his own cut-line, he will not need to waste time and resources reviewing corruption in this range. The dictator knows with certainty that it is in his best interest to agree with the ruling and will always choose to not strike the corruption.

However, if a judge with a cut-line below the dictator's issues an illegal ruling, the dictator knows that agent corruption is above the judge's cut-line but does not know for certain if agent corruption is above his own cut-line. The dictator does, however, update his beliefs over the probability that agent-corruption is above his own cut-line given the location of the judge's cut-line. The dictator then weighs the probability that agent corruption is higher than his cut-line, $P(\rho > \delta)$, and the probability that agent corruption is below his cut-line, $P(\rho \le \delta)$.

If the judge is firm-friendly, then the probability that agent corruption is below the dictator's cut-line will outweigh the probability that agent corruption is above the dictator's cut-line, $P(\rho > \delta) < \frac{1}{2}$. Similar to the model without a court, in this case the dictator will not strike the corruption unless he draws a sufficiently small cost of review and is able to observe the corruption. If the dictator chooses a firm-friendly judge, then the dictator and the firm would both be subject to the same policy and review mistakes present in the model without a court.

However, if the judge is regime-aligned, then the probability that agent corruption is above the dictator's cut-line will outweigh the probability that agent corruption is below the dictator's cut-line, $P(\rho > \delta) \ge \frac{1}{2}$. Now, the dictator will choose to strike the agent corruption even if he draws a large cost of review and does not observe the corruption. This allows the dictator to ensure that he will always be able to strike corruption above his cut-line, and will even strike corruption between the judge's cut-line and his own when the cost of review is high.

Only a regime-aligned judge can result in the dictator striking all corruption above his cut-line. As I demonstrate in the appendix, the fact that the dictator can always strike down all corruption above his cut-line means that the firm is always better off when the dictator appoints a regime-aligned court. A firm-friendly judge will not give the dictator enough information to strike down all corruption above his cut-line, while an anti-firm judge will rule some corruption above the dictator's cut-line as legal and the dictator will not strike this corruption without review. Intuitively, for any judge above his own ideal point that induces the firm to invest, the dictator can always do better by appointing a judge at his own ideal point and still induce the firm to invest. Because the dictator is better off when the court is as close to his cut-line as possible conditional on the firm choosing to invest, he will never face an incentive to appoint a different type of court.

Proposition 5 In any pooling equilibrium where the firm invests, the dictator will appoint a judge to be as dependent as possible such that the firm will still invest.

Though the firm is always better off with a regime-aligned court compared to any other type of court, the firm is best off when the judge is as independent as possible within this limited range of independence. In any pooling equilibrium where the firm invests, the firm's expected utility is monotonically increasing in judicial independence in the regime-aligned range. As the distance between the judge's and dictator's cut-lines grows, the judge will rule a wider set of agent corruption below the dictator's cut-line as illegal. If the judge is regime-aligned, the dictator will choose to strike this corruption when the costs of review is too high. For the firm, a more independent but still regime-aligned judge can convince the dictator to remove all corruption above his type and sometimes remove corruption below his type. This offers the firm more protection from agent corruption and increases their payoff in expectation.

Though the firm's expected utility is increasing in judicial independence in the regime-aligned range, the dictator's expected utility is monotonically decreasing in judicial independence for the same reason. As a regime-aligned judge becomes more independent, the dictator will more frequently make policy and review mistakes. The dictator will increasingly strike actions between his cut-line and the judge's, and the dictator will more frequently review actions above his cut-line.

Intuitively, dictator is best off when it picks a regime-aligned judge as close as possible to his own type, conditional on that judge inducing the firm to invest. If the dictator knew the firm would invest, then the best strategy for the dictator would be to pick a totally dependent judge where $\beta = \delta$. With a perfectly dependent judge, the dictator would never make any policy or review mistakes. But because the firm would be better off with some judicial independence, the firm might sometimes not invest if the judge is totally dependent, when it would invest if there was some limited amount of judicial independence such that the judge is still regime-aligned. The dictator's strategy then is to pick a judge in the regime-aligned range as close to his own type as possible, conditional on the firm choosing to invest with that judge.

3.6.3 Pooling Equilibria Comparative Statics

As the previous propositions outline, in any pooling equilibrium the dictator will always appoint a regime-aligned judge of limited judicial independence, conditional on the firm investing. But how does equilibrium behavior change as the firm's investment condition, $\pi(1 - \rho) - \kappa_i$, changes? Recall that $\pi - \kappa_i$ represents the benefit the firm would receive upon investment if there was no corruption. In this section I examine how equilibrium behavior changes as a result of varying the firm's potential profit parameter, π , while holding the firm's cost of investment, κ_i , constant which is equivalent to varying the size of the difference between the two. I examine these comparative statics in the set of pooling equilibria where there exist some set of judge types in the regime-aligned range for which the firm will not invest. I do this in order to determine how exogenous shifts that affect the firm's potential profit affect the relationship between the judge and the dictator, and how this in turn affects the firm.

Proposition 6 As potential firm profit increases in equilibrium, the dictator will appoint an increasingly dependent judge

As proposition 5 describes, the dictator will always choose the most dependent judge that he can as long as the firm will still choose to invest. As potential firm profit increases, the firm is willing to invest for increasingly dependent judges because the increased profit will offset the increase in corruption from a more dependent judge in expectation. To take advantage of this, the dictator will appoint increasingly dependent judges as potential firm profit increases.

Proposition 7 As potential firm profit increases in equilibrium, the dictator will review cases less often

Proposition 6 establishes that the dictator will appoint an increasingly dependent judge as firm profit increases. How does this affect the probably that the dictator will
review the firms claims? As the judge becomes more independent, the conflict range shrinks and it becomes less likely that she rules in a way that is inconsistent with the dictator's preferences. Because the dictator knows he is more likely to agree with the judge, the dictator becomes less willing to pay a cost to review and more willing to rely on the ruling of the judge instead. As a result, the dictator will review cases less often as potential firm profit increases and judges become more dependent.

Proposition 8 As potential firm profit increases in equilibrium, the dictator will comply with judicial rulings more often

In equilibrium, the dictator will comply with the judge's ruling except when agent corruption is in the conflict range and he chooses to review the case. But as judicial independence decreases, the conflict range shrinks. This both decreases the frequency with which the dictator will engage in review as stated by Proposition 7, but also decreases the frequency with which the judge will rule in a way that the dictator would disagree with in the first place. For both of these reasons, compliance will increase as potential firm profit increases and judicial independence decreases.

Proposition 9 As potential firm profit increases in equilibrium, the firm's expected share of profit lost to corruption increases

How does increasing the potential firm profit affect the expected share of that profit lost to corruption in equilibrium? In equilibrium, the dictator will choose not to strike corruption only in two circumstances. The first is when the judge issues a legal ruling, in which case corruption is below the judge's cut-line. The second case is when the judge issues a ruling of illegal when agent corruption is in the conflict range, and the dictator chooses to review. As firm profit increases, judicial independence decreases and the conflict range shrinks. Though this means the dictator reviews less often and will strike in the conflict range more often, the conflict range is shrinking at the same time and the judge is increasingly ruling agent corruption legal. As I show in the appendix the impact of dictator review on expected corruption is outweighed by the change in the conflict region and legal rulings. The firm's expected share of profit that is lost to corruption increases as a result.

3.7 Discussion

This chapter has developed and analyzed a formal model in order to generate several insights and predictions about the relationship between investment, judicial institutions, agent actions, and regime leaders. By analyzing a model both with and without a judge, this chapter has highlighted how the informational role of judicial institutions can affect investment. In a model with no court, the firm was fundamentally limited in the information that it could send to the dictator about where agent corruption is located relative to the dictator's cut-line. One important consequence of this is that the firm's choice to file could never result in the dictator removing an action without first reviewing the claim. This meant that the dictator would never remove an action below his type and the dictator would also frequently not remove actions above his type either because of the cost of review.

However, the introduction of the court into the model allows the dictator much more information over the relative location of the agent's action to the dictator's cut-line. Now, in equilibrium the dictator will be able to always remove actions above his type and sometimes remove actions below his type, without needing to review as often. In equilibrium, judges with limited independence can convince the dictator to perform actions that the firm alone or highly independent judges cannot. This provides a big benefit to the firm, which now can be guaranteed that it will be exposed to less costly corruption and expropriation by agent actions. It is also a benefit to the dictator who can attract more investment at a lower cost while still providing corruption opportunities to agents. This leads to a major insight of the model about the way in which the dictator's lack of information affects investment. Comparing the model with and without a court, it is clear that the information provided by courts can make firms and dictators better off. This then will result in increased investment purely through providing information to the dictator about the action of the dictator's agents - even if this court has a total lack of independence from the regime and rules in line with regime wishes every time.

This is closely tied to another important insight of the model. The courts that are best able to increase investment are not highly independent courts, but rather courts of limited dependence. If courts are too independent, then the dictator cannot trust the information they send to be in his best interest. Only courts that are sufficiently dependent can convey information to the dictator that allows him to address and monitor his agents' corruption. This information better allows dictators to control and limit his agents' corruption, and this in turn makes firms better off as it reduces the expected costs associated with illicit agent actions. Counter-intuitively, this means that firms will actually be better off when the court is not too independent.

This theory fits in with a line of literature that argues that more de facto 'independent' courts can help the dictator to monitor and punish his agents. While my theory theory shares much in common with previous theories, it also makes several critical modifications that lead to divergent predictions and understandings of the role of courts in authoritarian regimes. One of the most important modifications my theory makes to the credible commitment literature is that I argue that courts in authoritarian regimes do not need the ability to meaningfully constrain dictator action in order to help attract investment. Rather, the mechanism through which courts can provide economic benefits in authoritarian settings is through assisting the dictator in monitoring agent corruption.

The framework here also better matches the empirical patterns seen in Chapter 2

with respect to judicial compliance and independence. My model argues that judicial independence in authoritarian regimes should be limited while providing a logic for why authoritarian regimes might appoint judges of varying levels of judicial independence within a limited range. As Chapter 2 demonstrated, nearly all authoritarian courts have limited levels of judicial independence and highly independence courts are exceedingly rare.

At the same time, my theory provides a logic for why courts with low levels of judicial independence might be used to challenge regime action in a way that benefits economic actors. Chapter 2 noted several instances of seemingly dependent courts being used to frequently challenge regime action in administrative and economic cases. My model argues that these challenges are not constraining the dictator, but rather providing the dictator with information that allows him to better control his agents in a way that benefits both economic actors and the dictator. This allows economic actors to convey information to the regime in a credible way, which in turn allows the regime to reduce corruption experienced by economic actors.

Another pattern of Chapter 2 that my theory helps to address is why we might see middling levels of compliance in authoritarian regimes given the prevalence of dependent courts. First, this framework points out that even prominent and expensive rulings against the regime are not necessarily rulings that the dictator disagrees with. In fact, these rulings often align with the dictator's interests and are crucial to helping the dictator control and limit agent corruption in order to attract investment while at the same time still allowing some level of corruption to occur. Second, regime leaders have difficulty in many cases determining whether or not a ruling is in their interests. Rather than invest time and resources into reviewing the case themselves, they will often choose to simply enforce the court's ruling so long as the court is sufficiently dependent. This will result in regimes sometimes complying with rulings not in their interests in order to avoid costs of review. This chapter has developed a formal model grounding a theoretical framework which focuses on the informational role of courts in authoritarian regimes. This model offers a logic and a lens through which to understand many puzzling facts of authoritarian courts raised in Chapter 2. This model has also generated empirical predictions on the nature of the relationship between the judiciary and regime leaders as a result of exogenous changes in the potential profit a firm might generate upon investment. In the next chapter, I will test several empirical implications of the model.

Chapter 4 Empirical Evidence

The model presented in Chapter 3 has generated several empirical predictions based on comparative statics of π . This parameter can be thought of as the profit that an actor would get in a hypothetical setting where they faced no threat of losing any profit to the action of regime agents. I will call this parameter 'potential profit' or 'potential firm profit' to keep in mind that this parameter is simply capturing the potential profit an economic actor might make before accounting for corruption. The comparative statics over this parameter examine changes in judicial independence, investment, review, and compliance as a result of changes in potential firm profit. In this chapter, I provide evidence that provides support for my model and a view of courts in authoritarian regimes as providing information that allows regime leaders to solve the agent-investment tension.

In the next section, I discuss the logic behind four hypotheses stemming from the comparative statics over the potential profit parameter shown in Chapter 4. Next, I discuss the data and strategy for the empirical analyses. I then present the empirical tests of these hypotheses by analyzing cross-national data on judicial independence shifts in response to exogenous changes in economic conditions in authoritarian regimes.

4.1 Empirical Implications and Hypotheses

If my theory is correct, under what conditions will dictators appoint a more independent judiciary? When potential profit is large, economic actors stand to make a large profit from investing, holding all else equal. When potential profit is small, economic actors stand to make a smaller profit from investing, holding all else equal. My theory predicts that as potential profit increases, regime leaders have fewer incentives to appoint or support an independent judiciary. The intuition behind this is that regime leaders only have incentives to appoint independent judiciaries to the extent that these judiciaries can help attract more investment than less independent judiciaries. If potential profit increases, then all else equal economic actors are more likely to invest. If this is the case, then regime leaders are more likely to be able to attract the same amount of investment with a less independent judiciary. This comparative static leads to the first testable hypothesis.

Hypothesis 1 As the potential investment profit increases, on average courts will become less independent

While my theory leaves unspecified the exact mechanism by which the independence of courts will be affected, one can imagine several mechanisms consistent with my theory. In many authoritarian regimes judges have short tenure and frequently retire, come up against term limits, or are otherwise pressured or forced to resign. The enforcement of short judicial tenure naturally allows regimes the ability to frequently replace judges and control the independence of the judicial system. Because of these term limits, in any given year regimes may have potentially dozens of judicial positions that need to be staffed allowing them to shift the independence of the judiciary through controlling the staffing of judges.

Another mechanism is through control of judicial advancement, salary, and careers of judges in the judiciary. This is a lever that has been shown to be effective in controlling the ideology and rulings of judges within the judicial system (Hilbink 2012; Magaloni 2008). Many authoritarian regimes have direct control over judicial advancement through the creation of institutional bodies in charge of judicial staffing, pay, and advancement that are staffed with judges with varying levels of independence according to the needs and preferences of the regime. By changing the extent to which the regime will interfere with promotion and pay, independence be manipulated to increase or decrease in response to broader economic conditions in the regime.

4.1.1 Review, Compliance, and Corruption

Hypothesis 1 predicts that as potential firm profit increases within a regime, judicial independence becomes more likely to decrease. As a consequence of this decline in independence, my theory predicts that regime leaders will choose to review the court less often. This prediction is straightforward from the resulting decrease in judicial independence. Because in equilibrium the probability that authoritarian rulers review judicial decisions is based on the size of the preference divergence between a given court and the regime, as the court becomes less independent the regime will have less incentive to engage in review of the court as it becomes less likely that the regime would discover that it disagreed with the court's ruling.

Hypothesis 2 As potential investment profit increases, courts will become less independent, and the regime will review court decisions less frequently.

Related to this, the third observable implication from the comparative statics in the previous chapter that I test here is that as potential firm profit increases, the government will choose to comply with the court's rulings more often. The logic for this is two-fold. First, as courts become less independent the probability that the court would rule in a manner the government disagrees with shrinks. Thus, it becomes less likely that any rulings exist for which the government would choose to not comply. Second, as discussed above, the government will also review the judiciary less often as potential firm profit increases. This means that it is also less likely that the government discovers any cases for which it would want to not comply. This leads to the third observable implication of my model that I test here.

Hypothesis 3 As potential investment profit increases, courts will become less independent, and the regime will comply with the court more often

As these last hypotheses discuss, my theory predicts that when the potential profit increases the regime will have fewer incentives to maintain judicial independence in order to attract investment. As a result, courts on average will become less independent and the regime will both review these courts less and comply with them more. A key insight of my theory is that these less independent courts will be less effective at reducing agent corruption than a more independent court. As discussed above, more independent courts will rule against the regime's preferences more often. And while the regime will review these courts more often, they will not increase the amount they review enough to catch every instance in which they disagree with the court. In these cases of disagreement, the regime will still enforce these rulings. This means that a less independent court will result in the government enforcing rulings that prevent agent corruption and expropriation less often, and will result in worse property protection for investors as a result. This is the final hypothesis predicted by the comparative statics on potential profit, which is that the expected share of profit lost as a result of agent corruption that the firm is exposed to declines as a result of more independent courts.

Hypothesis 4 As the potential investment profit increases, courts will become less independent, and investors will be exposed to higher levels of agent corruption

4.2 Empirical Analysis

4.2.1 Data

The data used in the following empirical tests cover all countries with a population of over one million in Africa, the Middle East, Latin America, and Asia from the years 1957 to 2007. This initial set of countries was chosen because of data availability rather than any theoretical reason and I have no reason to believe that my theory should not apply to any specific region or country. However, my theory does specify scope conditions under which I expect my hypotheses to apply. In order to target the types of countries that my theory should apply in, I focus the empirical tests on the effect of price shocks in non-democracies, as measured by the Cheibub et al. 2010 binary measure of democracy and dictatorship¹.

I do this because my theory is focused on the impact of judicial institutions in authoritarian regimes, and there are several features of my theory which are unlikely to apply outside of an authoritarian context. First, my theory describes settings where courts can only hope to exert weak or nonexistent costs of noncompliance with court rulings as a general rule. Second, my theory describes settings where there is difficulty monitoring agents through decentralized means, due to a lack of civic institutions such as free and fair elections as well as a general lack of transparency and accountability in government. Finally, this theory describes settings where the regime explicitly or implicitly expects and accepts that its agents will engage in some forms of corruption in order to increase the rewards of political office and bureaucratic positions. Indeed, this theory applies to settings where the regime desires that agents though not exclusive to authoritarian regimes, are widespread and common among them. For these reasons, I limit the analysis in this chapter to authoritarian regimes.

Independent Variable

My theory generates predictions over outcomes related to judicial independence and the relationship between the government and the courts in authoritarian regimes as a result of shifting potential firm profits. In order to test the hypotheses outlined above, I need to be able to measure several theoretical concepts accurately. First, I need a measure of the potential profits that captures changes in the attractiveness of investment from the perspective of firms that does not depend on the action of the regime. Potential measures that might capture this include investor confidence, observed investment amounts, stock prices, lending interest rates, and economic growth. However, using these measures to estimate changes in judicial independence

 $^{^1\}mathrm{A}$ list of countries included in the dataset can be found in Appendix A.1

and related measures raises major endogeneity concerns. In order to avoid this issue, I need a measure of potential profit that is exogenous to judicial independence.

As a way to address this concern, I utilize global commodity price shocks as a measure of changes in potential profit. Specifically, I use a dataset of commodity price shocks from 1957 to 2007 constructed by Bazzi and Blattman 2014. This data measures export commodity price shocks at the country-year level constructed from price data on 65 legally traded commodities. The measure is constructed by taking the annual difference in each country's log commodity export price index. The price index for each country is an average of all commodity export prices, weighted by the lagged export shares of that country. So if a country does not export a commodity, that commodity is given zero weight. If a country only exports one commodity, that commodity is given a weight of one. Further, these shocks are also weighted by the average of the ratio of commodity export values to GDP in the past five years. This helps capture that commodity price shocks are more important in nations where commodity exports make up a large proportion of GDP.

I use export commodity price shocks as a measure of changes in potential investment profit, assuming that as the price of a commodity exported by a country increases, in general the potential for profit upon investment increases in that country. The logic is simple - if world prices for natural gas increase, it becomes more profitable to invest in natural gas extraction in countries which export natural gas. Thus, positive price shocks are indicators of an improvement in the potential investment profit to be had in a country. Negative price shocks would indicate a decrease in the potential investment profit to be had. One potential concern with a measure like this is that natural resource exports will not accurately capture the potential investment profit for a country that does not heavily rely on exports of natural resources. I have two responses to this concern. The first is that, by and large the authoritarian regimes studied in this chapter have economies which are less developed than their established democratic counterparts. As a result, these are precisely the types of countries most likely to have an economy driven by or heavily dependent on exports of natural resources in some form. Indeed, by examining the share of export commodities to total GDP we can observe that most of the countries here have an export commodity to GDP ratio of over 20%, indicating that export commodities are generally very significant to these economies and can accurately capture potential investment profit². Second, this measure weights commodities by the importance of that export to each country's Gross Domestic Product (GDP). By considering the collection of commodities in a country and weighting them by the importance of the export, this measure functions as a good indicator of shifts in potential investment profit and ensures that price shocks have a real effect on potential profit.

Importantly, the primary reason for using this measure is that it is plausibly exogenous from judicial independence. While judicial independence might affect the price of goods in a single country, it is generally implausible that judicial independence in a single country could affect world commodity prices for the vast majority of goods and regimes. The one potential exception where this might not be true is in cases where a single country possesses the means to dominate world trade of a commodity, such as oil in Saudi Arabia, cocoa in Cote D'Ivoire, or copper in Chile. In these instances, national level changes could potentially affect the worldwide prices of the commodity and as a result the export commodity price shock measure would not be exogenous to national level changes. In order to account for this, the measure only includes commodities for which a nation is a 'price-taker' as opposed to a 'price-maker.' Price-makers dominate the export of a commodity to such an extent that domestic shifts could feasibly affect world prices, while price-takers have no such power. To account for this, any commodity where a nation produces over 10 percent of the world's output for that commodity is omitted from that nation's export price shock

 $^{^{2}}$ See Appendix A.2 for the full distribution.

measures. This ensures that changes in export commodity prices for each country are truly exogenous to domestic politics.

Dependent Variables

For the following empirical tests, I use five separate dependent variables. In order to test Hypothesis 1, I use the Linzer and Staton 2015 measure of judicial independence discussed in Chapter 2 as my dependent variable. I utilize the 2015 version of this measure, as the most recent version includes information from the V-dem project which function here as my outcome variables. This measure will allow me to identify changes in judicial independence within countries over time and to compare those changes across countries.

In order to test my next hypothesis, I need data that will capture the review of courts predicted by Hypothesis 2. While I cannot directly measure how much regime leaders review judicial cases, I argue that the frequency of judicial attacks and purges can function as a proxy measure for judicial review. If judicial decisions are being reviewed less frequently because courts are less independent, I argue this will decrease the frequency of judicial attacks and judicial purges. Judicial attacks and purges can be seen as a response to review which reveals that judges are ruling out of line with the government's interests. That is, attacks on the judiciary are a response to the discovery through review of the judiciary that regime leaders disagree with the court's statements and judgments. Knowing the status of individual judges and courts to be attacked or purged requires judicial review to take place that informs the regime of where judges and members of the court system stand. This is particularly true with judicial purges, where the dictator needs to know specifically which judges, if any, should be kept and which judges should be replaced. Because review of the judiciary is becoming less frequent as a result of increased potential investment profits and less independent judges, then it should also be the case that attacks and purges as a

consequence of reviewing the judiciary are also becoming less frequent.

I will test Hypothesis 2 using both judicial attacks and judicial purges as ways to proxy for the frequency of judicial review. For the first, I use a measure of judicial attacks, as measured by the V-dem project. This is variable is obtained from a measurement model transforming a five-point response scale answer to the question "How often did the government attack the judiciary's integrity in public?" by area experts. This measure will help to capture public attacks on the judiciary by the regime. To aid interpretation, I reverse this variable form the original coding. This means that higher values on this variable correspond to higher levels of judicial attacks, while lower values on the variable correspond to lower levels of judicial attacks.

The second outcome measure to capture review of the judiciary is judicial purges, as measured again by the V-Dem project. This variable is obtained from a measurement model transforming a five-point response scale answer to a question asking respondents to describe the nature of arbitrary removals of judges from office. This measure is written to capture only politically motivated and arbitrary removals, not removals for corruption, retirement, or other causes. To aid interpretation, I also reverse this variable form the original coding. This means that higher values on this variable correspond to higher levels of judicial purges, while lower values on the variable correspond to lower levels of judicial purges.

Hypothesis 3 requires a measure of government compliance with the judiciary as an outcome measure. As with the judicial attack and purge measures, this measure is taken from the V-Dem project and is obtained from a measurement model transforming a five-point response scale answer to the question "How often would you say the government complies with important decisions of the high court with which it disagrees?"

In order to capture the prediction of Hypothesis 4 with respect to the level of agent corruption and expropriation, ideally I would want a measure that captures the impact of agent corruption on firm profits. Unfortunately, this is difficult to observe and no such measure exists in cross-national form. The closest substitutes, cross-national measures of corruption or government control of corruption, are not available for much of the late 20th century and would limit the sample size dramatically. Instead, as a way to proxy for the share of profits lost to corruption, the final measure that I use is a measure of property rights also drawing from the V-Dem project. This measure is obtained from combining the scores on questions asking about the property rights of men and women. This question is a six-point ordinal scale asking about the degree to which property rights are widespread in the country and the degree to which property rights are equally available. Respondents answer the question "Do men (women) enjoy the right to private property?" with responses ranging from "Virtually no men (women) enjoy private property rights of any kind" to "Virtually all men (women) enjoy all, or almost all, property rights." I use this measure to attempt to capture the extent to which firms might be exposed to agent corruption and expropriation within a regime. While this measure is not a perfect match to the concept of the level of corruption experienced by firms, this measure should help me to capture some information about the extent to which firms are protected from corruption.

Alternate Explanations

While the use of price shocks as an independent variable allows me to avoid threats of endogeneity from the outcome variables, there is still a threat of omitted variable bias from other mechanisms which might be affected by price shocks and in turn impact judicial institutions. A prominent theory in the literature has argued that a key explanation for why regimes might empower independent courts is in response to increasing political competition (Beer 2006; Chavez 2004; Epperly 2019; Leiras et al. 2015; Popova 2010). While this theory is not necessarily inconsistent with my theory, it could potentially bias results as shifts in political competition are likely to be correlated with shifts in export commodity prices. In order to measure political competition to account for this possibility, I will utilize the Polity measure for constraints on the executive, not including the judicial branch, as a measure of political competition (Coppedge et al. 2017; Jaggers and Gurr 1995). As argued by Epperly, this is an effective measure for both political constraints on the executive as well as a proxy for political competition in authoritarian regimes where measures such as vote share or party presence are either largely unreliable or unavailable.

In addition to political competition, price shocks have been thought to affect the propensity for countries to experience violent conflict (Bazzi and Blattman 2014). This would be an issue for my empirical results if this conflict also affected the relationship between the dictator and judicial institutions. There is reason to suspect this might be an issue, as violent conflict and war has been shown to affect the independence and ruling patterns of judicial actors (Clark 2006). In order to measure conflict, I will utilize data for armed conflicts of any kind that result in at least 25 deaths or more from the Uppsala Conflict Data Program and Peace Research Institute Oslo (UCDP/PRIO) armed conflict dataset (Bazzi and Blattman 2014; Gleditsch et al. 2002). This measure will help account for most violent conflict that might occur as a result of price commodity shocks. Another aspect of violent conflict that may occur as a result of commodity shocks is a coup d'état (Bazzi and Blattman 2014). In order to account for this possibility, I also include a measure of actual and attempted coup d'état events from the Powell & Thyne 2011 dataset (Bazzi and Blattman 2014; Powell and Thyne 2011).

4.2.2 Empirical Estimation

The goal of this analysis is to estimate the effect of price shocks on the dependent variables of interest for each of the four hypotheses outlined in this chapter. While global commodity prices are exogenous to the outcomes I am interested in, one concern is that global commodity shocks affect other factors within a country which might also affect judicial institutions. If these alternate explanations are left unaccounted for, they could bias the estimated effect of price shocks on the dependent variables analyzed here. One method to account for this threat is to include variables capturing these alternate explanations as controls in my analysis. However, a problem with this approach is that the alternate explanations are likely to be affected by export commodity price shocks, and in turn they are likely to affect the dependent variables. As such, these alternate explanation variables are posttreatment mediators and controlling for these variables in the analysis would introduce potentially serious posttreatment bias of unknown direction into the estimation of the effect of price shocks on the dependent variables of interest (Acharya et al. 2016).

In order to account for these alternate explanations in a way that does not introduce bias into the estimation of price shock effects, I focus on estimating the average controlled direct effect (ACDE) of export commodity price shocks on the dependent variables. The ACDE in this design is defined as the causal effect of price shocks when mediator variables are fixed at a particular level (Acharya et al. 2016; Joffe and Greene 2009; Vansteelandt 2009). Focusing on estimating the ACDE will allow me to obtain a causal estimate of the direct effect of price shocks while accounting for the impact of mediator variables. By implementing the sequential-g estimator developed and discussed in Vansteelandt 2009 and in Acharya et al. 2016, I can produce an unbiased estimate of this effect which accounts for the mediator variables. The sequential-g estimator is a two-step estimator which transforms (or 'demediates') the dependent variable by subtracting the estimated effect of the mediator, and then estimating the effect of the explanatory variable on the transformed dependent variable. This involves estimating two regressions of the following forms:

$$Y_{it} = \gamma_0 + \gamma_p \mathbf{PS_{it}} + \gamma_x \mathbf{X_{it}} + \alpha_i + \alpha_i * t + \epsilon_{it}$$

$$(4.1)$$

$$\tilde{Y}_{it} = \beta_0 + \beta_p \mathbf{PS_{it}} + \alpha_i + \alpha_i * t + \epsilon_{it}$$
(4.2)

In equation 4.1, Y_{it} is the dependent variable of interest for the first stage regression, measured at the country-year level. Respectively, these are judicial independence, judicial attacks, compliance with the judiciary, and property rights. The dependent variable in the second stage regression, \tilde{Y}_{it} , is simply the dependent variable from the first stage regression adjusted by subtracting the estimated effect of the mediator variables from equation 4.2 so that $\tilde{Y}_{it} = Y_{it} - \hat{\gamma}_x \mathbf{X}_{it}$. By adjusting the dependent variable for the estimated effect of the mediator, equation 4.2 produces an unbiased and consistent estimate of the ACDE of price shocks on the dependent variable.

In both equations, \mathbf{PS}_{it} is a vector including the current year's shock and two lags. Positive values for \mathbf{PS}_{it} indicate an increase in global prices for commodities exported by country *i* in year *t*, and represent an increase in the attractiveness of the investment climate as a result. Similarly, negative values for these variables indicate a decline in the attractiveness of the investment climate. The vector β_p in equation 4.2 consists of estimated ACDE coefficients on the current and past two years' export commodity price shocks and are the main estimates of interest. The interpretation of these coefficients, based on the assumption that price shocks are exogenous to the outcomes of interest and there is no other omitted variable bias, is that β_p is the estimated effect of price shocks on the within-regime deviation from regime time trends.

The quantities α_i and $\alpha_i * t$ are regime-level fixed effects and regime-level linear time trends respectively, with regime captured by coding from Geddes et al. 2014. Because I am interested in the estimated coefficient of a time-varying shock, I include regime-year trends to avoid potential bias introduced by other time-varying effects that might be correlated with price shocks as well as impact the outcomes of interest. I include regime fixed effects to help account for potential heterogeneity across regimes in the impact of price-shocks that could bias coefficients for the outcomes of interest. In addition, I report robust standard errors clustered at the regime level utilizing bootstrapped procedures that account for the clustered nature of the data as well as the two-step estimation procedure (Abadie et al. 2017; Cameron et al. 2008; Colin Cameron and Miller 2015)³.

In the following analyses, I present estimated coefficients from equation 4.2 where I adjust for all three potential mediator variables simultaneously in order to estimate the ACDE of export commodity price shocks. This allows me to estimate the effect of price shocks on each dependent variable when political competition, conflict, and attempted coups are held constant. In order to provide more robust and fuller picture of these results, for each dependent variable I include a regression table that presents the outcome of 5 regressions in addition to the main results.

In the following regression tables, Model 1 gives the estimated results from equation 4.1 without controls, while Model 2 gives the estimated results from equation 4.1 with controls. In these models, standard errors are reported clustered at the regime-level. Model 3 gives the estimated ACDE results from equation 4.2, only adjusting for the political competition mediator. Model 4 gives the estimated ACDE results from equation 4.2, only adjusting for the conflict mediator. Model 5 gives the estimated ACDE results from equation 4.2, only adjusting for the conflict mediator. Model 5 gives the estimated ACDE results from equation 4.2, only adjusting for the conflict mediator. Model 5 gives the estimated ACDE results from equation 4.2, only adjusting for the attempted coup mediator. Model 6 gives the estimated ACDE results from equation 4.2, adjusting for all three mediators simultaneously and is the main result reported in the figures. In all of these models, the standard errors reported are estimated through bootstrap replications that account for the clustered nature of the data as well as the two-step estimation of the ACDE.

 $^{^{3}}$ I use fixed effects and clustered standard errors at the regime-level because I believe this level is more likely to capture any unobserved variables that might affect judicial independence and other outcomes. However, results are substantively unchanged when fixed effects and clustered errors are at the country level.





Figure 4.1: Estimated ACDE of Export Commodity Price Shocks on LJI

Hypothesis 1 predicted that as potential investment profit increases, judicial independence should decrease. To test this, Figure 4.1 presents the results of a sequential-g estimation of the linear regression of Latent Judicial Independence scores on price shocks according to the specification of equation 4.2, adjusting for all mediators. The figure presents the estimated coefficient and confidence intervals for the estimate of the ACDE of price shocks on Latent Judicial Independence. 95% confidence intervals

are shown in the thin black line, while 90% confidence intervals are shown by the bold black line. Both of these intervals were obtained using pairs-cluster bootstrapped standard errors, clustered at the regime level.

The empirical analyses presented here provide support for Hypothesis 1. Results for the export commodity price shock variables are precisely estimated, with relatively narrow confidence intervals, and are consistently statistically significant at the .05 level and in the direction predicted by the theory. In addition, Table 4.1 contains estimated coefficients for equations 4.1 with and without controls and estimated coefficients for equation 4.2 demediating LJI for each mediator separately. As Figure 4.1 and Table 4.1 make clear, the coefficients on the export commodity price shock variables are consistently estimated to be negative and do not vary widely in the estimated size of the effect regardless of which model is chosen. So even when accounting for alternate explanations in multiple ways, there is still strong support for Hypothesis 1. As a result of positive price shocks to export commodities, authoritarian countries tend to have lower levels of judicial independence. But how substantively meaningful are these results?

The export commodity price shock variable is constructed so that it has a mean of zero with a standard deviation of 1 and a 1 unit increase in the price shock variable represents an increase of 1 standard deviation in price shocks. Because the Latent Judicial Independence scale ranges from 0 to 1, it is not immediately clear whether or not price shocks have a substantively significant effect on judicial independence. One way to examine this effect is to compare it to the average variation in yearto-year LJI scores within regimes. There is generally little year-to-year variation within authoritarian countries and the average magnitude of change from year-to-year within country is about .012, with the median year-to-year change within country being .009. In light of the magnitude of the average and median yearly change in judicial independence, an estimated deviation in yearly trends in judicial independence

	Dependent variable: Latent Judicial Independence							
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)		
Price Shock_t	-0.00428^{***} (0.000746)	-0.00426^{***} (0.00076)	-0.00426^{***} (0.00062)	-0.00427^{***} (0.00061)	-0.00428^{***} (0.00061)	-0.00426^{***} (0.00062)		
Price $\operatorname{Shock}_{t-1}$	-0.00354^{***} (0.000764)	-0.00337^{***} (0.00077)	-0.00336^{***} (0.00064)	-0.00354^{***} (0.00064)	-0.00354^{***} (0.00064)	-0.00337^{***} (0.00061)		
Price Shock_{t-2}	-0.00354^{***} (0.000788)	-0.00359^{***} (0.00079)	-0.00358^{***} (0.00066)	-0.00354^{***} (0.00065)	-0.00355^{***} (0.00066)	-0.00359^{***} (0.00062)		
Competition		$\begin{array}{c} 0.06872^{***} \\ (0.02347) \end{array}$						
Conflict		0.00124 (0.003638)						
Coup Attempts		-0.00150 (0.003294)						
Mediator Adjusted?	None	None	Pol Comp	Conflict	Coup	All		
Observations	3,051	3,009	3,009	3,051	3,051	3,009		
\mathbb{R}^2	0.96472	0.96556	0.96383	0.96473	0.96472	0.96383		
Adjusted R ²	0.95964	0.96054	0.95860	0.95966	0.95964	0.95860		
Note:					*p<0.1; **p<0	.05; ***p<0.01		

Table 4.1: Latent Judicial Independence Results

of roughly between -.0025 and -.005 as a result of price shocks is a substantively meaningful and significant shift in judicial independence.

4.2.4 Hypothesis 2: Review of the Judiciary

Hypothesis 2 predicts that as potential firm profit increases, courts will on average become less independent, and the regime will have fewer opportunities or incentives to review these judges. Because I cannot directly measure judicial review, I instead examine two measures which I argue are good proxies of the frequency of judicial review: attacks on the judiciary, and purges of the judiciary.

Attacks on the Judiciary

The first measure I use to proxy for frequency of judicial review is government attacks on the judiciary. To test Hypothesis 2 using judicial attacks as proxy for review of the judiciary, Figure 4.2 presents the results of a sequential-g estimation of the linear regression of V-dem attacks on the judiciary measure on price shocks according to



Figure 4.2: Estimated ACDE of Export Commodity Price Shocks on Judicial Attacks

the specification of equation 4.2, adjusting for all mediators. The figure presents the estimated coefficient and confidence intervals for the estimate of the ACDE of price shocks on Latent Judicial Independence. 95% confidence intervals are shown in the thin black line, while 90% confidence intervals are shown by the bold black line. Both of these intervals were obtained using pairs-cluster bootstrapped standard errors, clustered at the regime level.

As Figures 4.2 and Table 4.2 show, as export commodity prices increase in authoritarian regimes there is a decline in the frequency of judicial attacks even after

	Dependent variable: Attacks on the Judiciary					
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
Price Shock_t	-0.01272 (0.01083)	-0.01274 (0.01108)	-0.01292 (0.00905)	-0.01252 (0.00878)	-0.01259 (0.00881)	-0.01274 (0.00902)
Price Shock_{t-1}	-0.01142 (0.01020)	-0.01197 (0.0105)	-0.01207 (0.008407)	-0.01158 (0.00832)	-0.01138 (0.00824)	-0.01197 (0.00852)
Price Shock_{t-2}	-0.01256 (0.00918)	-0.01310 (0.00946)	-0.01310^{*} (0.00764)	-0.01263^{*} (0.00762)	-0.01241^{*} (0.00762)	-0.01310^{*} (0.00776)
Competition		-0.06969 (0.1547)				
Conflict		0.07597^{**} (0.03296)				
Coup Attempts		0.04335 (0.02645)				
Mediator Adjusted? Observations R ² Adjusted R ²	None 3,051 0.95269 0.94587	None 3,009 0.95359 0.94682	Pol Comp 3,009 0.95324 0.94648	Conflict 3,051 0.95235 0.94549	Coup 3,051 0.95269 0.94588	All 3,009 0.95285 0.94604
Note:				*p<	<0.1; **p<0.05	5; ***p<0.01

Table 4.2: Attacks on the Judiciary Results

demediating for alternate explanations. Despite a reduction in judicial independence as a result of increasing potential investment profit, judges are actually safer from judicial attacks. This is consistent with my theory which argues that as judicial independence decreases, judges will be reviewed less often with judicial attacks as a proxy for judicial review.

While the estimated effect of price shocks on judicial attacks is consistently in the direction predicted by my theory across all 6 models, the standard errors are such that only one of the price shock lag variables ever reaches significance at the .1 level. However, the substantive size of the effect is consistent and substantively significant across all models. The estimated effect size of around .0126 is substantial compared to the average within-regime year-to-year variation in judicial attacks of .0948. The median within-regime year-to-year variation in judicial attacks is only .278, in which case a change of .0126 is nearly half of the median yearly variation. However, the point estimates here have large standard errors and are not precisely estimated.



Figure 4.3: Estimated ACDE of Export Commodity Price Shocks on Judicial Purges

The second measure I use to proxy for frequency of judicial review is government purges of the judiciary. To test Hypothesis 2, Figure 4.3 presents the results of a sequential-g estimation of the linear regression of the V-dem measure of frequency of judicial purges on price shocks according to the specification of equation 4.2 adjusting for all mediators. The figure presents the estimated coefficient and confidence intervals for the estimate of the ACDE of price shocks on Latent Judicial Independence. 95%

	Dependent variable: Purges of the Judiciary					
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
Price Shock_t	-0.02245 (0.0138)	-0.02373^{*} (0.014)	-0.02387^{**} (0.0114)	-0.02235^{**} (0.0113)	-0.02228^{**} (0.0113)	-0.02373^{**} (0.0114)
Price $\operatorname{Shock}_{t-1}$	-0.01767 (0.0123)	-0.01998^{*} (0.0121)	-0.02013^{**} (0.0097)	-0.01775^{*} (0.00997)	-0.01763^{*} (0.00993)	-0.01998^{**} (0.00978)
Price $\operatorname{Shock}_{t-2}$	-0.01812 (0.0129)	-0.01965 (0.013)	-0.01976^{*} (0.01044)	-0.01815^{*} (0.01044)	-0.01792^{*} (0.01035)	-0.01965^{*} (0.0105)
Competition		-0.40228^{**} (0.156)				
Conflict		$\begin{array}{c} 0.03675 \ (0.0359) \end{array}$				
Coup Attempts		0.05513 (0.03162)				
Mediator Adjusted? Observations R ² Adjusted R ²	None 3,051 0.93079 0.92082	None 3,009 0.93265 0.92282	Pol Comp 3,009 0.93152 0.92162	Conflict 3,051 0.93039 0.92037	Coup 3,051 0.93080 0.92084	All 3,009 0.93108 0.92112
Note:				*	p<0.1; **p<0.0	05; ***p<0.01

Table 4.3: Purges of the Judiciary Results

confidence intervals are shown in the thin black line, while 90% confidence intervals are shown by the bold black line. Both of these intervals were obtained using pairs-cluster bootstrapped standard errors, clustered at the regime level.

The results here provide stronger evidence for Hypothesis 2. As a country experiences higher price shocks, the frequency of judicial purges decreases. This supports Hypothesis 2, which predicts that judicial review will become less frequent as potential profit increases. Using frequency of judicial purges as a proxy for judicial review, I find that the ACDE of price shocks on judicial purges is consistently negative and substantively and statistically significant. These results are consistently in the direction predicted by the theory across all 6 models, and the effects are statistically significant across most specifications.

Substantively, the estimated effects are quite significant. The average within-regime year-to-year change in judicial purges is .14, with a median of .062. So an estimated effect of a reduction of roughly .2 is quite substantively significant for this variable relative to average yearly changes for regimes. However, while these point estimates

are statistically significant the standard errors are fairly wide and the true effect may be quite smaller than the point estimate. In any case, the estimated effects are consistently in the direction predicted by my theory and the point estimates do not change much across the models.

4.2.5 Hypothesis 3: Compliance with the Judiciary



Figure 4.4: Estimated ACDE of Export Commodity Price Shocks on Judicial Compliance

Next, I examine how the level of regime compliance with the judiciary in a country changes as a result of exogenous price shocks. Hypothesis 3 predicts that as potential

	Dependent variable: Compliance with the Judiciary					
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
Price Shock_t	$\begin{array}{c} 0.00164 \\ (0.00397) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.00199 \\ (0.00395) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.00193 \\ (0.00334) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.00167 \\ (0.00335) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.00172 \\ (0.00334) \end{array}$	$0.00199 \\ (0.00334)$
Price Shock_{t-1}	$\begin{array}{c} 0.00727 \\ (0.0048) \end{array}$	0.00881^{*} (0.00464)	0.00873^{**} (0.00399)	$\begin{array}{c} 0.00724^{*} \\ (0.00408) \end{array}$	0.00729^{*} (0.00412)	0.00881^{**} (0.00397)
Price Shock_{t-2}	$\begin{array}{c} 0.00632 \\ (0.00461) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.00702 \\ (0.00455) \end{array}$	0.00696^{*} (0.003897)	$\begin{array}{c} 0.00631 \\ (0.00388) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.00642 \\ (0.00392) \end{array}$	0.00702^{*} (0.00388)
Competition		$\begin{array}{c} 0.30311^{***} \\ (0.08403) \end{array}$				
Conflict		$\begin{array}{c} 0.01222\\ (0.03196) \end{array}$				
Coup Attempts		0.02750 (0.01954)				
Mediator Adjusted? Observations R ² Adjusted R ²	None 3,051 0.98029 0.97745	None 3,009 0.98019 0.97730	Pol Comp 3,009 0.97984 0.97693	Conflict 3,051 0.98033 0.97749	Coup 3,051 0.98030 0.97746	All 3,009 0.97991 0.97700
Note:				*p<0	.1; **p<0.05	; ***p<0.01

Table 4.4: Judicial Compliance Results

firm profit increases, courts will become more dependent and compliance with the judiciary will increase as a result. To test Hypothesis 3, Figure 4.4 presents the results of a sequential-g estimation of the linear regression of the V-dem measure of judicial compliance on price shocks according to the specification of equation 4.2, adjusting for all mediators. The figure presents the estimated coefficient and confidence intervals for the estimate of the ACDE of price shocks on Latent Judicial Independence. 95% confidence intervals are shown in the thin black line, while 90% confidence intervals are shown by the bold black line. Both of these intervals were obtained using pairs-cluster bootstrapped standard errors, clustered at the regime level.

Figure 4.4 and Table 4.4 provide evidence largely supporting Hypothesis 3. The estimated ACDE of price shocks on judicial compliance is consistently positive. And though statistical significance varies across models and lags, the estimates are consistently in the direction predicted by Hypothesis 3 and are substantively significant given the variable's average year-to-year within-regime change of .046.



4.2.6 Hypothesis 4: Agent Corruption and Expropriation

Figure 4.5: Estimated ACDE of Export Commodity Price Shocks on Property Rights

Finally, I examine how the level of property rights provision with in a country changes as a result of exogenous price shocks. My fourth hypothesis described above predicts that as potential firm profit increases, courts are likely to become less independent and as a result firms will be exposed to greater average levels of corruption and expropriation. I proxy for this by using the V-dem measure of the availability of property rights to examine how exogenous price shocks affect the ability and inclination

	Dependent variable: Property Rights					
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
Price Shock_t	$0.00045 \\ (0.000544)$	0.00049 (0.000547)	0.00048 (0.000453)	$0.00045 \\ (0.000452)$	0.00047 (0.000454)	0.00049 (0.000452)
Price $\operatorname{Shock}_{t-1}$	0.00100 (0.000612)	0.00109^{*} (0.000622)	0.00108^{**} (0.000502)	0.00100^{**} (0.000499)	0.00100^{**} (0.000497)	0.00109^{**} (0.000504)
Price $\operatorname{Shock}_{t-2}$	$0.00068 \\ (0.000543)$	0.00073 (0.000551)	0.00072^{*} (0.000432)	0.00068 (0.000432)	0.00070 (0.000436)	0.00073^{*} (0.000438)
Competition		0.04128^{**} (0.01882)				
Conflict		-0.00100 (0.00642)				
Coup Attempts		0.00411 (0.00322)				
Mediator Adjusted Observations R ² Adjusted R ²	None 3,051 0.98218 0.97961	None 3,009 0.98231 0.97973	Pol Comp 3,009 0.98214 0.97956	Conflict 3,051 0.98217 0.97960	Coup 3,051 0.98219 0.97962	All 3,009 0.98214 0.97956
Note				*n<	(0.1) ** n < 0.0!	5: *** n < 0.01

Table 4.5: Property Rights Results

p<0.1; **p<0.05; **p<0.01

of courts to protect property rights against corruption and expropriation.

To test Hypothesis 4, Figure 4.5 presents the results of a sequential-g estimation of the linear regression of the V-dem measure of availability of property rights on price shocks according to the specification of equation 4.2, adjusting for all mediators. The figure presents the estimated coefficient and confidence intervals for the estimate of the ACDE of price shocks on Latent Judicial Independence. 95% confidence intervals are shown in the thin black line, while 90% confidence intervals are shown by the bold black line. Both of these intervals were obtained using pairs-cluster bootstrapped standard errors, clustered at the regime level.

As Table 4.5 and Figure 4.5 display, the ACDE of price shocks on availability of property rights is consistently estimated to be positive. This is the opposite direction predicted by Hypothesis 4, so this test does not provide any support for Hypothesis 4. Like other measures, the estimates here are substantively significant compared to a mean within-regime year-to-year change of about .006.

4.3 Discussion of Empirical Results

These results provide evidence that is largely consistent with the hypotheses generated by comparative statics derived from my theoretical model. My theory predicts that as external factors make investment more potentially profitable, regimes can achieve the same amount of investment with less judicial independence and will decrease judicial independence as a result. As a result of this decreasing independence, my theory predicts that the regime will become less likely to review the court and more likely to comply with the court's rulings. The end result of these changes is that fewer cases of agent expropriation and corruption are enforced in a way favorable to investors.

The only hypothesis I do not find support for is Hypothesis 4 concerning an increase in the level of agent corruption the firm is exposed to. However, the best available measure I had to test this hypothesis over a sufficient period of time was how widespread property rights are among women and men. It is possible that this was simply not a sufficient measure to capture the concept of agent corruption, extortion, and low level expropriation all of which are difficult to observe and measure cross-nationally and over time. In future work, more detailed measures that are closer to the concept of the level of agent corruption that harms firm profits could be used to get more leverage on this hypothesis.

Taken as a whole, the evidence presented supports most of the predictions of my model and theoretical framework. These empirical results generally provide evidence consistent with my theory of courts in authoritarian regimes. Most estimates are consistently in the direction predicted by my theory and the size of the effects are substantively significant relative to typical yearly changes in the dependent variables. These patterns also all hold after accounting for the possibility that these exogenous changes in the attractiveness of investment are affecting political competition and constraints on the executive. These empirical tests make it clear that as a result of an exogenous increase in the attractiveness of investment opportunities in a regime, judicial independence decreases. Further, these results clearly demonstrate patterns consistent with decreased review of the judiciary and increased compliance with the judiciary as a result. This is consistent with my theoretical framework whereby judicial independence can be manipulated to attract and retain investment through the ability of the judiciary to assist the regime in monitoring its agents for corruption and low level expropriation.

Chapter 5 Conclusion

How could a dependent court be used to successfully challenge an authoritarian regime in an important administrative or commercial case? This question is difficult to answer if we adopt the view that dependent courts are at best tools for show trials and only independent courts can offer tangible economic or agent-control benefits for authoritarian regimes. Authoritarian regimes around the world tend to have dependent judicial systems, yet these courts appear to rule against the regime frequently at least in economic and administrative cases and experience middling to high levels of regime compliance with the judiciary.

This dissertation has developed a theoretical framework capable of understanding these patterns which provides a new view of the function and role of judicial institutions in authoritarian regimes. The argument in this dissertation is that judicial institutions allow dictators to solve a fundamental tension between attracting economic investment and allowing his agents to engage in illicit corruption. The key issue with this agentinvestment tension that the dictator has limited information about the actions of his agents and cannot trust economic actors or agents to convey the truth about agent corruption to the dictator. Judicial institutions can provide information to the dictator about the action of his agents, which allows the dictator to control agent corruption and limit it enough to attract investment.

However, I argue it is not independent courts which can best provide the dictator with information but rather dependent courts. The more independent courts are, the less likely it is that judicial rulings align with the dictator's preferences. While the dictator cannot trust courts that are too independent, if courts are sufficiently dependent the dictator knows that judicial rulings are likely to be in line with his own preferences. This will benefit both firms and the dictator, because firms rely on the dictator having trustworthy information in order to reduce agent corruption that negatively affects firm profits.

The logic of this theory helps to account for the puzzling patterns shown in Chapter 2. This framework helps to understand why most courts in authoritarian regimes are of limited independence at best. If courts are too independent, they are no longer useful institutions to monitor regime agents because they no longer provide the regime with useful information. Additionally, this framework helps to understand why regimes comply with rulings against the regime even under a dependent judicial system incapable of constraining the regime. Under this theoretical framework, dependent courts play an important role in providing the dictator with information about the action of his agents. Rulings against the regime in this framework do not imply rulings against the interests of the dictator, and in fact can provide the dictator with important information about his agents. In this framework, it is not puzzling at all that dictators would choose to enforce these rulings some of the time. These are not necessarily rulings against the dictator, but rather rulings that allow the dictator to identify agents and actions which do not conform with his preferences.

This theoretical account of judicial institutions in authoritarian regimes produces several important observable implications. The first and main implication is that authoritarian regimes will manipulate judicial independence to function as a substitute for poor investment conditions. Chapter 4 provides evidence of this, as judicial independence scores consistently decrease as a result of increases in export commodity prices which make investment in a regime more attractive.

The second implication is that authoritarian regimes are less likely to review courts as they become more dependent, because these courts are providing more trustworthy information to the regime about the actions of agents. In addition, as the courts become more dependent, the regime becomes more likely to comply because the regime knows the rulings of these courts are increasingly aligned with the regime's preferences. While review of court decisions is not possible to measure directly in a cross-national way, I utilize both frequency of judicial attacks and judicial purges as a proxy measure for this. Chapter 4 provides evidence that judicial compliance decreases as export commodity prices increase, and that judicial attacks and purges become more frequent as export commodity prices increase.

A final implication of the framework that was tested here is that, despite the fact that more independent courts are attacked and purged more often, and complied with less often, these courts will benefit economic actors by reducing illicit agent corruption and expropriation. This is a difficult concept to measure directly, and so I utilize a measure of property rights as a proxy in order to examine this implication. I do not find evidence supporting this implication, though future work might address this by utilizing measures more closely aligned to the implication of the theory.

On the whole, these results and findings are consistent with the view of courts in authoritarian regimes introduced in this dissertation. Courts in authoritarian regimes are institutions that provide the regime with information that allows the regime to reduce the amount of corruption and expropriation conducted by its agents. This has a number of implications for how we understand the role of judicial institutions in authoritarian regimes and their function. In this view, judicial institutions are but one of many institutions that help to solve the inherent secrecy endemic to authoritarian regimes. A powerful and useful institution, owing to the documentary nature of judicial proceedings and bottom-up generation of litigation, but not unique. This view of courts then brings courts more closely in line with how scholars view other nominally democratic institutions in authoritarian regimes.

This dissertation also questions the notion that independent judiciaries would be desirable in an authoritarian context from the perspective of citizens and economic actors. Many non-profits and academics have focused on attempting to generate rule of law in authoritarian regimes at least in part to attract investment where a key component of rule of law initiatives is the establishment of an independent judiciary (Dam 2006; Helmke and McLean 2014; Helmke and Rosenbluth 2009; World Bank 2003). Yet, this dissertation argues it is more likely that attempting to appoint an independent judiciary would result in worse outcomes for economic actors. While dependent judiciaries do not constrain the regime, they can at least allow the regime information about the action of its agents in a way that more independent courts cannot. As such, this dissertation offers a caution to activists and scholars to be cognizant of the limitations of judicial independence in an authoritarian context.

A common assumption is that increased judicial independence indicates greater constraints on the executive in authoritarian regimes, and is potentially a move towards greater democratic governance and liberty. However, this dissertation casts doubt on this notion. Increased judicial independence in authoritarian regimes does not necessarily imply any greater constraint of the executive, and as the evidence in Chapter 5 demonstrates authoritarian regimes appear to have little difficulty in reducing judicial independence when convenient for them. Rather, limited increases in judicial independence might be more likely to prolong authoritarian rule instead, as slightly more independent courts can allow leaders to better manage the agentinvestment tension.

But while this dissertation highlights the limitation of courts in authoritarian regimes, it also highlights the ways in which they can be used to successfully challenge regime action in a way that can benefit citizens and economic actors. While courts cannot necessarily constrain regime leaders, they can provide important information that allows regime leaders to counteract excessive corruption by its agents. By providing this information, courts can be a powerful venue to reduce predation and corruption in authoritarian regimes.
Appendix A Empirical Appendix

A.1 Countries in Analysis

		I	
Afghanistan	Algeria	Angola	Argentina
Azerbaijan	Bangladesh	Benin	Bolivia
Botswana	Brazil	Burkina Faso	Burundi
Cambodia	Cameroon	C.A.R.	Chad
Chile	China	Colombia	Congo
Cuba	DRC	Dominican Republic	Ecuador
Egypt	El Salvador	Eritrea	Ethiopia
Gabon	Gambia	Ghana	Guatemala
Guinea	Guinea-Bissau	Haiti	Honduras
Indonesia	Iran	Iraq	Ivory Coast
Jordan	Kazakhstan	Kenya	Kuwait
Kyrgyzstan	Laos	Lesotho	Liberia
Libya	Madagascar	Malawi	Malaysia
Mali	Mauritania	Mexico	Mongolia
Morocco	Mozambique	Myanmar	Namibia
Nepal	Nicaragua	Niger	Nigeria
Oman	Pakistan	Panama	Paraguay
Peru	Philippines	Rwanda	Saudi Arabia
Senegal	Sierra Leone	Singapore	Somalia
South Africa	South Korea	Sri Lanka	Sudan
Swaziland	Syria	Tajikistan	Tanzania
Thailand	Togo	Tunisia	Turkey
Turkemenistan	Uganda	U.A.E.	Uruguay
Venezuela	Vietnam	Zambia	Zimbabwe

A.2 Export Commodity to GDP Ratio



Figure A.1: Country-Average Export Commodities as a Share of GDP

A.3 Instrumental Variable Analysis

As an alternate specification to test my hypotheses described in Chapter 4, I analyze the effect of judicial independence on the dependent variables using price shocks as an instrument. In order for price shocks to be a good instrument for judicial independence, price shocks must have a strong first stage and also satisfy the inclusion restriction. As Models 1 and 2 in Table 4.1 show, the first stage regression price shocks appear to be strongly correlated with the endogenous variable, judicial independence. Further, as I have discussed the point predicts are of substantively large and important size. This provides evidence of a strong first stage correlation necessary for instrumental variables analysis.

Next, I consider the exclusion restriction. The exclusion restriction is that the instrument must only have an effect on the outcomes of interest through the instrument's affect on the endogenous variable. This means that price shocks should only affect judicial review, compliance, and property rights through their effect on judicial independence. The most obvious threat to this would be if price shocks impact other political variables which in turn affect the relationship of the regime to the court. I account for this potential threat to inference by controlling for political constraints. While this is a post-treatment variable, it also blocks the most threatening alternate pathways through which the instrument might affect the outcomes of interest.

I argue that it is unlikely that price shocks will have an effect on judicial attacks, compliance with the judiciary, or property rights except through their effect on either judicial independence or on political constraints. It is hard to imagine another path from price shocks to these outcomes that does not somehow go through political constraints on the regime or through judicial independence itself. As such, I believe the exclusion restriction to be satisfied. However, I simply present these estimations as an alternative specification that provides additional support for the empirical findings in Chapter 4, which are more robust to posttreatment bias and omitted variable bias than these results. I estimate the instrumental variable analysis using two stage least squares regression. Below, I present the first stage and second stage regressions for the analysis.

$$JI_{it} = \beta_0 + \beta_p \mathbf{PS_{it}} + \beta_x \mathbf{X_{it}} + \alpha_i + \alpha_i * t + \epsilon_{it}$$
(A.1)

$$Y_{it} = \beta_0 + \beta_j J I_{it} + \beta_x \mathbf{X}_{it} + \alpha_i + \alpha_i * t + \epsilon_{it}$$
(A.2)

Where variables and clustered standard errors are the same as in equation 4.1, and $J\hat{I}_{it}$ is predicted LJI from the first stage regression in A.1. The outcomes of interest here are now judicial attacks, compliance with the judiciary, and property rights respectively. As my theory predicts, these outcomes will be driven by changes in judicial independence that are induced by changes in the investment climate. In order to capture this, I instrument for judicial independence in the first stage regression using lagged price shocks. Thus, β_j in equation three gives us a causal estimate of the effect of changing judicial independence on the outcomes of interest, if the exclusion restriction is satisfied.

Figure A.2 displays the β_j estimates for a two-stage least squares instrumental variable estimation for the effect of increasing judicial independence on each of the outcomes discussed above. Similar to the ACDE results, the estimates for judicial attacks, purges, and compliance are in the direction predicted by my theory. The estimate for judicial purges is statistically significant at the .10 level. Similar to the ACDE results, for these three variables the point estimated effects are substantively meaningful as well given the already small scale of change most countries experience with these variables on a yearly basis. The exception to these patterns is the estimate for property rights, which is both statistically and substantively insignificant here as well as in the opposite direction predicted by my theory. The patterns from an instrumental variables analysis provide some alternative support for my theory's predictions, as well as ensuring some support for the mechanism of the theory.



Figure A.2: Estimated Coefficient on LJI Instrumented by Price Shocks

Appendix B Model Without a Court

Section 3.3 above describes the strategies, beliefs, timing, and information of the actors in this game. The firm's strategy tells it when to invest, and when to file. The dictator's strategy tells him when to review, whether or not to strike in the event he does not review, and whether or not to strike in the event he does review.

B.1 Pooling

Lemma 1 Firm Equilibrium Strategy $S_F = (1, 1)$

Lemma 2 Dictator Equilibrium Strategy

$$S_D = (I(\kappa_r \le 1 - \delta), I(\kappa_r > 1 - \delta), I(\rho > \delta))$$

Lemma 3 Dictator Beliefs

- $b_D(\rho \le \delta | File) = \delta$, $b_D(\rho > \delta | File) = 1 \delta$
- $b_D(\rho \le \delta | \neg File) = \delta$, $b_D(\rho > \delta | \neg File) = 1 \delta$

Lemma 4 Conditions under which these strategies and beliefs constitute a PBE

• $\pi(1 - \frac{\delta + \delta^2 - \delta^3}{2}) - \kappa_i \ge 0$

Here I walk through a pooling PBE with passive conjectures, starting backwards from the dictator's decisions and working up to the firm's choice to invest.

1. If the dictator reviewed, the dictator will always get a payoff of $1 - \kappa_r$. This is because upon seeing the location of ρ , the dictator will either choose to strike if $\rho > \delta$, or not strike if $\rho \leq \delta$. So the dictator always gets a payoff of 1 for ruling in accordance with his cut-line, and subtracts the cost of review from that payoff.

2. For this strategy to be a PBE, the dictator must play not strike when if it did not Review. Using the dictator's beliefs upon observing file, we can show when the dictator will choose to not strike when he does not review.

$$EU(\neg S|\neg R) \ge EU(S|\neg R)$$
$$0 * (1 - \phi_p(\delta)) + 1 * \phi_p(\delta) \ge 1 * (1 - \phi_p(\delta)) + 0 * \phi_p(\delta)$$
$$\delta \ge 1 - \delta$$
$$\delta \ge \frac{1}{2}$$

3. If the dictator reviews, the dictator will always get a payoff of $1 - \kappa_r$ regardless of the location of ρ . The dictator's choice then depends on the likelihood that his decision if it did not Review is correct.

$$EU(R) \ge EU(\neg R)$$

$$(1 - \kappa_r)(1 - \phi_p(\delta)) + (1 - \kappa_r)\phi_p(\delta) \ge 0 * (1 - \phi_p(\delta)) + 1 * \phi_p(\delta))$$

$$1 - \kappa_r \ge \delta$$

$$\kappa_r \le 1 - \delta$$

The dictator will only review if κ_r is less than the probability that the dictator's action was incorrect from the dictator's perspective. This means the probability that the action it did not strike down was really one that it should have, which is equal to $1 - \delta$.

4. If the firm does not file the dictator has no chance to review and strike ρ . Because filing is costless, and the outcome of filing can never be worse for the firm than the outcome of not file the firm is never worse off by filing and sometimes better off by filing. So, the firm will always file a claim. 5. Because the firm receives a payoff of 0 if it does not invest, the will only invest if $\pi(1-\rho) - \kappa_i \ge 0$ in expectation. At the time of the investment decision the firm calculates its expected payoff given the value it observes of δ , and invests if this expected payoff is greater than 0. Using the probability distributions of ρ , and κ_r , the expected value of ρ can be calculated by the firm at the time of investment as follows:

$$\begin{split} P(\neg S|\rho \in [0,\delta)) \int_0^\delta \rho f(\rho) dp + P(\neg S|\rho \in (\delta,1]) \int_\delta^1 \rho f(\rho) dp \\ & 1 * \frac{\delta^2}{2\delta} + (1 - (1 - \delta) * \frac{1 - \delta^2}{2(1 - \delta)} \\ & \delta * \frac{\delta^2}{2\delta} + (1 - \delta) * (1 - (1 - \delta) * \frac{1 - \delta^2}{2(1 - \delta)} \\ & \frac{\delta^2}{2} + \delta * \frac{1 - \delta^2}{2} \\ & \frac{\delta + \delta^2 - \delta^3}{2} \end{split}$$

In this case, for the firm to choose to invest it must be the case that:

$$\pi (1 - E[p|\delta) - \kappa_i \ge 0$$
$$E[p|\delta] \le 1 - \frac{\kappa_i}{\pi}$$
$$\frac{\delta + \delta^2 - \delta^3}{2} \le 1 - \frac{\kappa_i}{\pi}$$

6. For this equilibrium to hold, the dictator's prior beliefs must be updated consistently with Bayes' rule. The dictator's prior as a result of the uniform distribution is that $Pr(\rho \leq \delta) = \delta$ and $Pr(\rho > \delta) = 1 - \delta$. Upon observing the firm's decision to file, the dictator's posterior belief about ρ is given by:

$$\frac{\Pr(\rho \le \delta | File)}{\frac{\Pr(File | \rho \le \delta) * \Pr(\rho \le \delta)}{\Pr(File)}}$$
$$\frac{\frac{\Pr(File | \rho \le \delta) * \delta}{\Pr(File)}}{\frac{\Pr(File | \rho \le \delta) * \delta}{\Pr(File)}}$$

And when the firm chooses to file for all ρ , Pr(File) is always equal to 1, and this expression simplifies to δ . Similarly, $Pr(\rho > \delta | File) = 1 - \delta$. Because the dictator's posterior beliefs do not change, the firm's decision to file is not informative to the dictator in this equilibrium.

B.2 Pooling No File

If the firm only chose to file when $\rho > \delta$, by Bayes' rule the dictator would believe that $Pr(\rho > \delta | File) = 1$, and the dictator would always choose to not review and strike. However if this were the case, the firm would choose to file even when $\rho \leq \delta$ and the equilibrium would be unsustainable.

B.3 Separating

For the firm to never file, it must be the case that the dictator will not review and not strike upon observing the firm file. For the dictator to do this, it must believe that $Pr(\rho \leq \delta) > Pr(\rho > \delta)$ upon observing file. However, this would violate passive conjectures as the dictator's off path prior beliefs for seeing the firm file are $b_D(\rho \leq \delta | File) = \delta$ and $b_D(\rho > \delta | File) = 1 - \delta$, where $\delta \geq 1 - \delta$ because $\delta \geq \frac{1}{2}$ by construction. Therefore, this equilibrium cannot exist under the passive conjectures criteria.

B.4 Semi-Separating

Lemma 5 Firm Equilibrium Strategy $S_F = (1, I(\rho \ge \rho^*))$

Lemma 6 Dictator Equilibrium Strategy $S_D = (I(\kappa_r \leq \frac{1-\delta}{1-\rho^*}), I(\kappa_r > \frac{1-\delta}{1-\rho^*}), I(\rho > \delta)$

Lemma 7 Dictator Beliefs

- $b_D(\rho \le \delta | File) = \frac{\delta \rho^*}{1 \rho^*}$, $b_D(\rho > \delta | File) = \frac{1 \delta}{1 \rho^*}$
- $b_D(\rho \le \delta | \neg File) = 1$, $b_D(\rho > \delta | \neg File) = 0$

Lemma 8 Conditions under which these strategies and beliefs constitute a PBE

- $0 \le \rho^* \le 2\delta 1$
- $\pi * \left(1 \left(\frac{1}{2} \frac{(1-\delta)(1-\delta^2)}{2(1-\rho^*)}\right)\right) \kappa_i \ge 0$

Expected ρ for the firm:

$$\begin{split} P(\neg S|\rho \in [0,\delta)) \int_0^{\delta} \rho f(\rho) dp + P(\neg S|\rho \in (\delta,1]) \int_{\delta}^1 \rho f(\rho) dp \\ & 1 * \frac{\delta^2}{2(\delta)} + (1 - \frac{1-\delta}{(1-\rho^*)}) * \frac{1-\delta^2}{2(1-\delta)} \\ & \delta * \frac{\delta^2}{2(\delta)} + (1-\delta)(1 - \frac{1-\delta}{(1-\rho^*)}) * \frac{1-\delta^2}{2(1-\delta)} \\ & \frac{\delta^2}{2} + \frac{1-\delta^2}{2} - \frac{(1-\delta)(1-\delta^2)}{2(1-\rho^*)} \\ & \frac{1}{2} - \frac{(1-\delta)(1-\delta^2)}{2(1-\rho^*)} \end{split}$$

For this equilibrium to hold, $b_D(\rho \leq \delta | File) \geq b_D(\rho > \delta | File)$ must be true. Otherwise, the dictator will choose to strike when it observes the firm file and does not review and the equilibrium cannot hold because the firm will then always face an incentive to file for any corruption. This means that $\rho^* \leq 2\delta - 1$. The firm is best off when ρ^* is as large as possible, that is when $\rho^* = 2\delta - 1$. The other conditions were derived similarly to proposition 1.

Appendix C Model With a Court

I start by walking through the dictator and firm's sequentially rational strategies and beliefs for each subgame based on the type of judge, β , that is appointed as detailed in section 3.6.1. Then, I walk through the dictator's decision to appoint β given this knowledge. As detailed in sections 3.3.6 and 3.5.1, in each subgame the firm's strategy will describe whether or not it invests, and under what conditions the firm will choose to file. the dictator's strategy in each subgame consists of a decision to review, a decision to strike or not if it does not review, and a decision to strike or not if it does review. The difference in a model with a court is that now the dictator's decision to review and strike take into account the direction of the judge's ruling.

C.1 Firm-Friendly

Sequentially rational strategies and beliefs if in this subgame:

Lemma 9 Firm Strategy

 $S_F = (1,1)$

Lemma 10 Dictator Strategy $S_D = (I(Illegal \ \& \kappa_r \leq \frac{1-\delta}{1-\beta}), I(\kappa_r > \frac{1-\delta}{1-\beta}), I(\rho > \delta))$

Lemma 11 Dictator Beliefs

- $b_D(\rho \le \delta | Legal) = 1$, $b_D(\rho > \delta | Legal) = 0$
- $b_D(\rho \le \delta | Illegal) = \frac{\delta \beta}{1 \beta}$, $b_D(\rho > \delta | Illegal) = 1 \frac{\delta \beta}{1 \beta}$
- $b_D(\rho \le \delta | \neg File) = \delta$, $b_D(\rho > \delta | \neg File) = 1 \delta$

- 1. If the dictator reviews, the dictator will always get a payoff of $1 \kappa_r$. This is because upon seeing the location of ρ , the dictator will either choose to strike if $\rho > \delta$, or not strike if $\rho \leq \delta$. So the dictator always gets a payoff of 1 for ruling in accordance with its cut-line, and subtracts the cost of review from that payoff.
- 2. Using the dictator's consistently updated beliefs upon observing the firm's decision to file and the judge's ruling, we can describe under what conditions it will be sequentially rational for the dictator to choose to strike if it does not review.

$$EU(\neg S | \neg R, Legal) \ge EU(S | \neg R, Legal)$$

$$0 * b_D(\rho > \delta | Legal) + 1 * b_D(\rho \le \delta | Legal) \ge 1 * b_D(\rho > \delta | Legal) + 0 * b_D(\rho \le \delta | Legal)$$

$$0 * (0) + 1 * (1) \ge 0 * (1) + 1 * (0)$$

$$1 > 0$$

$$\begin{split} EU(\neg S|\neg R,Illegal) &\geq EU(S|\neg R,Illegal)\\ 0*b_D(\rho > \delta|Illegal) + 1*b_D(\rho \le \delta|Illegal) \ge 1*b_D(\rho > \\ \delta|Illegal) + 0*b_D(\rho \le \delta|Illegal)\\ 1*(\frac{\delta-\beta}{1-\beta}) + 0*(1-\frac{\delta-\beta}{1-\beta}) \ge 0*(\frac{\delta-\beta}{1-\beta}) + 1*(1-\frac{\delta-\beta}{1-\beta})\\ \beta \le 2\delta-1 \end{split}$$

So, in the firm-friendly subgame where a judge is appointed with a type β such that $\beta \leq 2\delta - 1$, it is always sequentially rational for the dictator to not strike if it does not review. As a result, the dictator would never strike down ρ if it did not review.

3. If the dictator reviews, the dictator will always get a payoff of $1 - \kappa_r$ regardless

of the location of ρ . The dictator's choice then depends on his belief that his decision if it did not review is correct.

$$EU(\neg R|Legal) \ge EU(R|Legal)$$
$$1 \ge 1 - \kappa_r$$

If the dictator does not review, he will not strike. Because the dictator believes with certainty that when the court issues a ruling of legal that $\rho < \delta$, the dictator believes with certainty he will get a payoff of 1 for not striking when the judge issues a legal ruling. Because review entails some cost, the dictator will never review if it observes a judge of $\beta \leq 2\delta - 1$ rule legal.

$$EU(R|Illegal) \ge EU(\neg R|Illegal)$$
$$1 - \kappa_r \ge 1 * \frac{\delta - \beta}{1 - \beta}$$
$$\kappa_r \le 1 - \frac{\delta - \beta}{1 - \beta}$$
$$\kappa_r \le \frac{1 - \delta}{1 - \beta}$$

However if the dictator sees a judge of $\beta \leq 2\delta - 1$ rule illegal, the dictator believes there is some chance that ρ is between δ and β and some chance that $\rho > \delta$. Because it believes that it is more likely that $\rho \leq \delta$, the dictator will not review the policy in question unless the cost paid, κ_r is smaller than the probability that the dictator's beliefs are wrong, $\frac{1-\delta}{1-\beta}$.

- 4. If the firm does not file the dictator has no chance to review and strike ρ . Because filing is costless, and the outcome of filing can never be worse for the firm than the outcome of $\neg File$. So, the firm will always file a claim.
- 5. Because the firm receives a payoff of 0 if it does not invest, the will only invest if $\pi(1-\rho) - \kappa_i \ge 0$ in expectation. At the time of the investment decision the firm calculates its expected payoff given the values it observes of δ and β as

well as π and κ_i and invests if this expected payoff is greater than 0. Using the probability distributions of ρ , and κ_r , the expected value of ρ can be calculated by the firm at the time of investment as follows:

$$\begin{split} P(\neg S|\rho \in [0,\beta)) \int_0^\beta \rho f(\rho) dp + P(\neg S|\rho \in (\beta,\delta]) \int_\beta^\delta \rho f(\rho) dp + P(\neg S|\rho \in (\delta,1]) \int_\delta^1 \rho f(\rho) dp \\ & 1 * \frac{\beta^2}{2\beta} + 1 * \frac{\delta^2 - \beta^2}{2(\delta - \beta)} + (1 - \frac{1 - \delta}{(1 - \beta)}) * \frac{1 - \delta^2}{2(1 - \delta)} \end{split}$$

Conditioning for probabilities of ρ

$$\beta * \frac{\beta^2}{2\beta} + (\delta - \beta) * \frac{\delta^2 - \beta^2}{2(\delta - \beta)} + (1 - \delta) * (1 - \frac{1 - \delta}{(1 - \beta)}) * \frac{1 - \delta^2}{2(1 - \delta)}$$
$$\frac{\beta^2}{2} + \frac{\delta^2 - \beta^2}{2} + \frac{1 - \delta^2}{2} - \frac{(1 - \delta)(1 - \delta^2)}{2(1 - \beta)}$$
$$\frac{\delta^2}{2} + \frac{1 - \delta^2}{2} - \frac{(1 - \delta)(1 - \delta^2)}{2(1 - \beta)}$$
$$\frac{1}{2} - \frac{(1 - \delta)(1 - \delta^2)}{2(1 - \beta)}$$

6. Given these beliefs and sequentially rational strategies, the dictator can calculate his utility for choosing β < 2δ − 1 if the firm invests. this can be found by considering the payoffs the dictator will get upon viewing a ruling of illegal or legal, in expectation, and then conditioning the sum of these expectations by the probability of a legal or illegal ruling occurring. If the dictator observes a legal ruling, which happens when ρ ≤ β, the dictator knows with certainty it can keep this action and get its desired result and will not review. If the dictator observes a ruling of Illegal, which happens when ρ > β, then the dictator will choose to review in which case it will with certainty receive a payoff of 1 minus the cost of review it pays. If the dictator does not review, it will choose to instead keep the policy. In this case, the dictator only gets a payoff if it is the case that the policy is below δ.

EU if Legal: 1

EU if Illegal:
$$\frac{1-\delta}{1-\beta} \left(1 - \frac{1-\delta}{2(1-\beta)}\right) + \left(1 - \frac{1-\delta}{1-\beta}\right) \frac{\delta-\beta}{1-\beta}$$

Conditioning for Legal and Illegal Probabilities:

$$EU_{d} = \beta + (1 - \beta)(\frac{1 - \delta}{1 - \beta})(1 - \frac{1 - \delta}{2(1 - \beta)}) + (1 - \beta)(1 - \frac{1 - \delta}{1 - \beta})(\frac{\delta - \beta}{1 - \beta})$$
$$EU_{d} = \beta + 1 - \delta - \frac{(1 - \delta)^{2}}{2(1 - \beta)} + \delta - \beta - \frac{(\delta - \beta)(1 - \delta)}{1 - \beta})$$
$$EU_{d} = 1 - \frac{(1 - \delta)^{2}}{2(1 - \beta)} - \frac{(\delta - \beta)(1 - \delta)}{1 - \beta}$$

7. Beliefs for this are consistent if $b < \delta$ and firm always files

C.2 Regime-Aligned

Sequentially rational strategies and beliefs if in this subgame:

Lemma 12 Firm Strategy

 $S_F = (1, 1)$

Lemma 13 Dictator Strategy

 $S_D = (I(Illegal \ \ \& \ \kappa_r \leq \frac{\delta - \beta}{1 - \beta}), I(Illegal \ \ \& \ \kappa_r > \frac{1 - \delta}{1 - \beta}), I(\rho > \delta))$

Lemma 14 Dictator Beliefs

- $b_D(\rho \le \delta |Legal) = 1$, $b_D(\rho > \delta |Legal) = 0$
- $b_D(\rho \le \delta | Illegal) = \frac{\delta \beta}{1 \beta}$, $b_D(\rho > \delta | Illegal) = 1 \frac{\delta \beta}{1 \beta}$
- $b_D(\rho \le \delta | \neg File) = \delta$, $b_D(\rho > \delta | \neg File) = 1 \delta$
- 1. If the dictator reviews, the dictator will always get a payoff of $1 \kappa_r$. This is because upon seeing the location of ρ , the dictator will either choose to strike $\rho > \delta$, or not strike if $\rho \leq \delta$. So the dictator always gets a payoff of 1 for ruling in accordance with its cut-line, and subtracts the cost of review from that payoff.

2. Using the dictator's consistently updated beliefs upon observing the firm's decision to file and the judge's ruling, we can describe under what conditions it will be sequentially rational for the dictator to choose to strike if it does not review.

$$EU(\neg S|\neg R, Legal) \ge EU(S|\neg R, Legal)$$

$$0 * b_D(\rho > \delta|Legal) + 1 * b_D(\rho \le \delta|Legal) \ge 1 * b_D(\rho > \delta|Legal) + 0 * b_D(\rho \le \delta|Legal)$$

$$0 * (0) + 1 * (1) \ge 0 * (1) + 1 * (0)$$

$$1 \ge 0$$

$$EU(S|-R, Ulegal) \ge EU(-S|-R, Ulegal)$$

$$EU(S|\neg R, Illegal) \ge EU(\neg S|\neg R, Illegal)$$

$$1 * b_D(\rho > \delta|Illegal) + 0 * b_D(\rho \le \delta|Illegal) \ge 0 * b_D(\rho > \delta|Illegal) + 1 * b_D(\rho \le \delta|Illegal)$$

$$1 * (\frac{\delta - \beta}{1 - \beta}) + 0 * (1 - \frac{\delta - \beta}{1 - \beta}) \ge 0 * (\frac{\delta - \beta}{1 - \beta}) + 1 * (1 - \frac{\delta - \beta}{1 - \beta})$$

$$\beta \ge 2\delta - 1$$

In this regime-aligned subgame, it is sequentially rational for the dictator to not strike if he observes a legal ruling, and to strike if he observes an illegal ruling.

3. If the dictator reviews, the dictator will always get a payoff of $1 - \kappa_r$ regardless of the location of ρ . The dictator's choice then depends on his belief that his decision if he does not review is correct.

$$EU(\neg R|Legal) \ge EU(R|Legal)$$

 $1 \ge 1 - \kappa_r$

If the dictator does not review, he will not strike. Because the dictator believes with certainty that when the court issues a ruling of legal that $\rho \leq \delta$, the dictator believes with certainty he will get a payoff of 1 for not striking when the judge issues a legal ruling.

$$EU(R|Illegal) \ge EU(\neg R|Illegal)$$
$$1 - \kappa_r \ge 1 * \frac{1-\delta}{1-\beta}$$
$$\kappa_r \le 1 - \frac{1-\delta}{1-\beta}$$

However if the dictator sees a judge of $\beta \leq 2\delta - 1$ rule illegal, the dictator believes there is some chance that ρ is between δ and β and some chance that $\rho > \delta$. Because he believes that it is more likely that $\rho > \delta$ if the judge is in the regime-aligned range the dictator will choose to strike if it does not review and observes an illegal ruling. So the dictator will not review the policy in question unless the cost paid, κ_r is smaller than the probability that the dictator's beliefs are wrong, which is equal to the probability that corruption is in the conflict range given an illegal ruling: $\frac{\delta - \beta}{1 - \beta}$.

- 4. If the firm does not file the dictator has no chance to review and strike ρ . Because filing is costless, and the outcome of filing can never be worse for the firm than the outcome of $\neg File$. So, the firm will always file a claim.
- 5. Because the firm receives a payoff of 0 if it does not invest, the will only invest if $\pi(1-\rho) - \kappa_i \ge 0$ in expectation. At the time of the investment decision the firm calculates its expected payoff given the values it observes of δ and β as well as π and κ_i and invests if this expected payoff is greater than 0. Using the probability distributions of ρ , and κ_r , the expected value of ρ can be calculated by the firm at the time of investment as follows:

$$\begin{split} P(\neg S|\rho \in [0,\beta)) \int_0^\beta \rho f(\rho) dp + P(\neg S|\rho \in (\beta,\delta]) \int_\beta^\delta \rho f(\rho) dp + P(\neg S|\rho \in (\delta,1]) \int_\delta^1 \rho f(\rho) dp \\ & 1 * \frac{\beta}{2} + \left(\frac{1-\delta}{1-\beta}\right) * \frac{\delta^2 - \beta^2}{2(\delta-\beta)} + 0 * \frac{1-\delta^2}{2(1-\delta)} \end{split}$$

Conditioning for probabilities of ρ

$$\beta * \frac{\beta}{2} + (\delta - \beta) * (\frac{1-\delta}{1-\beta}) * \frac{\delta^2 - \beta^2}{2(\delta-\beta)}$$
$$\frac{\beta^2}{2} + \frac{(1-\delta)(\delta^2 - \beta^2)}{2(1-\beta)}$$

6. Given these beliefs and sequentially rational strategies, the dictator can calculate his expected utility if he appoints a judge with type β such that $\delta \ge \beta \ge 2\delta - 1$, conditional on the firm investing:

EU if Legal: 1

EU if Illegal:

$$(1 - \frac{1-\delta}{1-\beta}) * (1 - \frac{1 - \frac{1-\delta}{1-\beta}}{2}) + (\frac{1-\delta}{1-\beta})(\frac{1-\delta}{1-\beta})$$

Conditioning for Legal and Illegal Probabilities:

$$EU_{d} = \beta + (1 - \beta)(1 - \frac{1 - \delta}{1 - \beta}) * (1 - \frac{1 - \frac{1 - \delta}{1 - \beta}}{2}) + (1 - \beta)(\frac{1 - \delta}{1 - \beta})(\frac{1 - \delta}{1 - \beta})$$
$$EU_{d} = \beta + ((1 - \beta) - (1 - \delta)) * (1 - \frac{1 - \frac{1 - \delta}{1 - \beta}}{2}) + \frac{(1 - \delta)^{2}}{1 - \beta}$$
$$EU_{d} = \beta + (\delta - \beta) * (1 - \frac{1 - \frac{1 - \delta}{1 - \beta}}{2}) + \frac{(1 - \delta)^{2}}{1 - \beta}$$

7. Beliefs for this are consistent if $b < \delta$ and firm always files

C.3 Anti-Firm

Lemma 15 Firm Strategy

 $S_F = (1,1)$

Lemma 16 Dictator Strategy

 $S_D = (I(Legal \ \& \kappa_r \leq \frac{\beta - \delta}{\beta}), I(Illegal), I(\rho > \delta))$

Lemma 17 Dictator Beliefs

- $b_D(\rho \le \delta | Legal) = \frac{\delta}{\beta}$, $b_D(\rho > \delta | Legal) = \frac{\beta \delta}{\beta}$
- $b_D(\rho \le \delta | Illegal) = 0$, $b_D(\rho > \delta | Illegal) = 1$

•
$$b_D(\rho \le \delta | \neg File) = \delta$$
, $b_D(\rho > \delta | \neg File) = 1 - \delta$

- 1. If the dictator reviews, the dictator will always get a payoff of $1 \kappa_r$. This is because upon seeing the location of ρ , the dictator will either choose to strike $\rho > \delta$, or not strike if $\rho \leq \delta$. So the dictator always gets a payoff of 1 for ruling in accordance with its cut-line, and subtracts the cost of review from that payoff.
- 2. Using the dictator's consistently updated beliefs upon observing the firm's decision to file and the judge's ruling, we can describe under what conditions it will be sequentially rational for the dictator to choose to strike if it does not review.

$$EU(\neg S | \neg R, Legal) \ge EU(S | \neg R, Legal)$$

$$0 * b_D(\rho > \delta | Legal) + 1 * b_D(\rho \le \delta | Legal) \ge 1 * b_D(\rho > \delta | Legal) + 0 * b_D(\rho \le \delta | Legal)$$

$$0 * \frac{\beta - \delta}{\beta} + 1 * \frac{\delta}{\beta} \ge 1 * \frac{\beta - \delta}{\beta} + 0 * \frac{\delta}{\beta}$$

$$\frac{\delta}{\beta} \ge \frac{\beta - \delta}{\beta}$$

$$2\delta \ge \beta$$

If the judge in the anti-firm range issues a legal ruling, the dictator knows there is some chance that $\rho \leq \delta$ and some chance that ρ is between his type and the judge's type. However, in the anti-firm range the dictator's belief that $\rho \leq \delta$ outweighs his belief that $\delta < \rho \leq \beta$ because $\delta \geq \frac{1}{2}$ and $\beta \leq 1$. So the dictator will choose to not strike if it observes a legal ruling and does not review.

$$EU(S|\neg R, Illegal) \ge EU(\neg S|\neg R, Illegal)$$

$$1 * b_D(\rho > \delta | Illegal) + 0 * b_D(\rho \le \delta | Illegal) \ge 0 * b_D(\rho > \delta | Illegal) + 1 * b_D(\rho \le \delta | Illegal)$$
$$1 > 0$$

Because $\beta > \delta$ in this subgame, the dictator always believes with certainty that $\rho > \delta$ when he observes an illegal ruling. So it always in the dictator's interest to strike when he observes an illegal ruling.

3. If the dictator reviews, the dictator will always get a payoff of $1 - \kappa_r$ regardless of the location of ρ . The dictator's choice then depends on his belief that his decision if he does not review is correct.

$$EU(R|Legal) \ge EU(\neg R|Legal)$$
$$1 - \kappa_r \ge 1 * Pr(\rho \le \delta) + 0 * Pr(\rho > \delta)$$
$$1 - \kappa_r \ge \frac{\delta}{\beta}$$
$$\kappa_r \le \frac{\beta - \delta}{\beta}$$

$$\begin{split} EU(\neg R|Illegal) &\geq EU(R|Illegal) \\ 1 &\geq 1 - \kappa_r \end{split}$$

The dictator will never review if he observes a ruling of illegal, because he believes with certainty in this circumstance that $\rho > \delta$. In the anti-firm subgame, the dictator will only review if he observe a ruling of legal when κ_r is smaller than the probability that ρ is between β and δ given a legal ruling.

4. If the firm does not file the dictator has no chance to review and strike ρ . Because filing is costless, and the outcome of filing can never be worse for the firm than the outcome of $\neg File$. So, the firm will always file a claim. 5. Because the firm receives a payoff of 0 if it does not invest, the will only invest if $\pi(1-\rho) - \kappa_i \ge 0$ in expectation. At the time of the investment decision the firm calculates its expected payoff given the values it observes of δ and β as well as π and κ_i and invests if this expected payoff is greater than 0. Using the probability distributions of ρ , and κ_r , the expected value of ρ can be calculated by the firm at the time of investment as follows:

$$\begin{split} P(\neg S|\rho \in [0,\delta)) \int_0^\delta \rho f(\rho) dp + P(\neg S|\rho \in (\delta,\beta]) \int_\delta^\beta \rho f(\rho) dp + P(\neg S|\rho \in (\beta,1]) \int_\beta^1 \rho f(\rho) dp \\ & 1 * \frac{\delta^2}{2\delta} + (\frac{\delta}{\beta}) \frac{\beta^2 - \delta^2}{2(\beta - \delta)} + 0 * \frac{1 - \beta^2}{2(1 - \beta)} \end{split}$$

Conditioning for probability of ρ

$$\delta * \frac{\delta^2}{2\delta} + (\beta - \delta) * (\frac{\delta}{\beta}) \frac{\beta^2 - \delta^2}{2(\beta - \delta)}$$
$$\frac{\delta^2}{2} + \frac{\delta(\beta^2 - \delta^2)}{2\beta}$$

6. Given these beliefs and sequentially rational strategies, the dictator can calculate his expected utility if he appoints a judge with type β such that $\delta < \beta$, conditional on the firm investing:

EU if Legal:
$$(1 - \frac{\beta - \delta}{\beta})(\frac{\delta}{\beta}) + (\frac{\beta - \delta}{\beta})(1 - \frac{\beta - \delta}{2\beta})$$

EU if Illegal: 1

Conditioning for Legal and Illegal Probabilities:

$$EU_d = \beta * (1 - \frac{\beta - \delta}{\beta})(\frac{\delta}{\beta})) + \beta * (\frac{\beta - \delta}{\beta})(1 - \frac{\beta - \delta}{2\beta}) + (1 - \beta)$$
$$EU_d = \delta - \frac{\delta(\beta - \delta)}{\beta} + (\beta - \delta) - \frac{(\beta - \delta)^2}{2\beta} + (1 - \beta)$$
$$EU_d = 1 - \frac{\delta(\beta - \delta)}{\beta} - \frac{(\beta - \delta)^2}{2\beta}$$

7. These beliefs are consistent with Bayes' rule for $\beta > \delta$

C.4 The Dictator's Choice of Judge and The Firm's Investment Decision

Now that we know the dictator and firm's expected utility conditional upon investment and appointment of β at every point in the space [0,1], we can solve for the dictator's choice of β . Recall that the dictator gets a payoff of zero if the firm does not invest. Thus, the dictator is always better off appointing any β that induces the firm to invest so long as their expected utility with a judge of that β is positive. So the dictator must choose a β that maximizes the dictator's utility conditional on satisfying the firm's investment constraint.

$$EU_{d}(\beta) \begin{cases} 1 - \frac{(1-\delta)^{2}}{2(1-\beta)} - \frac{(\delta-\beta)(1-\delta)}{1-\beta}, & \text{if } \beta < 2\delta - 1\\ 1 - \frac{(\delta-\beta)^{2}}{2(1-\beta)} - \frac{(1-\delta)(\delta-\beta)}{(1-\beta)}, & \text{if } 2\delta - 1 \le \beta < \delta\\ 1 - \frac{\delta(\beta-\delta)}{\beta} - \frac{(\beta-\delta)^{2}}{2\beta}, & \text{if } \delta < \beta\\ 0, & \text{if } \neg Invest \end{cases}$$
(C.1)
$$EU_{F}(\beta) \begin{cases} \pi (1 - (\frac{1}{2} - \frac{(1-\delta)(1-\delta^{2})}{2(1-\beta)}) - \kappa_{i}, & \text{if } \beta < 2\delta - 1\\ \pi (1 - (\frac{\beta^{2}}{2} + \frac{(1-\delta)(\delta^{2}-\beta^{2})}{2(1-\beta)}) - \kappa_{i}, & \text{if } 2\delta - 1 \le \beta < \delta\\ \pi (1 - (\frac{\delta^{2}}{2} + \frac{\delta(\beta^{2}-\delta^{2})}{2\beta}) - \kappa_{i}, & \text{if } \delta < \beta\\ 0, & \text{if } \neg Invest \end{cases}$$
(C.2)

The dictator's decision is now to pick a β that satisfies the firm's investment constraint, and maximizes its own utility. I use the propositions below to demonstrate that the dictator will always choose a $\beta \in [2\delta - 1, \delta]$.

C.4.1 Firm Utility Monotonicity

Now, I will examine how the firm's expected utility changes with the dictator's choice of a judge of type β within each subgame analyzed in order to determine how the dictator will choose β .

Firm-Friendly

The derivative of the firm's expected cost of corruption with respect to β in the firm-friendly subgame is:

$$-\frac{(1-\delta)(1-\delta^2)}{2(1-\beta)^2}$$

Because both the numerator and the denominator of this quantity are always positive for the ranges of β and δ , this entire term is always negative. This means the expected cost of agent action to the firm is decreasing in β , and the firm's expected utility then is increasing in β in this range.

Regime-Aligned

The derivative of the firm's expected cost of corruption with respect to β in the regime-aligned subgame is:

$$\beta + \frac{(1-\delta)(\delta^2 - \beta^2)}{2(1-b)^2} - \frac{\beta(1-\delta)}{1-\beta}$$

Solve to see when positive

$$\beta + \frac{(1-\delta)(\delta^2 - \beta^2)}{2(1-b)^2} - \frac{\beta(1-\delta)}{1-\beta} \ge 0$$
$$\beta + \frac{(1-\delta)(\delta^2 - \beta^2)}{2(1-b)^2} \ge \frac{\beta(1-\delta)}{1-\beta}$$

Because both terms on the left are positive, and because the right-hand term is always less than β , this is always positive. Thus the firm's expected cost of corruption is increasing in β in this range, and the firm's utility is decreasing in β in this range.

Anti-Firm

The derivative of the firm's expected cost of corruption with respect to β in the anti-regime subgame is:

For the values of β and δ in this range, this is always positive. This means the firm's expected cost of corruption is always increasing in this range, and the firm's expected utility is decreasing.

C.4.2 Maximum Firm Utility

Because the previous seciton has shown that the firm's utility is monotonic in each of the subgames, I now seek to demonstrate that the firm is always better off in the regime-aligned subgame by comparing the firm's highest expected cost of corruption in the regime-aligned subgame to the firm's lowest expected cost of corruption in the firm-friendly and anti-firm ranges. I show that the worst expected cost of corruption for the firm in the regime-aligned range is better than the best expected cost of corruption for the firm in the firm-friendly and anti-firm ranges. And because the firm's expected cost of corruption is monotonic in each range, we can say that the firm's expected cost of corruption is always lower in the regime-aligned range.

For the regime-aligned subgame, the firm is worst off when the judge is totally dependent such that $\beta = \delta$. For the firm-friendly subgame, the firm is best off when $\beta = 2\delta - 1$. For the anti-firm subgame, the firm is best off when $\beta = \delta + \epsilon$ where $\epsilon > 0$. Below, I demonstrate that the highest expected level of corruption under a regime-aligned judge is lower than the lowest expected level of corruption under either a firm-friendly or anti-firm judge.

Regime-Aligned and Firm-Friendly

$$\frac{1}{2} - \frac{(1-\delta)(1-\delta^2)}{2(1-(2\delta-1))} \ge \frac{\delta^2}{2}$$
$$\frac{1}{2} - \frac{(1-\delta)(1-\delta^2)}{4(1-\delta)} \ge \frac{\delta^2}{2}$$
$$1 - \frac{(1-\delta^2)}{2} \ge \delta^2$$

 $\tfrac{\delta(b^2-\delta^2)}{2\beta}$

$$2 - (1 - \delta^2) \ge 2\delta^2$$
$$1 + \delta^2 \ge 2\delta^2$$
$$1 \ge \delta^2$$

This is always true, so the expected cost of corruption for the firm is always higher with a firm-friendly judge than with a regime-aligned judge.

Regime-Aligned and Anti-Firm

$$\frac{\delta^2}{2} + \frac{(\delta)((\delta+\epsilon)^2 - \delta^2)}{2(\delta+\epsilon)} \ge \frac{\delta^2}{2}$$

Because $\epsilon > 0$, this is always true for any value of δ . This means the firm's expected level of corruption is always higher with an anti-firm judge than with a regime-aligned judge.

C.4.3 Dictator Utility Monotonicity

Next, I seek to characterize how the dictator's expected utility changes within each subgame as a result of changes in β in order to understand with what type of judge the dictator is best off and what type of judge the dictator will appoint.

Firm-Friendly

The derivative of the dictator's expected utility with respect to β in the firm-friendly subgame is:

$$\frac{1-\delta}{1-\beta} - \frac{(1-\delta)^2}{2(1-\beta)^2} - \frac{(1-\delta)(\delta-\beta)}{(1-\beta)^2}$$

Simplified, this is:

$$\tfrac{(1-\delta)^2}{2(\beta-1)^2}$$

This is always positive for any value of β and δ , and the dictator's utility is always increasing in β in the firm-friendly subgame.

Regime-Aligned

The derivative of the dictator's expected utility with respect to β in the regime-aligned subgame is:

$$\frac{1}{2} * (1 - \frac{1-\delta}{1-\beta}) + \frac{(1-\delta)^2}{(1-\beta)^2} + \frac{(1-\delta)(\delta-\beta)}{2(1-\beta)^2}$$

Under what conditions is this positive?

$$\frac{1}{2} * \left(1 - \frac{1-\delta}{1-\beta}\right) + \frac{(1-\delta)^2}{(1-\beta)^2} + \frac{(1-\delta)(\delta-\beta)}{2(1-\beta)^2} \ge 0$$
$$\frac{1}{2} + \frac{(1-\delta)^2}{(1-\beta)^2} + \frac{(1-\delta)(\delta-\beta)}{2(1-\beta)^2} \ge \frac{1-\delta}{2(1-\beta)}$$
$$\left(1 - \beta\right) + \frac{2(1-\delta)^2}{(1-\beta)} + \frac{(1-\delta)(\delta-\beta)}{(1-\beta)} \ge 1 - \delta$$
$$\frac{2(1-\delta)^2}{(1-\beta)} + \frac{(1-\delta)(\delta-\beta)}{(1-\beta)} \ge \beta - \delta$$

Because $\beta \leq \delta$ in the regime-aligned subgame and $\delta \leq 1$, this is always true. The right side is always a negative quantity, and the left side is always positive. Dictator utility is always positive in β in the regime-aligned subgame.

Anti-Firm

The derivative of the dictator's expected utility with respect to β in the anti-firm subgame is:

$$-\frac{\beta-\delta}{\beta}+\frac{(\beta-\delta)^2}{2\beta^2}-\frac{\delta}{\beta}+\frac{(\beta-\delta)(\delta)}{\beta^2}$$

Simplified this is:

$$-\frac{\beta^2+\delta^2}{2\beta^2}$$

This is always negative, so the government's utility is always decreasing in β for the anti-firm subgame.

C.4.4 Dictator's Choice of Judge

In this section, I demonstrate that the dictator is always better off by choosing a judge of type β such that $2\delta - 1 \leq \beta \leq \delta$. The dictator will seek to appoint a judge that maximizes his utility, subject to the constraint that the firm will invest for that judge. I first demonstrate, similar to the method used in the firm utility maximization section, that the dictator's lowest expected utility in the regime-aligned subgame is always better than the dictator's highest expected utility in the firm-friendly subgame. Because I have previously shown that the firm is also better off with a regime-aligned judge, the dictator never faces an incentive to appoint a firm-friendly judge.

Next, I show that the dictator is always better off appointing a judge of type $\beta = \delta$ in the regime-aligned range compared to any judge in the anti-firm range. Because I have shown that the firm is always better off in the regime-aligned range, the dictator then never faces an incentive to appoint a judge higher than $\beta = \delta$. If the firm would invest for a anti-regime judge, they would always also invest for a regime-aligned judge and both the firm the dictator would be better off with such a judge.

Never Appoints Firm-Friendly

$$\begin{aligned} 1 - \frac{1-\delta}{2(1-(2\delta-1))} &- \frac{(\delta-(2\delta-1))(1-\delta)}{1-(2\delta-1)} \le 1 - \frac{(\delta-(2\delta-1+\epsilon))^2}{2(1-(2\delta-1+\epsilon))} - \frac{(1-\delta)(\delta-(2\delta-1+\epsilon))}{(1-(2\delta-1+\epsilon))} \\ &\frac{1}{4} + \frac{(1-\delta)(1-\delta)}{2-2\delta} \ge \frac{(1-\delta-\epsilon)^2}{2(2-2\delta-\epsilon))} + \frac{(1-\delta)(1-\delta-\epsilon)}{(2-2\delta-\epsilon))} \\ &\frac{1}{2} + \frac{(1-\delta)(1-\delta)}{1-\delta} \ge \frac{(1-\delta-\epsilon)^2}{2(1-\delta-\frac{\epsilon}{2})} + \frac{(1-\delta)(1-\delta-\epsilon)}{1-\delta-\frac{\epsilon}{2}} \end{aligned}$$

Because $\epsilon > 0$ each term on the left is always greater than each term on the right, this is always true. Because the dictator's utility is monotonic in each region, we can then say that any β in the regime-aligned low region produces a higher utility for the government than any β in the firm-friendly region. Because the firm is also better off in the regime-aligned range, the dictator will never face an incentive to appoint a firm-friendly judge. Never Appoints Anti-Firm

$$1 \ge 1 - \frac{\delta(\beta - \delta)}{\beta} - \frac{(\beta - \delta)^2}{2\beta}$$
$$1 \ge 1 - \frac{\delta((\delta + \epsilon) - \delta)}{(\delta + \epsilon)} - \frac{((\delta + \epsilon) - \delta)^2}{2(\delta + \epsilon)}$$
$$1 \ge 1 - \frac{\delta(\epsilon)}{(\delta + \epsilon)} - \frac{(\epsilon)^2}{2(\delta + \epsilon)}$$

Because $\epsilon > 0$, this is always true. For any $\beta > \delta$, the government would always be better off picking $\beta = \delta$. Since any firm that will invest when $\beta > \delta$ will also invest when $\beta = \delta$ as shown previously, the dictator then never has any incentive to appoint $\beta > \delta$. This combined with the result from the section above means that the dictator will always appoint a judge such that $2\delta - 1 \le \beta \le \delta$.

C.5 Pooling Equilibria Comparative Statics

C.5.1 Dictator's Choice of Judge

Because both the firm and the dictator's utility is monotonic in β in equilibrium, we can say the dictator will choose the largest β in the equilibrium range that will support investment, up to and including $\beta = \delta$. Below, I analyze how the investment constraint changes as a result of π :

$$\pi \left(1 - \left(\frac{\beta^2}{2} - \frac{(1-\delta)(\delta^2 - \beta^2)}{2(1-\beta)} \right) - \kappa_i \right)$$
$$1 - \left(\frac{\beta^2}{2} - \frac{(\delta - \beta)(\delta^2 - \beta^2)}{2(1-\beta)} \ge 0$$
$$1 \ge \frac{\beta^2}{2} - \frac{(\delta - \beta)(\delta^2 - \beta^2)}{2(1-\beta)}$$

This is always true for all values of these parameters. So in equilibrium, the firm's investment constraint is then monotonically increasing in π , meaning that the investment constraint is becoming less binding. As discussed previously, the investment constraint is monotonically decreasing in β and becoming more restrictive, while the dictator's utility is monotonically increasing in β . Recall that the dictator's strategy is best off when appointing β as close to δ as possible subject to the investment

constraint. If the investment constraint is increasing in π , this means that β is either not changing or strictly increasing in π to the extent that it still satisfies the investment constraint which increases in π . If the constraint was not binding in the first place, then $\beta = \delta$ and there is no change. If the constraint was binding before increasing π , then β will increase up until $\beta = \delta$. Thus the effect of increasing π on β is always greater than or equal to 0. This fact means that in equilibrium we can treat changes in π as changes in β for simplicity, noting that the effect of increasing π on the value of β for the following probabilities will either be 0 in the event that the constraint is not binding and ≥ 0 in the event that the constraint was binding. So for the following probabilities, I examine how they change as a response to an increase in β to understand how changing π affects them.

C.5.2 Probability of Review

The probability that the dictator will review any given ruling of the court in equilibrium can be written as:

$$(1-\beta)*(1-\frac{1-\delta}{1-\beta})$$

 $\delta-\beta$

This is always decreasing in β .

C.5.3 Probability of Dictator's Compliance

The probability that the dictator will comply with any given ruling of the court in equilibrium can be written as:

$$1 - (\delta - \beta) * (1 - \frac{1 - \delta}{1 - \beta})$$
$$1 - (\delta - \beta) - \frac{(\delta - \beta)(1 - \delta)}{1 - \beta}$$
$$1 - \delta + \beta - \frac{(\delta - \beta)(1 - \delta)}{1 - \beta}$$

The derivative of this is $\frac{(\beta-\delta)(\beta+\delta-2)}{(1-\beta)^2}$, which is always positive for all values of β and δ . Thus, intuitively, the dictator's probability of compliance increases in β as β

approaches the dictator's own cut-line of δ . This means that the probability of the dictator's compliance with the court is decreasing in π .

C.5.4 Firm's Expected Corruption Level

Section C.4.1 has established that the firm's expected cost of agent corruption in equilibrium is monotonically increasing in β , which is increasing in π .

Bibliography

- Abadie, A., Athey, S., Imbens, G., & Wooldridge, J. (2017). When should you adjust standard errors for clustering? arXiv:1710.02926 [econ, math, stat], arxiv 1710.02926. Retrieved October 14, 2019, from http://arxiv.org/abs/1710.02926
- Acemoglu, D., Johnson, S., & Robinson, J. A. (2001). The colonial origins of comparative development: An empirical investigation. *The American Economic Review*, 91(5), 1369–1401. Retrieved March 17, 2019, from http://www.jstor. org/stable/2677930
- Acemoglu, D., Naidu, S., Restrepo, P., & Robinson, J. A. (2019). Democracy does cause growth [Publisher: The University of Chicago Press]. Journal of Political Economy, 127(1), 47–100. https://doi.org/10.1086/700936
- Acharya, A., Blackwell, M., & Sen, M. (2016). Explaining causal findings without bias: Detecting and assessing direct effects [Publisher: Cambridge University Press]. *American Political Science Review*, 110(3), 512–529. https://doi.org/10.1017/ S0003055416000216
- Arias, E., Hollyer, J. R., & Rosendorff, B. P. (2018). Cooperative autocracies: Leader survival, creditworthiness, and bilateral investment treaties*. American Journal of Political Science, 62(4), 905–921. https://doi.org/10.1111/ajps.12383
- Bardhan, P. (1997). Corruption and development: A review of issues. Journal of Economic Literature, 35(3), 1320–1346. Retrieved April 9, 2019, from http: //www.jstor.org/stable/2729979
- Barro, R. J. (1991). Economic growth in a cross section of countries. The Quarterly Journal of Economics, 106(2), 407–443. https://doi.org/10.2307/2937943
- Bazzi, S., & Blattman, C. (2014). Economic shocks and conflict: Evidence from commodity prices. American Economic Journal: Macroeconomics, 6(4), 1–38. https://doi.org/10.1257/mac.6.4.1
- Beazer, Q. H., & Blake, D. J. (2018). The conditional nature of political risk: How home institutions influence the location of foreign direct investment. American Journal of Political Science, 62(2), 470–485. https://doi.org/10.1111/ajps.12344
- Beer, C. C. (2006). Judicial performance and the rule of law in the mexican states. Latin American Politics and Society, 48(3), 33–61. Retrieved March 17, 2019, from http://www.jstor.org/stable/4490477
- Beim, D., Hirsch, A. V., & Kastellec, J. P. (2014). Whistleblowing and compliance in the judicial hierarchy. American Journal of Political Science, 58(4), 904–918. Retrieved March 17, 2019, from http://www.jstor.org/stable/24363533
- Beim, D., Hirsch, A. V., & Kastellec, J. P. (2016). Signaling and counter-signaling in the judicial hierarchy: An empirical analysis of "en banc" review. American Journal of Political Science, 60(2), 490–508. Retrieved March 17, 2019, from http://www.jstor.org/stable/24877634

- Birney, M. (2014). Decentralization and veiled corruption under china's "rule of mandates". World Development, 53, 55–67. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev. 2013.01.006
- Boix, C., & Svolik, M. W. (2013). The foundations of limited authoritarian government: Institutions, commitment, and power-sharing in dictatorships. *The Journal of Politics*, 75(2), 300–316. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0022381613000029
- Brunetti, A., & Weder, B. (2003). A free press is bad news for corruption. *Journal* of *Public Economics*, 87(7), 1801–1824. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0047-2727(01)00186-4
- Bueno de Mesquita, B., Smith, A., Morrow, J. D., & Siverson, R. M. (2005). *The logic* of political survival [Google-Books-ID: 1PIRlcgQdpMC]. MIT Press.
- Calvert, R. L. (1985). The value of biased information: A rational choice model of political advice. The Journal of Politics, 47(2), 530–555. https://doi.org/10. 2307/2130895
- Cameron, A. C., Gelbach, J. B., & Miller, D. L. (2008). Bootstrap-based improvements for inference with clustered errors [Publisher: The MIT Press]. *The Review* of Economics and Statistics, 90(3), 414–427. Retrieved May 27, 2020, from https://www.jstor.org/stable/40043157
- Chang, E., & Golden, M. A. (2010). Sources of corruption in authoritarian regimes^{*}. Social Science Quarterly, 91(1), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-6237.2010.00678.x
- Chavez, R. B. (2004). The evolution of judicial autonomy in argentina: Establishing the rule of law in an ultrapresidential system. Journal of Latin American Studies, 36(3), 451–478. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0022216X04007758
- (2011).Cheesman, Ν. How an authoritarian regime in burma defeat used special courts to judicial independence [_eprint: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1111/j.1540-5893.2011.00457.x]. Law & Society Review, 45(4), 801–830. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-5893.2011.00457.x
- Cheibub, J. A., Gandhi, J., & Vreeland, J. R. (2010). Democracy and dictatorship revisited. *Public Choice*, 143(1), 67–101. Retrieved March 17, 2019, from http://www.jstor.org/stable/40661005
- Chemin, M. (2009). The impact of the judiciary on entrepreneurship: Evaluation of pakistan's "access to justice programme". Journal of Public Economics, 93(1), 114–125. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpubeco.2008.05.005
- Chilton, A., & Versteeg, M. (2017). Rights without resources: The impact of constitutional social rights on social spending [Publisher: The University of Chicago Press]. The Journal of Law and Economics, 60(4), 713–748. https://doi.org/ 10.1086/696826
- Chua, L. J., & Haynie, S. L. (2016). Judicial review of executive power in the singaporean context, 1965–2012. Journal of Law and Courts, 4(1), 43–64. https: //doi.org/10.1086/684628
- Clark, T. S. (2006). Judicial decision making during wartime [_eprint: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1111/j.1740-1461.2006.00074.x].

Journal of Empirical Legal Studies, 3(3), 397–419. https://doi.org/10.1111/j. 1740-1461.2006.00074.x

- Colin Cameron, A., & Miller, D. L. (2015). A practitioner's guide to cluster-robust inference. Journal of Human Resources, 50(2), 317–372. https://doi.org/10. 3368/jhr.50.2.317
- Coppedge, M., Gerring, J., Lindberg, S. I., Skaaning, S.-E., Teorell, J., Altman, D., Bernhard, M., Fish, M. S., Glynn, A., Hicken, A., Knutsen, C. H., Krusell, J., L{\textbackslash}:uhrmann, A., Marquardt, K. L., McMann, K., Mechkova, V., Olin, M., Paxton, P., Pemstein, D., ... Wilson, S. (2017). V-dem countryyear/country-date dataset v7.1. Varieties of Democracy (V-Dem) Project. https: //www.v-dem.net/en/data/data-version-7-1/
- Dam, K. W. (2006). The law-growth nexus: The rule of law and economic development. New York, NY, UNITED STATES, Brookings Institution Press. Retrieved March 17, 2019, from http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/emory/detail. action?docID=286946
- Darden, K. (2008). The integrity of corrupt states: Graft as an informal state institution [Publisher: Sage Publications Sage CA: Los Angeles, CA]. Politics & society, 36(1), 35-59.
- Domingo, P. (2000). Judicial independence: The politics of the supreme court in mexico. Journal of Latin American Studies, 32(3), 705–735. Retrieved March 17, 2019, from http://www.jstor.org/stable/158615
- Dove, J. A. (2015). The effect of judicial independence on entrepreneurship in the US states. *Economic Systems*, 39(1), 72–96. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecosys.2014. 06.006
- Dragu, T., & Przeworski, A. (2019). Preventive repression: Two types of moral hazard. American Political Science Review, 113(1), 77–87. https://doi.org/10.1017/ S0003055418000552
- Drury, A. C., Krieckhaus, J., & Lusztig, M. (2006). Corruption, democracy, and economic growth. *International Political Science Review*, 27(2), 121–136. https: //doi.org/10.1177/0192512106061423
- Egorov, G., Guriev, S., & Sonin, K. (2009). Why resource-poor dictators allow freer media: A theory and evidence from panel data. *American Political Science Review*, 103(4), 645–668. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055409990219
- Egorov, G., & Sonin, K. (2011). DICTATORS AND THEIR VIZIERS: ENDOG-ENIZING THE LOYALTY-COMPETENCE TRADE-OFF. Journal of the European Economic Association, 9(5), 903–930. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1542-4774.2011.01033.x
- Epperly, B. (2012). Political competition and judicial independence in non-democracies (Doctoral dissertation). University of Washington. United States – Washington. Retrieved September 21, 2019, from http://search.proquest.com/docview/ 1151827030/abstract/39A0EFDA15184038PQ/1
- Epperly, B. (2017). Political competition and de facto judicial independence in nondemocracies. European Journal of Political Research, 56(2), 279–300. https: //doi.org/10.1111/1475-6765.12186

- Epperly, B. (2019). The political foundations of judicial independence in dictatorship and democracy (First Edition). Oxford University Press.
- Escribà-Folch, A. (2017). Foreign direct investment and the risk of regime transition in autocracies. *Democratization*, 24(1), 61–80. https://doi.org/10.1080/13510347. 2016.1200560
- Gandhi, J. (2008). Political institutions under dictatorship. New York, UNITED STATES, Cambridge University Press. Retrieved March 17, 2019, from http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/emory/detail.action?docID=367106
- Gandhi, J., & Przeworski, A. (2006). Cooperation, cooptation, and rebellion under dictatorships. *Economics & Politics*, 18(1), 1–26. https://doi.org/10.1111/j. 1468-0343.2006.00160.x
- Geddes, B., Wright, J., & Frantz, E. (2014). Autocratic breakdown and regime transitions: A new data set. *Perspectives on Politics*, 12(2), 313–331. https: //doi.org/10.1017/S1537592714000851
- Ginsburg, T., & Moustafa, T. (2008). Rule by law: The politics of courts in authoritarian regimes. New York, UNITED STATES, Cambridge University Press. Retrieved March 17, 2019, from http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/emory/detail. action?docID=343563
- Gleditsch, N. P., Wallensteen, P., Eriksson, M., Sollenberg, M., & Strand, H. (2002). Armed conflict 1946-2001: A new dataset [Publisher: Sage Publications, Ltd.]. Journal of Peace Research, 39(5), 615–637. Retrieved June 1, 2020, from https://www.jstor.org/stable/1555346
- Gonzalez, M. d. l. A. (2002). Do changes in democracy affect the political budget cycle? evidence from mexico. *Review of Development Economics*, 6(2), 204–224. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9361.00150
- Gregory, P. R. (2003). The political economy of stalinism: Evidence from the soviet secret archives. Cambridge University Press.
- Haggard, S., MacIntyre, A., & Tiede, L. (2008). The rule of law and economic development. Annual Review of Political Science, 11(1), 205–234. https://doi. org/10.1146/annurev.polisci.10.081205.100244
- Haggard, S., & Tiede, L. (2011). The rule of law and economic growth: Where are we? World Development, 39(5), 673–685. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2010. 10.007
- Helmke, G. (2002). The logic of strategic defection: Court–executive relations in argentina under dictatorship and democracy. American Political Science Review, 96(2), 291–303. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055402000175
- Helmke, G. (2012). Courts under constraints: Judges, generals, and presidents in argentina. Cambridge University Press.
- Helmke, G., & McLean, E. V. (2014). Inducing independence: A strategic model of world bank assistance and legal reform. *Conflict Management and Peace Science*, 31(4), 383–405. https://doi.org/10.1177/0738894213508696
- Helmke, G., & Rosenbluth, F. (2009). Regimes and the rule of law: Judicial independence in comparative perspective. Annual Review of Political Science, 12(1), 345–366. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.polisci.12.040907.121521

- Henisz, W. J. (2000). The institutional environment for multinational investment. The Journal of Law, Economics, and Organization, 16(2), 334–364. https://doi.org/10.1093/jleo/16.2.334
- Herrera-Martin, C. R. (2014). Judicial review of expropriation. the case of mexico (Doctoral). UCL (University College London). Retrieved March 17, 2019, from http://discovery.ucl.ac.uk/1456418/
- Hess, S. (2013). From the arab spring to the chinese winter: The institutional sources of authoritarian vulnerability and resilience in egypt, tunisia, and china. International Political Science Review / Revue internationale de science politique, 34(3), 254–272. Retrieved November 12, 2019, from www.jstor.org/stable/24573528
- Hilbink, L. (2007). Judges beyond politics in democracy and dictatorship: Lessons from chile. Cambridge University Press.
- Hilbink, L. (2012). The origins of positive judicial independence. World Politics, 64 (4), 587–621. Retrieved March 17, 2019, from http://www.jstor.org/stable/41683128
- Hollyer, J. R., Rosendorff, B. P., & Vreeland, J. R. (2011). Democracy and transparency [Publisher: The University of Chicago Press]. *The Journal of Politics*, 73(4), 1191–1205. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0022381611000880
- Hollyer, J. R., & Wantchekon, L. (2015). Corruption and ideology in autocracies. *The Journal of Law, Economics, and Organization*, 31(3), 499–533. https://doi.org/10.1093/jleo/ewu015
- Iyer, L., & Mani, A. (2012). Traveling agents: Political change and bureaucratic turnover in india [Publisher: MIT Press]. *Review of Economics and Statistics*, 94(3), 723–739.
- Jaggers, K., & Gurr, T. R. (1995). Tracking democracy's third wave with the polity III data [Publisher: Sage Publications 6 Bonhill Street, London EC2A 4PU, UK]. Journal of peace research, 32(4), 469–482.
- Jensen, N. (2008). Political risk, democratic institutions, and foreign direct investment. The Journal of Politics, 70(4), 1040–1052. https://doi.org/10.1017/ s0022381608081048
- Jensen, N. M., Malesky, E., & Weymouth, S. (2014). Unbundling the relationship between authoritarian legislatures and political risk. *British Journal of Political Science*, 44 (3), 655–684. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007123412000774
- Joffe, M. M., & Greene, T. (2009). Related causal frameworks for surrogate outcomes [Publisher: [Wiley, International Biometric Society]]. Biometrics, 65(2), 530– 538. Retrieved May 31, 2020, from https://www.jstor.org/stable/25502315
- Kerner, A., & Lawrence, J. (2014). What's the risk? bilateral investment treaties, political risk and fixed capital accumulation. British Journal of Political Science; Cambridge, 44 (1), 107–121. https://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org.proxy.library. emory.edu/10.1017/S0007123412000725
- Klerman, D. M. (2006). Legal infrastructure, judicial independence, and economic development symposium: Judicial independence and legal infrastructure: Essential partners for economic development. *Pacific McGeorge Global Business & Development Law Journal*, 19(2), 427–434. Retrieved November 11, 2019, from https://heinonline.org/HOL/P?h=hein.journals/tranl19&i=431

- Klerman, D. M., & Mahoney, P. G. (2005). The value of judicial independence: Evidence from eighteenth century england. American Law and Economics Review, 7(1), 1–27. https://doi.org/10.1093/aler/ahi005
- Kydd, A. (2003). Which side are you on? bias, credibility, and mediation. American Journal of Political Science, 47(4), 597–611. https://doi.org/10.2307/3186121
- Lambert-Mogiliansky, A., Sonin, K., & Zhuravskaya, E. (2007). Are russian commercial courts biased? evidence from a bankruptcy law transplant. *Journal of Comparative Economics*, 35(2), 254–277. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jce.2007.03.009
- Lazarev, V. (2007). Political labor market, government policy, and stability of a non-democratic regime. *Journal of Comparative Economics*, 35(3), 546–563. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jce.2007.03.004
- Leiras, M., Tuñón, G., & Giraudy, A. (2015). Who wants an independent court? political competition and supreme court autonomy in the argentine provinces (1984–2008). The Journal of Politics, 77(1), 175–187. https://doi.org/10.1086/ 678975
- Li, Q., & Resnick, A. (2003). Reversal of fortunes: Democratic institutions and foreign direct investment inflows to developing countries. *International Organization*, 57(1), 175–211. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0020818303571077
- Linzer, D. A., & Staton, J. K. (2015). A global measure of judicial independence, 1948–2012. Journal of Law and Courts, 3(2), 223–256. https://doi.org/10. 1086/682150
- Lorentzen, P. (2014). China's strategic censorship [_eprint: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1111/ajps.12065]. American Journal of Political Science, 58(2), 402–414. https://doi.org/10.1111/ajps.12065
- Ma, Y., Qu, B., & Zhang, Y. (2010). Judicial quality, contract intensity and trade: Firmlevel evidence from developing and transition countries. *Journal of Comparative Economics*, 38(2), 146–159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jce.2009.09.002
- Magaloni, B. (2006). Voting for autocracy: Hegemonic party survival and its demise in mexico. New York, Cambridge University Press.
- Magaloni, B. (2008). Enforcing the autocratic political order and the role of courts: The case of mexico., In *Rule by law: The politics of courts in authoritarian regimes.* New York, NY, UNITED STATES, Cambridge University Press.
- Mauro, P. (1995). Corruption and growth [Publisher: MIT Press]. The quarterly journal of economics, 110(3), 681–712.
- McCubbins, M. D., & Schwartz, T. (1984). Congressional oversight overlooked: Police patrols versus fire alarms. American Journal of Political Science, 28(1), 165– 179. https://doi.org/10.2307/2110792
- Messick, R. E. (1999). Judicial reform and economic development: A survey of the issues. The World Bank Research Observer, 14(1), 117–136. Retrieved November 11, 2019, from http://www.jstor.org/stable/3986541
- Montagnes, B. P., & Wolton, S. (2017). Rule versus discretion: Regulatory uncertainty, firm investment, and bureaucratic organization [Publisher: The University of Chicago Press]. The Journal of Politics, 79(2), 457–472. https://doi.org/10. 1086/688079
- Montefiore, S. S. (2010). Stalin: The court of the red tsar. Hachette UK.
- Montinola, G. R., & Jackman, R. W. (2002). Sources of corruption: A cross-country study. *British Journal of Political Science*, 32(1), 147–170. https://doi.org/10. 1017/S0007123402000066
- Moustafa, T. (2007). The struggle for constitutional power: Law, politics, and economic development in egypt. Cambridge, UNITED KINGDOM, Cambridge University Press. Retrieved March 17, 2019, from http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/ emory/detail.action?docID=311278
- Moustafa, T. (2014). Law and courts in authoritarian regimes. Annual Review of Law and Social Science, 10(1), 281–299. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-lawsocsci-110413-030532
- North, D. C., & Weingast, B. R. (1989). Constitutions and commitment: The evolution of institutions governing public choice in seventeenth-century england. *The Journal of Economic History*, 49(4), 803–832. Retrieved March 17, 2019, from http://www.jstor.org/stable/2122739
- Pan, J., & Chen, K. (2018). Concealing corruption: How chinese officials distort upward reporting of online grievances. American Political Science Review, 112(3), 602– 620. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055418000205
- Peerenboom, R. P. (2002). China's long march toward rule of law. Cambridge, UK ; New York, Cambridge, Cambridge University Press. Retrieved April 8, 2020, from http://proxy.library.emory.edu/login?url=http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/ CBO9780511493737
- Peerenboom, R. (2006). Judicial independence and judicial accountability: An empirical study of individual case supervision. *The China Journal*, (55), 67–92. https://doi.org/10.2307/20066120
- Peerenboom, R. (2009). Judicial independence in china: Lessons for global rule of law promotion. Cambridge University Press.
- Pepinsky, T. B. (2009). Economic crises and the breakdown of authoritarian regimes: Indonesia and malaysia in comparative perspective [Google-Books-ID: n64hAwAAQBAJ]. Cambridge University Press.
- Pereira, A. (2008). Of judges and generals: Security courts under authoritarian regimes in argentina, brazil, and chile, In *Rule by law: The politics of courts in authoritarian regimes*. New York, Cambridge University Press.
- Popova, M. (2010). Political competition as an obstacle to judicial independence: Evidence from russia and ukraine. *Comparative Political Studies*, 43(10), 1202– 1229. https://doi.org/10.1177/0010414010369075
- Powell, J. M., & Thyne, C. L. (2011). Global instances of coups from 1950 to 2010: A new dataset. Journal of Peace Research, 48(2), 249–259. https://doi.org/10. 1177/0022343310397436
- Pozas-Loyo, A., & Ríos-Figueroa, J. (2018). Anatomy of an informal institution: The 'gentlemen's pact' and judicial selection in mexico, 1917–1994. International Political Science Review, 39(5), 647–661. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 0192512118773414
- Reuter, O. J., & Robertson, G. B. (2015). Legislatures, cooptation, and social protest in contemporary authoritarian regimes [Publisher: The University of Chicago Press]. The Journal of Politics, 77(1), 235–248. https://doi.org/10.1086/678390

- Rock, M. T., & Bonnett, H. (2004). The comparative politics of corruption: Accounting for the east asian paradox in empirical studies of corruption, growth and investment. World Development, 32(6), 999–1017. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. worlddev.2003.12.002
- Root, H. L., & May, K. (2008). Judicial systems and economic development, In Rule by law: The politics of courts in authoritarian regimes. New York, UNITED STATES, Cambridge University Press. Retrieved April 16, 2019, from http: //ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/emory/detail.action?docID=343563
- Rose-Ackerman, S. (1996). Democracy and 'grand' corruption [_eprint: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/pdf/10.1111/1468-2451.00038]. International Social Science Journal, 48(149), 365–380. https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-2451.00038
- Rosenfeld, B. (2018). The popularity costs of economic crisis under electoral authoritarianism: Evidence from russia. American Journal of Political Science, 62(2), 382–397. https://doi.org/10.1111/ajps.12338
- Sadek, G. (2012). Egypt: Pending charges against former president mubarak and potential legal ramifications — law library of congress [Library Catalog: www.loc.gov]. Retrieved March 17, 2020, from http://www.loc.gov/law/help/mubarak/ pending-charges.php
- Schwarz, C. (1972). Judges under the shadow: Judicial independence in the united states and mexico. California Western International Law Journal, 3, 260–332. Retrieved March 18, 2019, from https://heinonline.org/HOL/P?h=hein. journals/calwi3&i=266
- Schwarz, C. E. (1977). Rights and remedies in the federal district courts of mexico and the united states. *Hastings Constitutional Law Quarterly*, 4, 67–108. Retrieved March 18, 2019, from https://heinonline.org/HOL/P?h=hein.journals/hascq4& i=85
- Shen-Bayh, F. (2018). Strategies of repression: Judicial and extrajudicial methods of autocratic survival. World Politics, 70(3), 321–357. https://doi.org/10.1017/ S0043887118000047
- Shih, V., Adolph, C., & Liu, M. (2012). Getting ahead in the communist party: Explaining the advancement of central committee members in china. American Political Science Review, 106(1), 166–187. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055411000566
- Shleifer, A., & Vishny, R. W. (1993). Corruption. The Quarterly Journal of Economics, 108(3), 599–617. https://doi.org/10.2307/2118402
- Shvets, J. (2013). Judicial institutions and firms' external finance: Evidence from russia. The Journal of Law, Economics, and Organization, 29(4), 735–764. https://doi.org/10.1093/jleo/ews006
- Shvets, J. (2016). Presidential control of the judiciary via the appointment power: Evidence from russia. The Journal of Law, Economics, and Organization, 32(3), 478–507. https://doi.org/10.1093/jleo/eww004
- Solomon, P. H. (2004). Judicial power in russia: Through the prism of administrative justice [Publisher: [Wiley, Law and Society Association]]. Law & Society Review, 38(3), 549–582. Retrieved March 9, 2020, from https://www.jstor.org/stable/ 1555144

- Stasavage, D. (2007). Cities, constitutions, and sovereign borrowing in europe, 1274–1785. International Organization, 61(3), 489–525. https://doi.org/ 10.1017/S002081830707018X
- Sun, Y. (2017). The politics of conceptualizing corruption in reform china, In Critical readings on communist party of china. BRILL.
- Svolik, M. W. (2012). The politics of authoritarian rule [Google-Books-ID: 6fUgAwAAQBAJ]. Cambridge University Press.
- Tate, C. N., & Haynie, S. L. (1993). Authoritarianism and the functions of courts: A time series analysis of the philippine supreme court, 1961-1987 [Publisher: [Wiley, Law and Society Association]]. Law & Society Review, 27(4), 707–740. https://doi.org/10.2307/3053951
- Toharia, J. J. (1975). Judicial independence in an authoritarian regime: The case of contemporary spain. Law & Society Review, 9(3), 475–496. https://doi.org/10. 2307/3053168
- Treisman, D. (2000). The causes of corruption: A cross-national study [Publisher: Elsevier]. Journal of public economics, 76(3), 399–457.
- Trochev, A. (2010). Suing putin: Patterns of anti-government litigation in russia, 2000-2008 (SSRN Scholarly Paper ID 1642795). Social Science Research Network. Rochester, NY. Retrieved March 9, 2020, from https://papers.ssrn.com/ abstract=1642795
- Tullock, G. (1967). The welfare costs of tariffs, monopolies, and theft [Publisher: Wiley Online Library]. *Economic Inquiry*, 5(3), 224–232.
- Tyson, S. A. (2018). The agency problem underlying repression. The Journal of Politics, 80(4), 1297–1310. https://doi.org/10.1086/698887
- Urban, M. E. (1985). Conceptualizing political power in the USSR: Patterns of binding and bonding [Publisher: Elsevier]. *Studies in Comparative Communism*, 18(4), 207–226.
- Vansteelandt, S. (2009). Estimating direct effects in cohort and case–control studies [Publisher: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins]. *Epidemiology*, 20(6), 851–860. Retrieved May 31, 2020, from https://www.jstor.org/stable/25662774
- Voigt, S., & Gutmann, J. (2013). Turning cheap talk into economic growth: On the relationship between property rights and judicial independence. Journal of Comparative Economics, 41(1), 66–73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jce.2013.01. 007
- Voigt, S., Gutmann, J., & Feld, L. P. (2015). Economic growth and judicial independence, a dozen years on: Cross-country evidence using an updated set of indicators. *European Journal of Political Economy*, 38, 197–211. https: //doi.org/10.1016/j.ejpoleco.2015.01.004
- Wang, Y. (2014). Institutions and bribery in an authoritarian state. Studies in Comparative International Development, 49(2), 217–241. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s12116-013-9138-7
- Wang, Y. (2015). Tying the autocrat's hands. Cambridge University Press.
- Widner, J. A. (2001). Building the rule of law. WW Norton.
- Wintrobe, R. (1998). The political economy of dictatorship. Cambridge, UK ; New York, NY, Cambridge University Press.

- World Bank, T. (2003). Legal and judicial reform : Strategic directions (No. 26916). The World Bank. Retrieved March 19, 2019, from http://documents.worldbank. org/curated/en/218071468779992785/Legal-and-judicial-reform-strategicdirections
- Wright, J., & Escribà-Folch, A. (2012). Authoritarian institutions and regime survival: Transitions to democracy and subsequent autocracy. *British Journal of Political Science*, 42(2), 283–309. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007123411000317
- Zaloznaya, M. (2015). Does authoritarianism breed corruption? reconsidering the relationship between authoritarian governance and corrupt exchanges in bureaucracies. Law & Social Inquiry, 40(2), 345–376. https://doi.org/10.1111/lsi.12076